Université de Montréal

The role of inducible costimulator in autoimmunity

Par

Vincent Panneton

Département de microbiologie, infectiologie et immunologie

Faculté de médecine

Thèse présentée en vue de l'obtention du grade de Philosophiae Doctor (Ph.D.) en microbiologie et immunologie

Avril 2021

© Vincent Panneton 2021

Université de Montréal

Département de microbiologie, infectiologie et immunologie, Faculté de médecine

Cette thèse intitulée

The role of inducible costimulator in autoimmunity

Présentée par

Vincent Panneton

A été évaluée par un jury composé des personnes suivantes

Dr. Étienne Gagnon Président-rapporteur

Dr. Woong-Kyung Suh Directeur de recherche

Dr. Nathalie Arbour Membre du jury

Dr. Klaus Okkenhaug Examinateur externe

Abstract

The inducible costimulator (ICOS) is a T cell costimulatory receptor crucial for humoral immunity. In humans, ICOS deficiency is associated with recurrent infections due to defects in T follicular helper (Tfh) differentiation and lack of protective antibodies. Paradoxically, some ICOS-deficient patients were found to exhibit signs of antibody-mediated autoimmunity. These observations are congruent with findings suggesting that ICOS plays a dual role in promoting T effector and T regulatory cell functions. Due to this ambivalence, the role of ICOS in autoimmunity remains unresolved.

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is an autoimmune disease characterized by joint inflammation and progressive bone destruction. The number of ICOS⁺ T cells in the synovial tissues of RA patients was found to be elevated, suggesting a potential involvement of ICOS signaling in the pathogenesis of RA. In the first study presented in Chapter 2, we showed that ICOS is required for the initiation and maintenance of collagen-induced arthritis (CIA), a murine model of RA. We found that key CIA initiation events such as anti-collagen antibody production and inflammatory T cell proliferation were dependent on ICOS-PI3K signaling. Further, we found that ICOS-PI3K signaling promotes maintenance of established CIA. Additionally, we show that glycolysis inhibition ameliorates CIA, thus suggesting potential overlaps between ICOS-PI3K signaling and glucose metabolism in the pathophysiology of autoimmune arthritis.

The initiation of autoimmunity depends on the action of autoimmune effector cells, but also on a failure of regulatory cells. Amongst the latter, T follicular regulatory (Tfr) cells are thought to prevent autoantibody production. In the second study presented in Chapter 3, we used regulatory T cell-specific ICOS knockout (ICOS FC) mice to investigate the impact of ICOS signaling in Tfr cells. We found that ICOS FC mice display a significant reduction in Tfr cell numbers, but no depletion of their T regulatory (Treg) precursors. Further, ICOS FC mice exhibited a rise of extraneous germinal center (GC) B cells numbers and increased production of anti-nuclear antibodies. We also observed disruptions of anti-viral responses and antigen-specific antibody production in ICOS FC

П

mice, suggesting non-regulatory roles for Tfr cells. We performed single-cell transcriptome analysis of regulatory T cells and observed an accumulation of Tfr precursors in ICOS FC mice suggestive of a Treg-to-Tfr transition defect. Mechanistically, we found that ICOS participates in Tfr differentiation by regulating KLF2 and NFAT2, thereby contributing to the establishment of follicular T cell traits.

In sum, we demonstrate that ICOS promotes the development of autoimmune arthritis by fostering inflammatory T cell responses in a PI3K-dependent manner. In addition, our work shows that ICOS can prevent autoantibody production by supporting Tfr differentiation. Thus, we contribute insights into the dual role of ICOS in the cellular and humoral arms of autoimmunity, providing important parameters to be considered when searching for novel therapeutic targets.

Keywords

ICOS, autoimmunity, rheumatoid arthritis, collagen-induced arthritis, PI3K, T follicular regulatory cell, autoantibody

Résumé

Le costimulateur inductible (ICOS) est un récepteur costimulatoire des cellules T crucial pour l'immunité humorale. Chez l'humain, une déficience de ICOS est associée à des infections récurrentes dû à des défauts de différentiation des lymphocytes T auxiliaires folliculaires (Tfh) et un manque d'anticorps protecteurs. Paradoxalement, certains patients déficients en ICOS développent des signes d'autoimmunité causés par des autoanticorps. Ces observations sont en accord avec des résultats suggérant que ICOS joue un double rôle dans la promotion des fonctions de cellules T effectrices et de cellules T régulatrices.

L'arthrite rhumatoïde (RA) est une maladie autoimmune caractérisée par l'inflammation articulaire et la destruction progressive des os. Dans la première étude présentée au Chapitre 2, nous avons démontré que ICOS est requis pour l'initiation et la maintenance de l'arthrite induite par le collagène (CIA), un modèle murin de la RA. Nous avons démontré que des événements clés de l'initiation de la CIA incluant la production d'anticorps contre le collagène et la prolifération de cellules T inflammatoires sont dépendants de la voie de signalisation ICOS-PI3K. Aussi, nous avons trouvé que la signalisation par ICOS-PI3K promouvoit le maintien de la CIA. De plus, nous avons établi que l'inhibition de la glycolyse réduit la sévérité de la CIA, ce qui suggère un chevauchement entre la signalisation ICOS-PI3K et le métabolisme du glucose dans la pathogenèse de l'arthrite autoimmune.

Dans la deuxième étude présentée au Chapitre 3, nous avons utilisé des souris dont les cellules T régulatrices sont déficientes en ICOS (ICOS FC) pour évaluer l'impact de ICOS dans les cellules Tfr. Nous avons trouvé que les souris ICOS FC possèdent un taux réduit de cellules Tfr, mais aucune diminution des cellules T régulatrices (Treg) précurseurs. De plus, les souris ICOS FC ont un taux élevé de cellules B du centre germinatif (GC) non-spécifiques ainsi qu'une production accrue d'anticorps anti-nucléaires. Nous avons aussi observé une perturbation des réponses anti-virales et de la production d'anticorps spécifiques dans les souris ICOS FC ce qui suggère des rôles non-régulateurs pour les cellules Tfr. Nous avons effectué une analyse de transcriptome de

IV

cellule unique avec des Tregs et nous avons observé une accumulation de précurseurs de Tfr dans les souris ICOS FC, ce qui suggère un défaut de la transition Treg à Tfr. Nos données suggèrent que ICOS participe à la différentiation des cellules Tfr en régulant KLF2 et NFAT2, ce qui contribue à l'établissement de traits folliculaires.

En résumé, nous avons démontré que ICOS promouvoit le développement de l'arthrite autoimmune en soutenant les fonctions des cellules T inflammatoires par la voie de signalisation ICOS-PI3K. De plus, nos résultats prouvent que ICOS peut prévenir la production d'autoanticorps en supportant la différentiation des cellules Tfr. Notre travail contribue à l'avancement des connaissances en ce qui concerne le rôle double de ICOS dans l'immunité cellulaire et humorale et fournit des paramètres importants à considérer lors de la recherche de nouvelles cibles thérapeutiques.

Mots clés

ICOS, autoimmunité, arthrite rhumatoïde, arthrite induite par le collagène, PI3K, cellule T folliculaire régulatrice, autoanticorps

Table of contents

Abstract	II
Keywords	III
Résumé	IV
Mots clés	V
Table of contents	VI
List of figures	X
List of tables	XII
List of acronyms and abbreviations	XIII
Author contributions	XVII
Acknowledgments	XIX
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
1.1 The inducible costimulator	2
1.1.1 History	2
1.1.2 Structure and expression patterns	3
1.1.3 ICOS ligand	4
1.1.4 ICOS signaling mechanisms	6
1.1.5 Distinctive features of ICOS and CD28 signaling	8
1.2 The germinal center reaction	10
1.2.1 Overview	10
1.2.2 Dynamics	
1.3 ICOS signaling in Tfh cells	13
1.3.1 Induction and maintenance of Tfh signature proteins	13
1.3.2 TCR-independent ICOS signaling at the T-B border	
1.3.3 ICOS signaling within the GC	17
1.4 ICOS signaling in non-Tfh effector T cells	
1.4.1 Th1, Th2, and Th17 cells	
1.4.2 CD8 ⁺ T cells	19
1.5 The role of ICOS in Treg cells	20
1.5.1 Overview of Treg cells	20
1.5.2 Treg functional mechanisms	21

1.5.3 ICOS signaling in Treg cells	. 23
1.6 The role of ICOS in Tfr cells	. 25
1.6.1 Overview of Tfr cell differentiation	. 25
1.6.2 Tfr depletion models	. 26
1.6.3 ICOS signaling in Tfr cells	. 27
1.7 ICOS signaling in autoimmune diseases	. 28
1.7.1 Overview of autoimmune diseases	. 28
1.7.2 Rheumatoid arthritis general concepts	. 30
1.7.3 Murine models of rheumatoid arthritis	. 32
1.7.4 Impact of ICOS in rheumatoid arthritis	. 34
1.7.5 ICOS signaling in systemic lupus erythematosus	. 35
1.7.6 Role of ICOS in type I diabetes	. 37
1.8 Rationale and hypothesis	. 39
1.9 Aims and objectives	. 40
1.9.1 Aim 1	. 40
1.9.2 Aim 2	. 41
Chapter 2: ICOS signaling controls induction and maintenance of collagen-induced	
arthritis	. 42
2.1 Abstract	. 44
2.2 Introduction	. 44
2.3 Material and methods	. 46
2.3.1 Mice	. 46
2.3.2 Generation of ICOS conditional knockout mice	. 46
2.3.3 Collagen-induced arthritis	. 47
2.3.4 Histology	. 48
2.3.5 Antibody ELISA	. 48
2.3.6 Proliferation assay and cytokine ELISA	. 48
2.3.7 Glucose metabolism assay	. 49
2.3.8 Flow cytometry analysis of ICOS conditional KO	. 49
2.3.9 Statistical analysis	. 49
2.4 Results	. 50
2.4.1 ICOS is required for the initiation of collagen-induced arthritis	. 50
2.4.2 Generation of ICOS conditional knockout mice	. 50

2.4.3 ICOS is required for the maintenance of collagen-induced arthritis	51
2.4.4 Glycolysis inhibitor ameliorates collagen-induced arthritis	52
2.5 Discussion	53
2.6 Acknowledgements	56
2.7 Footnotes	56
2.8 Disclosures	56
2.9 Figures and figure legends	57
2.10 Supplementary figures and legends	62
Chapter 3: ICOS costimulation is indispensable for the differentiation of T follicul regulatory cells	ar 65
3.1 Abstract	67
3.2 Introduction	67
3.3 Results	69
3.3.1 ICOS is required for Tfr cell generation during GC reactions against pr antigens	otein 69
3.3.2 ICOS is required for Tfr generation during anti-viral response	
3.3.3 Treg-specific ICOS deficiency leads to anti-nuclear antibody productio	n 71
3.3.4 ICOS-deficient Treg cells show impaired transition to Tfr cells	72
3.3.5 ICOS ablation causes decreased NFAT2 activation and impaired CXC	R5
expression in Tregs	73
3.4 Discussion	75
3.5 Methods	77
3.5.1 Mice and animal procedures	77
3.5.2 Flow cytometry	78
3.5.3 ELISA	79
3.5.4 Histology	79
3.5.5 Anti-nuclear antibody assay	79
3.5.6 Single-cell RNA sequencing	79
3.5.7 CD4 ⁺ T cell activation and Western blot analysis	81
3.5.8 Statistical analysis	82
3.5.9 Data accessibility	82
3.6 Figures and figure legends	
3.7 Supplementary figures and legends	

Chapter 4: Conclusion	. 95
4.1 Summary	. 96
4.2 Outstanding questions	. 97
4.2.1 Mechanisms of ICOS-dependent maintenance of autoimmune arthritis	. 97
4.2.2 Unresolved aspects of ICOS-dependent Tfr differentiation and function ?	101
4.2.3 Clinical implications of ICOS signaling	103
Bibliography	105

List of figures

Chapter 1

Figure 1.1 Structure of ICOS	3
Figure 1.2 The germinal center reaction	11
Figure 1.3 ICOS signaling pathways mediating Tfh differentiation	14
Figure 1.4 ICOS signaling in Tfh migration and T-B collaboration	16

Chapter 2

Figure 2.1 ICOS is required for the initiation of collagen-induced arthritis	57
Figure 2.2 Generation of ICOS conditional KO mice	58
Figure 2.3 ICOS is essential for the maintenance of collagen-induced arthritis	59
Figure 2.4 ICOS-PI3K signaling is a major contributor to maintenance of	
collagen-induced arthritis	60
Figure 2.5 Glycolysis inhibitor ameliorates established collagen-induced arthritis6	31
Supplementary Figure 2.1 ICOS cKO allele is readily inactivated in T cells by	
Cre recombinase6	32
Supplementary Figure 2.2 Regression of CIA in severely inflamed paws	
(score 3 or greater) after ICOS deletion	63
Supplementary Figure 2.3 Dominant effect of 3-BrPA on T cell proliferation	64

Chapter 3

Figure 3.1 Foxp3-specific ICOS ablation decreases Tfr populations in a protein	
immunization model8	3

Figure 3.2 ICOS FC mice display reduced Tfr populations along with increased
extraneous GC B cells during anti-viral responses84
Figure 3.3 ICOS FC mice produce increased anti-nuclear antibodies following
immune challenge85
Figure 3.4 ICOS-deficient Treg cells show impaired Treg to Tfr transition86
Figure 3.5 ICOS-NFAT2 signaling may regulate CXCR5 expression in
regulatory T cells87
Supplementary Figure 3.1 Foxp3-cre mediated ICOS gene deletion is specific
to regulatory T cells89
Supplementary Figure 3.2 CD4 ⁺ Foxp3 ⁺ Bcl6 ⁺ PD-1 ⁺ Tfr cells are reduced in
ICOS FC mice90
Supplementary Figure 3.3 Impaired anti-viral responses in ICOS FC mice91
Supplementary Figure 3.4 Identification of putative Tfr precursor populations from
Treg clusters
Supplementary Figure 3.5 CD25 is downregulated in CXCR5 ^{hi} PD-1 ^{hi} GC Tfr cells93

List of tables

Chapter 3

Sur	oplementary	/ Table 3.1	l ist of NFAT	target o	nenes	94
Sub	spiementar			iaryei (Jenies	

List of acronyms and abbreviations

Abbreviation	Full name
3-BrPA	3-bromopyruvate
4E-BP	4E binding protein
АСРА	Anti-citrullinated peptide antibody
ADCC	Antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity
AID	Activation-induced cytidine deaminase
AIRE	Autoimmune regulator
ANA	Anti-nuclear antibody
APC	Antigen-presenting cell
APS1	Autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type I
B7-H2	B7 homolog 2
B7RP-1	B7-related protein 1
BCR	B cell receptor
BLIMP-1	B lymphocyte-induced maturation protein 1
CAIA	Collagen antibody-induced arthritis
CAR	Chimeric antigen receptor
CCR7	C-C motif chemokine receptor 7
CIA	Collagen-induced arthritis
CII	Type II collagen
CNS	Central nervous system
CNS2	Conserved non-coding sequence 2
CTL	Cytotoxic T lymphocyte
CTLA-4	Cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated protein 4
CXCR5	C-X-C motif chemokine receptor 5
DAG	Diacylglycerol
DC	Dendritic cell
DMARD	Disease modifying anti-rheumatic drug
DZ	Dark zone

EAE	Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis
EBI2	Epstein-Barr virus-induced G-protein coupled receptor 2
EBNA-1	Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen 1
EBV	Epstein-Barr virus
elF4E	Eukaryotic translation initiation factor 4E
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
ER	Endoplasmic reticulum
FC	Foxp3-cre
FOXO1	Forkhead box protein O1
FOXP3	Forkhead box P3
G6PI	Glucose-6-phosphate isomerase
GC	Germinal center
GVHD	Graft-versus-host disease
HLA	Human leukocyte antigen
IBD	Inflammatory bowel disease
ICOS	Inducible costimulator
ICOSL	Inducible costimulatory ligand
lg	Immunoglobulin
IL	Interleukin
IL2Rα	Interleukin-2 receptor alpha chain
ILC	Innate lymphoid cell
lp	Intraperitoneal
IP3	Inositol trisphosphate
IPEX	Immunodysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy X-linked
kDa	Kilodalton
KLF2	Krüppel-like factor 2
LAT	Linker of activated T cells
LN	Lymph node
LZ	Light zone
mAb	Monoclonal antibody

MHC	Major histocompatibility complex
MS	Multiple sclerosis
mTOR	Mammalian target of rapamycin
MTX	Methotrexate
NFAT	Nuclear factor of activated T cells
NIK	NF-κB-inducing kinase
NK	Natural killer (cell)
NOD	Non-obese diabetic
NSAID	Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug
OPN-i	Intracellular osteopontin
PBC	Primary biliary cirrhosis
PI3K	Phosphoinositide 3-kinase
PIP2	Phosphatidylinositol 4,5-biphosphate
PLC-γ1	Phospholipase C-gamma 1
PP	Peyer's patch
PTEN	Phosphatase and tensin homolog
RA	Rheumatoid arthritis
RAG	Recombination-activating gene
RF	Rheumatoid factor
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
S.c.	Subcutaneous
S1PR1	Sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor 1
SAP	SLAM-associated protein
SFB	Segmented filamentous bacteria
SLE	Systemic lupus erythematosus
SOSTDC1	Sclerostin domain-containing protein 1
SS	Sjogren's syndrome
STA	Serum transfer arthritis
STIM	Stromal interaction molecule
T1D	Type 1 diabetes

TBK1	TANK-binding kinase 1
TCR	T cell receptor
Tfh	T follicular helper (cell)
Tfr	T follicular regulatory (cell)
TGF-β	Transforming growth factor beta
Th	T helper (cell)
TLR	Toll-like receptor
ТМ	Transmembrane
TNF-α	Tumor necrosis factor alpha
Treg	T regulatory (cell)
TSDR	Treg-specific demethylated region
UTR	Untranslated region
ZAP70	Zeta-chain-associated protein kinase 70

Author contributions

All chapters of this thesis have been proofread by **Dr. Woong-Kyung Suh** who also gave feedback.

Chapter 1

Figures 1.1, 1.3, and 1.4 have previously been published in *Immunological Reviews*: Panneton V, Chang J, Witalis M, Li J, Suh WK. Inducible T-cell co-stimulator: Signaling mechanisms in T follicular helper cells and beyond. Immunol Rev. 2019 Sep;291(1):91-103. doi: 10.1111/imr.12771. PMID: 31402504.

All figures were prepared by Vincent Panneton with input from Dr. Woong-Kyung Suh

Chapter 2

A version of Chapter 2 has been published in the *Journal of Immunology*: Panneton V, Bagherzadeh Yazdchi S, Witalis M, Chang J, Suh WK. ICOS Signaling Controls Induction and Maintenance of Collagen-Induced Arthritis. J Immunol. 2018 May 1;200(9):3067-3076. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1701305. Epub 2018 Mar 26. PMID: 29581356.

Vincent Panneton performed most of the experiments including subcutaneous immunization, histological analysis, ELISAs, flow cytometry, proliferation assays, and glycolysis inhibition trials. Arthritic mice were monitored by Vincent Panneton and animal technicians at the IRCM animal facilities. Oral gavage and intraperitoneal (ip) injections were performed by animal technicians. Histological slides were prepared by technicians at the IRCM histology facility. Vincent Panneton and Dr. Woong-Kyung Suh conceived the experiments and analyzed the data. All figures were prepared by Vincent Panneton with input from Dr. Woong-Kyung Suh. The original manuscript was written by Vincent Panneton with input from Dr. Woong-Kyung Suh and Mariko Witalis. Vincent Panneton, Sahar Bagherzadeh Yazdchi, Mariko Witalis, and Jinsam Chang performed genotyping. Sahar Bagherzadeh Yazdchi assisted with ELISA experiments. Jinsam Chang assisted with mouse dissections.

Chapter 3

The results presented in Chapter 3 will be used for a future publication. Vincent **Panneton** performed most of the experiments including flow cytometry, ELISAs, histological analysis, anti-nuclear antibody assays, and Western blots. Intraperitoneal injections were performed by animal technicians at the IRCM animal facilities. Single cell RNA sequencing was performed by **Vincent Panneton**, the IRCM flow cytometry platform, and the IRCM molecular biology platform. Barbara C. Mindt performed intranasal influenza infections, mouse dissections, body weight measurements, and antiviral ELISA assays. **Yasser Bouklouch** analyzed single cell RNA sequencing data with help from Antoine Bouchard and input from Vincent Panneton and Dr. Woong-Kyung Suh. Jinsam Chang and Joanna Li assisted with mouse dissections. Jinsam Chang provided histological samples. Albert Stancescu performed ELISAs and assisted with anti-nuclear antibody assays. Dr. John E. Bradley and Dr. Troy D. Randall provided tetramerized recombinant nucleoproteins conjugated with APC or PE (Flu tetramers). Dr. Jörg H. Fritz provided advice and contributed resources. Vincent Panneton, Yasser Bouklouch, Jinsam Chang, Mariko Witalis, Joanna Li, Albert Stancescu, and Antoine Bouchard performed genotyping. Vincent Panneton and Dr. Woong-Kyung Suh conceived and supervised the study. The original manuscript was written by Vincent Panneton with input from Yasser Bouklouch and Dr. Woong-Kyung Suh. All figures were prepared by Vincent Panneton with input by Mariko Witalis, Joanna Li, and Dr. Woong-Kyung Suh. The manuscript was proofread by Vincent Panneton, Barbara C. Mindt, Mariko Witalis, Joanna Li, Albert Stancescu, Antoine Bouchard, Dr. Troy D. Randall, Dr. Jörg H. Fritz and Dr. Woong-Kyung Suh.

Acknowledgments

I would like to begin by thanking my supervisor, **Dr. Woong-Kyung Suh**. You took a chance when accepting me into your lab with barely any immunology background! Over the years, my appreciation for your commitment to your students has only grown larger. The lab environment you fostered has allowed me to learn and make mistakes while always seeing things in a positive light. You taught me to think critically and never take things at face value. I will carry this mindset in my future endeavours. Once again, thank you for your kindness, patience, and guidance.

My time at the lab would not have been the same without all the wonderful students of the Suh lab. Having the privilege of working alongside talented, funny, and supportive people is something I am endlessly grateful for. To Dr. Mariko Witalis, you beat me to the Ph.D. after all! I have always looked up to your writing and presentation skills, and I want to thank you for all the help with the papers and for answering my thesis questions. I wish you and Vitalijs all the best. To Jinsam Chang, I have always appreciated your good humor, and your work ethic has been an inspiration to me. To Joanna Li, I got to see you transition from a brilliant undergrad to an accomplished scientist. Thank you for your friendship and the good times outside the lab. Also, special thanks for the last-minute thesis proofreading! To Dr. Sahar Bagherzadeh Yazdchi and Dr. Joanne Leung, thank you for showing me the ropes back when I joined the lab. To Yasser Bouklouch and Antoine Bouchard, while we only worked together for a brief time, your help with the single cell experiments has made a tremendous impact on the quality of the work presented in this thesis. Thank you for patiently explaining this arcane technique and for dealing with my constant requests for additional data. To Albert Stancescu, your progression in the short time I spent supervising you was amazing, and the data you acquired has been immensely useful. I still don't miss the "did you know" banter though.

I would also like to thank the wonderful individuals tirelessly working at the IRCM core facilities. Special thanks to **Manon Laprise** and all the technicians at the animal facilities, none of this would be possible without you. To **Éric Massicotte** and **Julie Lord**, anyone working in immunology at the IRCM knows how important you are. Thank you for

always being available to answer all those flow cytometry questions. To **Simone Terouz**, the quality of your work is incomparable. Thank you for your unfailing enthusiasm when dealing with all my (very numerous) histology samples. To **Dominic Filion**, I have had the pleasure of working with you since before the start of my Ph.D. Your microscopy expertise has been instrumental for all my publications. To **Odile Neyret** and her team, your help with all things molecular biology has been invaluable.

I wish to express my sincere gratitude to my Ph.D. advisory committee members: **Dr. Jacques Thibodeau**, **Dr. Sylvie Lesage**, and **Dr. Michel Cayouette**. Thank you for keeping me on track. Additionally, I would like to thank my thesis committee members: **Dr. Étienne Gagnon**, **Dr. Nathalie Arbour**, and **Dr. Klaus Okkenhaug**.

Special thanks to our collaborators who have made the work presented in this thesis possible by contributing their reagents and expertise: **Dr. Jörg H. Fritz, Dr. Barbara C. Mindt**, **Dr. John E. Bradley**, and **Dr. Troy D. Randall**.

Finally, I cannot end without thanking the most important people in my life. **To my parents and family**, thank you for everything. I cannot express into words how much your love and your support mean to me. Je vous aime! To my one and only **Lynn**, thank you for being by my side through the ups and downs. I cannot imagine a life without you.

THANK YOU

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 The inducible costimulator

1.1.1 History

The discovery of the inducible costimulator (ICOS) can be traced back to 1996 when Dr. Charles Janeway Jr. and colleagues described a molecule which they named H4 (1). To look for novel T cell costimulatory molecules, they produced monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) by immunizing Armenian hamsters with antigen-specific T cell clones. One of the resulting antibodies (C398.4A) was found to bind a molecule selectively expressed by activated T cells and not by B cells, macrophages, or fibroblasts. Henceforth named H4, this molecule was shown to physically associate with the T cell receptor (TCR) and potentiated TCR-induced T cell proliferation when stimulated by the C398.4A mAb. Thus, H4 was established as a potential T-cell costimulatory molecule.

This study was followed three years later by two reports in *Nature* identifying ICOS as an inducible T cell costimulatory receptor in both mice and humans (2, 3). Using the C398.4A mAb, Buonfiglio *et al.* further showed that H4 and ICOS were indeed the same protein (4). Sequence homology assigned ICOS as a member of the CD28 superfamily, and murine ICOS proteins were found to be ~72% identical to the human ortholog (5). Functionally speaking, ICOS was initially shown to enhance T cell responses to foreign antigens by augmenting proliferation and cytokine production (2). The sole ligand for ICOS, first named B7RP-1, was found to be expressed by B cells and macrophages (3). Subsequent studies referred to this ligand with different nomenclature such as B7h, B7-H2, AILIM-L, GL50 or ICOSL (6-10). The term "ICOSL" will be used in this thesis.

Deletion of the *lcos* gene in mice was initially performed in 2001 by three independent groups (11-13). These reports highlighted profound defects in antibody responses as the main phenotype of ICOS^{-/-} mice. It was later found that ICOS ablation results in differentiation defects of T follicular helper (Tfh) cells, a T cell subset required for germinal center (GC) reactions and for the production of high-affinity class-switched antibodies (14).

1.1.2 Structure and expression patterns

ICOS is a type I transmembrane (TM) glycoprotein comprised of three segments: an extracellular immunoglobulin domain, a TM segment, and a cytoplasmic tail (Figure 1.1). On the cell surface, ICOS exists as a disulfide bond-linked homodimer and has an approximate mass of 55-60 kDa formed of a 27kDa and a 29 kDa chain in humans (2). These two polypeptide chains are encoded as a single 199 amino acid chain which is differentially regulated by post-translational modifications (1, 2). While the impact of such modifications on ICOS remain poorly understood, a study has found that N-linked glycosylation of residue N89 can impact trafficking to the cell surface and may affect ligand binding (15). ICOS-mediated signaling is mostly linked to motifs found in its cytoplasmic tail of ~35 amino acids, although a recent study reported signaling activity mediated by the ICOS TM segment (16, 17).



Figure 1.1 Structure of ICOS

Depicted is the polypeptide sequence of the transmembrane segment and cytoplasmic tail of murine ICOS. Evolutionarily conserved residues are highlighted in green. Motifs linked to known signal transducers are in red boxes: KKKY for PLCγ1; IProx for TBK1; YMFM for PI3K. The transmembrane segment of ICOS associates with Lck, facilitating PI3K activation and intracellular calcium release possibly through PLCγ1.

ICOS is predominantly expressed by T cells in anatomical areas linked to humoral immune responses such as the GC light zone, Peyer's patches, and T cell zone of lymph nodes (5, 18). ICOS expression is induced within 24 hours of TCR engagement and can be further enhanced by CD28 costimulation (18, 19). Due to this, ICOS expression is often used as an activation marker in T cells. Mechanisms that govern ICOS expression vary between different T cell subsets. Indeed, initial reports found higher levels of ICOS expression in Th2 cells compared to Th1 cells (19, 20). The Th2 transcription factor GATA-3 was shown to associate with NFATc2 and bind to an *Icos* 3' untranslated region (UTR) (21). In Th1 cells, NFATc2 was instead found to bind with the transcription factor T-bet at the *Icos* promoter region (21). Cytokines such as IL-4, IL-12 and IL-23 were also found to induce ICOS expression, providing an additional layer of complexity (22, 23). Additionally, ICOS was recently shown to be constitutively expressed by innate lymphoid cells (ILCs), challenging the definition of its inducible nature (24).

ICOS expression can be negatively regulated by the RING-type ubiquitin ligase Roquin (25). Specifically, Roquin-dependent mechanisms lead to the degradation of ICOS mRNA. Mice carrying a Roquin-1 point mutation inhibiting its activity (*sanroque*) or mice deficient in Roquin 1 and 2 both show increased ICOS expression along with spontaneous GC reactions and increased Tfh cell numbers (25-27). Negative regulation also occurs at the protein level since ICOS-ICOSL interactions induce the internalization of ICOS (28).

1.1.3 ICOS ligand

ICOSL is comprised of two extracellular immunoglobulin domains, a TM domain, and a cytoplasmic tail (7). It is part of the B7 family of costimulatory ligands which include CD80 and CD86, the CD28 ligands. While ICOSL was found to weakly bind to CD28 and CTLA-4 in humans, ICOS was shown to exclusively bind to ICOSL (3, 29). Consequently, ICOSL mutations cause humoral immune defect phenotypes closely matching those found in ICOS knockout mice (30, 31). Like other B7 family members, ICOSL is expressed on antigen-presenting cells (APCs) such as B cells, macrophages, and dendritic cells (DCs) (3, 6-10). However, ICOSL was also found to be expressed by non-hematopoietic cells and ILCs, implying non-redundant roles for ICOS and CD28 (5, 6, 32-34).

Unlike CD80 and CD86, ICOSL is constitutively expressed at high levels on B cells (3, 35). This expression is regulated by a non-canonical NF- κ B pathway involving the NFκB-inducing kinase (NIK) and its upstream receptor BAFF (36). Maintenance of ICOSL mRNA levels in B cells requires concomitant B cell receptor (BCR) and CD40 signaling, as BCR stimulation alone results in ICOSL downregulation (37). This suggests that T celldependent signaling through CD40 is required for B cells to maintain ICOSL expression. Additionally, ICOS-ICOSL binding triggers the removal of ICOSL from the B cell surface by ADAM family metalloproteinases (28, 38). This shedding can be slowed by Toll-like receptor (TLR) stimulation, specifically by TLR7/8 and TLR9 ligands (39). Thus, it appears that B cell default to ICOSL downregulation during and post-transcription unless they receive stimulation by T cells (CD40) or infection (TLR). This mechanism implies that B cell not receiving sufficient activation signals are prevented from obtaining T cell help through ICOS-ICOSL interactions. This mode of regulation differs from that of CD28 ligands which are normally expressed at low levels during steady state and are not downregulated when presented with experimental settings known to decrease ICOSL levels (35, 39).

Experiments have shown that overexpression of ICOS in T cells paradoxically results in the same phenotype seen in ICOSL-deficient mice (40). Indeed, ICOS overexpression was found to cause ICOSL downregulation at the cell surface of APCs following ICOS-ICOSL interactions. Additionally, mutations in ADAM10 and/or ADAM17 resulted in increased ICOSL expression levels and led to defects in T cell responses (28, 38). In humans, mutations of the genes encoding ICOSL or upstream factors responsible for ICOSL expression such as NIK resulted in hypogammaglobulinemia and recurrent respiratory infections (30, 41). Thus, it seems that ICOS and ICOSL expression levels are tightly regulated and upsetting the balance in either direction can have severe physiological consequences.

5

1.1.4 ICOS signaling mechanisms

To date, ICOS was found to propagate signals through three different pathways: intracellular calcium flux, phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K), and TANK-binding kinase 1 (TBK1) (Figure 1.1) (20, 42-45). Intracellular calcium flux initiated by TCR engagement can be potentiated by ICOS (44, 46, 47). Initially, TCR signals cause the phosphorylation of ITAMs in CD3 cytoplasmic domains by Src-family kinases which in turn leads to the recruitment of zeta-chain-associated protein kinase 70 (ZAP70) (48). Once activated, ZAP70 can phosphorylate linker for activated T cells (LAT) which then recruits phospholipase C- γ 1 (PLC- γ 1) to lipid rafts. At the plasma membrane, PLC- γ 1 cleaves phosphoinositide-(4,5)-biphosphate (PIP2), causing the release of inositol-(1,4,5)triphosphate (IP3) and diacyl glycerol (DAG). The increased IP3 concentration is sensed at the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and causes the release of ER-stored calcium. This triggers a signaling cascade ending in the activation of transcription factors such as nuclear factor of activated T cells (NFAT). Importantly, ICOS can potentiate this process independently from PI3K signaling (46). Mechanistically, we found that ICOS can enhance the activation of PLC-y1 (47). Moreover, we have shown that a Y170F point mutation in the membrane proximal KKKY motif found in the cytoplasmic tail of ICOS specifically leads to abrogated ICOS-assisted calcium signaling (47).

Like CD28, ICOS possesses a SH2-binding motif (Y¹⁸¹MFM) within its cytoplasmic tail. Phosphorylation of this motif allows for the recruitment of PI3K regulatory subunits p50 α and p85 α (20, 49). It is likely that a Src family kinase is responsible for the phosphorylation of this tyrosine residue, but it has yet to be formally identified. Introducing a Y181F point mutation within this motif selectively inhibits the ICOS-PI3K pathway and leads to phenotypes reminiscent of ICOS knockout mice such as defects in GC reactions and Tfh cell differentiation (46). This is consistent with a previous study showing that a PI3K catalytic subunit preferentially expressed in leukocytes (p110 δ) is required for GC formation (50).

Recently, a third ICOS cytoplasmic tail motif named IProx was described. It resembles TRAF family protein interaction motifs and was shown to mediate the

recruitment of TBK1 upon TCR and ICOS ligation (45). Mutations in the Iprox motif cause Tfh differentiation defects and impaired GC reactions, but the mechanism has not been clarified.

While most research has been focused on the cytoplasmic portion of ICOS, it was shown that the ICOS TM domain possesses signaling capacity (17). Specifically, the ICOS TM segment can recruit Lck which can in turn create a docking site for the p85α subunit of PI3K (44, 46). This implies that Lck could be able to phosphorylate the ICOS Tyr181 residue responsible for PI3K binding. Further, Lck is one of the Src-family kinases responsible for TCR phosphorylation early in the calcium signaling cascade. Replacing the ICOS TM segment with a CD44 TM segment abrogated ICOS-driven impacts on PI3K and calcium signaling (17). Taken together, these data suggest that ICOS possesses distinct signaling capacities requiring the combined action of its TM segment and its cytoplasmic tail.

Interestingly, it was shown that ICOS signaling can induce actin remodelling independently from TCR engagement, resulting in cell elongation and polarization (51, 52). This led to the suggestion that ICOS could act as an adhesion molecule. Further, *in vitro* experiments demonstrated that ICOS signaling can play a role in the transendothelial migration of activated Th1 cells (52). We found that ICOS engagement causes the activation of small GTPases known to regulate actin dynamics (RhoA and Cdc42) independently from TCR signaling (47). While the mechanism remains unclear, we also found that actin polymerization was required for ICOS-driven calcium flux potentiation. Thus, it appears that ICOS can modulate actin remodelling to support some of its other signaling pathways.

1.1.5 Distinctive features of ICOS and CD28 signaling

ICOS is a member of the CD28 family, and as such it presents functional overlaps with CD28 itself. For example, ICOS and CD28 can both enhance T cell proliferation and survival (3, 53-56). Interestingly, ICOS-driven proliferation appears to be IL-2 independent since this cytokine is not expressed in response to ICOS crosslinking (2, 11, 19). This serves as an example of diverging mechanisms between ICOS and CD28. Indeed, several pathways can be differentially regulated by ICOS, providing unique functions during immune responses.

Structurally, ICOS and CD28 both contain a PI3K binding motif in their cytoplasmic tail. However, studies have shown that ICOS can increase PI3K pathway activity to a higher degree than CD28 costimulation (43, 46, 49, 57). It was suggested that differences in the SH2-binding motif (YMFM for ICOS, YMNM for CD28) could explain this discrepancy (58). Further, ICOS preferentially binds to the p50 α PI3K regulatory subunit instead of p85 α (49). Interestingly, p50 α possesses a more potent lipid kinase activity when compared to p85 α which could explain how ICOS can mediate stronger PI3K signaling than CD28 (49). Functionally, CD28-PI3K activity was found to be of minimal importance during GC reactions and anti-bacterial responses (57, 59). Mice carrying a point mutation in the PI3K binding motif of CD28 presented largely intact T cell functions *in vivo*, although defects in CD28-induced Bcl-x_L expression and increased propensity to apoptosis were reported (57, 60). In contrast, abrogation of the ICOS-PI3K pathway causes Tfh differentiation defects, reduced autoimmune joint inflammation, acute graft-versus-host disease (GVHD), and impaired anti-tumor as well as anti-chlamydial T cell responses (46, 61-64).

The availability of CD28 and ICOS ligands also dictates separate functions depending on the context of the immune response. Unlike CD80 and CD86 whose expression is limited to APCs, ICOSL was found to be expressed on fibroblasts, endothelial and epithelial cells, muscle fibers and podocytes in certain inflammatory settings (6, 30, 32-34, 52, 65). Therefore, ICOS costimulation can act non-redundantly to CD28 even when utilizing similar signaling pathways. Of note, ILCs express ICOS and

8

ICOSL but not CD28 or its ligands (24, 66). While the extent of the role of ILCs remains ill defined, they are known to impact other innate and adaptive immune cells. Thus, ICOS can act outside of the realm of T cell costimulation in inflammatory or infectious settings (24, 66-68).

1.2 The germinal center reaction

1.2.1 Overview

Germinal centers are multicellular structures found within the B cell follicles of secondary lymphoid organs such as the spleen and lymph nodes (LNs) (69-71). Typically, GCs will form in response to an immune challenge such as immunization or infection and are normally absent from spleens and LNs under steady state conditions (70). However, some specialized lymphoid organs such as Peyer's patches (PPs) found in the intestinal tract have continuous GC reactions (72). This is presumably due to ongoing responses caused by the gut microbiota. Structurally, GCs develop within B cell follicles and can be subdivided into a dark zone (DZ) and a light zone (LZ) (69, 73). Upon antigenic stimulation, GCs will start to form in about 4-6 days and peak at 10-14 days (69, 71). The main purpose of GCs is to allow the expansion and selection of B cells followed by their differentiation into either antibody-secreting plasma cells or memory B cells. Therefore, successful GC reactions will lead to the production of high-affinity class switched antibodies along with the establishment of long-lasting immunity. In the next sections, the dynamic stages leading to GC reactions and the various cellular components involved will be discussed.

1.2.2 Dynamics

The process underlying GC reactions can be subdivided as follows: 1) Priming, 2) T-B contact, 3) Clonal expansion and somatic hypermutation (SHM), 4) Clonal selection, 5) GC B cell differentiation (Figure 1.2).

The first step leading to GC reactions requires priming of T and B cells. Initially, B cells will be activated by binding either soluble antigens or those presented by APCs such as dendritic cells or macrophages (74). This activation will trigger the upregulation of

10

homing receptors such as C-C chemokine receptor type 7 (CCR7) and Epstein-Barr virusinduced G-protein coupled receptor 2 (EBI2), allowing their migration towards the T cell zone within secondary lymphoid organs (75, 76). Naïve CD4⁺ T cells also need to be primed by APCs in the T cell zone to eventually become Tfh cells (77). As it is of central importance to this thesis, the differentiation process of Tfh cells will be further discussed in section 1.3.



Figure 1.2 The germinal center reaction

1) Priming of naïve CD4+ T cells by DCs in the T cell zone. 2) Migration of pre-Tfh cells to the T-B border and contact with cognate B cells. T follicular regulatory cells can be found at the T-B border and in the GC, providing control over GC reactions. 3) Entry of activated B cells (centroblasts) in the DZ followed by clonal expansion and somatic hypermutation. 4) Migration of GC B cells (centrocytes) into the LZ followed by clonal selection mediated by survival signals from follicular dendritic cells (FDCs) and Tfh cells. Lower affinity GC B cells can migrate back into the DZ to undergo additional rounds of somatic hypermutation. The lowest affinity B cells undergo apoptosis. 5) Differentiation of GC B cells into either memory B cells or antibody-secreting plasma cells

Once activated, CD4⁺ T cells transiently upregulate the Tfh master transcription factor B cell lymphoma 6 (Bcl6) (78). The C-X-C chemokine receptor type 5 (CXCR5) will also be upregulated, allowing these now pre-Tfh cells to migrate towards the T-B border where cognate interactions with activated B cells can occur (77, 79). At the T-B border, pre-Tfh cells undergo interactions with either bystander B cells or comparatively rare cognate B cells. During this phase, ICOS costimulation plays a critical role in keeping pre-Tfh cells mobile so that they can find the highest affinity B cells (80). Pre-Tfh cells provide signals to their cognate B cells, inducing their return to the B cell follicle to seed a GC (76, 81). Some B cells will instead migrate out of the follicle and differentiate into short-lived plasma cells (82). While they can only produce low-affinity antibodies, these plasma cells bypass the GC and therefore permit an early immune response. B cell engagement causes a second wave of Bcl6 expression in pre-Tfh cells, further reinforcing their differentiation trajectory towards the Tfh lineage (78). Pre-Tfh cells must also downregulate CCR7 at this point to migrate towards the B cell follicle as this receptor would otherwise retain them within the T cell zone (79, 83).

The third stage is where GC reactions start in earnest. B cells begin to proliferate rapidly and form a dark cluster, thus giving its name to the DZ (70). These B cells are referred to as centroblasts and are kept within the DZ by expressing the chemokine receptor CXCR4 (73). At this point, centroblasts upregulate activation induced cytidine deaminase (AID), a key protein in the SHM process (84). By introducing point mutations in the variable and switch regions of the B cell receptor, AID begins the process of antibody optimization and allows class switch recombination (CSR) to occur. The resulting GC B cells, now referred to as centrocytes, migrate towards the LZ to begin the first round of clonal selection (69). In the LZ, centrocytes compete for affinity-dependent survival signals from follicular dendritic cells (FDCs) and Tfh cells. Centrocytes are prone to apoptosis due to low Bcl2 expression, and those of the lowest affinity are therefore removed at this step due to lack of survival signals (85). Depending on their affinity, the remaining centrocytes will either migrate back into the DZ to undergo additional rounds of SHM or differentiate into plasma cells and memory B cells to mediate immune responses (86).

1.3 ICOS signaling in Tfh cells

1.3.1 Induction and maintenance of Tfh signature proteins

The differentiation process of Tfh cells starts with DC-mediated activation in the T cell zone and extends over several days (79). The first characteristic facilitating the transition of naïve CD4⁺ T cells towards the Tfh lineage is high TCR signaling strength in response to antigens (87). In mice, cytokines including IL-6 and IL-21 must also be provided at this step. Eliminating either of these cytokines individually does not inhibit Tfh differentiation but removing both results in reduced Tfh populations (88). Downstream of IL-6 and IL-21, STAT3 signalling was found to be required for Tfh differentiation (89). Thus, it is likely that these cytokines act in a redundant manner to activate STAT3. In humans, other cytokines including TGF- β , IL-12 and IL-23 appear to be required instead (79). Costimulation through CD28 is also provided to T cells by DCs via CD80/CD86 binding and was found to be critically important for Tfh differentiation (90).

Tfh cells depend on PI3K signaling at multiple stages of their development. Indeed, T cell-specific removal of the PI3K subunit p110δ leads to a lack of Tfh cells (91). Conversely, p110δ activating mutations or enhanced PI3K signaling caused by PTEN deficiency led to elevated Tfh populations (91, 92). As previously discussed, ICOS is one of the most potent costimulatory receptors for the activation of PI3K signaling. Congruently, ICOS-PI3K signaling was shown to be required for Tfh cells since its abrogation by the ICOS^{Y181F} mutation leads to loss of Tfh populations (46). Experiments have shown that ICOS can enhance IL-21 mRNA expression at least in part through the PI3K pathway, suggesting an early ICOS-dependent mechanism in pre-Tfh generation (46, 89, 91). Later during Tfh differentiation, ICOS-PI3K signaling can modulate Bcl6 and Krüppel like factor 2 (KLF2) which are two transcriptional regulators capable of controlling Tfh signature gene expression (Figure 1.3). Downstream of ICOS-PI3K, Akt can phosphorylate Forkhead box protein O1 (FOXO1) thereby preventing its nuclear import (93, 94). This mechanism allows ICOS to promote Tfh identity since nuclear FOXO1 would otherwise decrease Bcl6 mRNA. In addition, ICOS can prevent the ubiquitin-

13

dependent degradation of Bcl6 (95). Specifically, ICOS promotes the formation of complexes between the PI3K regulatory subunit $p85\alpha$ and intracellular osteopontin (OPN-i). These complexes then migrate to the nucleus and inhibit Bcl6 degradation. Interestingly, OPN-deficient T cell can still produce pre-Tfh cells upon immunization. However, Bcl6 expression was not sustained in these mice and full Tfh differentiation did not occur (95).



Figure 1.3 ICOS signaling pathways mediating Tfh differentiation

ICOS-mediated recruitment of the PI3K p85α subunit has a dual role in transcriptional regulation of genes involved in Tfh cell differentiation. On one hand, p85α forms a complex with intracellular osteopontin (OPN-i) which migrates into the nucleus and protects Bcl6 from ubiquitin-dependent degradation. On the other hand, activation of Akt through PI3K inhibits FOXO1 function through phosphorylation-mediated cytosolic retention. This timely inhibition of FOXO1 upregulates Bcl6 and downregulates KLF2, promoting expression of Tfh signature genes involved in Tfh migration and function.

ICOS-mediated inhibition of KLF2 expression is another key aspect in the maintenance of Tfh identity (96, 97). Indeed, ICOS blockade results in KLF2 upregulation and subsequent egress of Tfh cells from GCs due to increased expression of homing receptors CCR7 and sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor 1 (S1PR1) (96). Further, KLF2 upregulation triggers a reversion to non-Tfh phenotypes due to increased expression of non-Tfh transcription factors including B lymphocyte-induced maturation protein-1 (BLIMP-1), T-box expressed in T cells (T-bet), and GATA3 (97). Mechanistically, it is likely that ICOS regulates KLF2 through FOXO1 since the latter is a known positive regulator of KLF2 (93).

While ICOS is known to be indispensable for sustained Bcl6 expression, it is likely not required for early Bcl6 induction. ICOS-deficient T cells were shown to yield Bcl6⁺ pre-Tfh cells upon immunization, although these were not able to fully differentiate into mature Tfh cells (96). Also, ICOSL-deficient dendritic cells loaded with OVA₃₂₃ peptide were able to induce the differentiation of OT-II CD4⁺ T cells into Bcl6⁺ pre-Tfh cells (80). These data seemingly contradict previous work by Choi et al. showing that ICOS is required for the differentiation of CXCR5⁺Bcl6⁺ cells within 2-3 days upon viral infection (98). This discrepancy was addressed by A. Hutloff and colleagues who resolved that ICOS was dispensable for Bcl6 expression within the first two days following immune challenge (96). Indeed, the flow cytometry gating of CXCR5+Bcl6+ double positive cells likely precluded the study of early Bcl6 expression since CXCR5 is induced at a later stage. Therefore, ICOS seems dispensable for Bcl6 expression at least until CXCR5 is expressed. However, it is possible that the use of TCR transgenic mice and protein immunization versus viral infection models introduced differences in Tfh differentiation kinetics. On the other hand, CD28 was shown to be indispensable for the differentiation of Bcl6+ pre-Tfh cells (96). Thus, it appears that the main role of ICOS lies in maintaining the Tfh phenotype rather than early Bcl6 induction.
1.3.2 TCR-independent ICOS signaling at the T-B border

Upon DC-mediated activation, pre-Tfh cells begin to express low levels of Bcl6, CXCR5, PD-1 and ICOS (78, 99, 100). Due to combined expression of homing receptors CXCR5 and CCR7, pre-Tfh cells are guided towards the T-B border. It is at this location that pre-Tfh encounter their cognate B cells, a key event required for full commitment to the Tfh lineage (100). However, pre-Tfh cells will mostly encounter bystander B cells unable to provide the required signals for their further differentiation. Thus, pre-Tfh cells



Figure 1.4 ICOS signaling in Tfh migration and T-B collaboration

(A) Bystander B cells expressing ICOSL promote T-cell motility at the T-B border allowing cognate T-B conjugation and GC entry. Ligation of ICOS without TCR engagement induces transient actin remodeling supporting persistent T cell movement, which increases the chance of Tfh cells finding cognate B cell clones. This process is dependent on the ICOS-PI3K pathway and presumably activation of small GTPases directly and/or indirectly by ICOS. (B) In the context of TCR engagement, ICOS ligation allows focused delivery of T cell "help" to cognate GC B cells within the GC. The ICOS-PI3K-mTOR pathway has been shown to increase translation of IL-4 mRNA by promoting polysome formation. In parallel, ICOS-mediated calcium signaling facilitates CD40L externalisation providing CD40 costimulation to GC B cells. In turn, CD40 signaling increases ICOSL expression level. This feed-forward loop may ensure acute localized delivery of CD40L and IL-4 which are key Tfh effector molecules, thereby promoting selection of high affinity GC B cell clones.

must be able to remain mobile at the T-B border to facilitate their pairing with cognate B cells. Interestingly, ICOS-ICOSL interactions between T and B cells were shown to promote the formation of pseudopods along with continued migration of pre-Tfh cells at the T-B border (Figure 1.4 A) (80). Moreover, MHC class II-deficient B cells were able to promote pre-Tfh motility, indicating that cognate interactions are not required for this ICOS-dependent mechanism (80). Importantly, Xu *et al.* demonstrated that the impact of ICOS on motility was PI3K-dependent since pharmacological inhibition of p110δ blocked T cell migration in lipid bilayers. Additionally, we have demonstrated that ICOS can activate small GTPases able to regulate actin dynamics independently of TCR engagement, providing another mechanism for bystander B cells to promote T cell migration (47).

1.3.3 ICOS signaling within the GC

Within the GC, B cells must acquire help from Tfh cells to differentiate into plasma cells. While high affinity interactions between TCRs and peptide MHC-complexes allow pairing of T and B cells, they are usually of short duration (~20 minutes) and likely would not allow enough time for T cells to express effector "helper" signals required by themselves (101). Tfh cells can overcome this issue by pre-emptively preparing mediators of B cell help. For example, CD40L proteins and IL-4 mRNA are presynthesized and kept within Tfh cells until required (101, 102). Interestingly, ICOS-ICOSL interactions were found to be one of the key signals controlling the release of these helper molecules (Figure 1.4 B).

Firstly, imaging studies have shown that ICOSL-expressing GC B cells pair with Tfh cells in a more "entangled" manner characterized by an increased surface area of contact (101). These ICOS-mediated interactions trigger spikes of intracellular calcium in Tfh cells. In turn, increased calcium flux causes the exocytosis of vesicles containing CD40L which results in CD40 stimulation on GC B cells (101). Interestingly, CD40

engagement causes increased ICOSL expression by GC B cells. Thus, an ICOSdependent "feed-forward" mechanism is established and leads to the promotion of plasma cell differentiation.

Secondly, ICOS-PI3K signaling was shown to promote polysome formation (103). Downstream effects of PI3K-Akt and mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) signaling lead to 4E binding proteins (4E-BPs) inactivation by phosphorylation (104). Because 4E-BPs normally inhibit eukaryotic translation initiation factor 4E (eIF4E), a net effect of ICOS costimulation is enhanced translation. Specifically, *in vitro* experiments have shown that ICOS-PI3K signaling can increase IL-4 mRNA translation in T cells, thus providing an additional ICOS-dependent B cell help mechanism during GC reactions (103).

1.4 ICOS signaling in non-Tfh effector T cells

1.4.1 Th1, Th2, and Th17 cells

While ICOS signaling is often associated to GC reactions and Tfh cells, some data highlight the importance of ICOS in other effector T cells subsets. For example, ICOS was shown to promote the expression of Th1 and Th2 cytokines including IFN- γ , TNF- α , IL-4, IL-5, and IL-10 (3, 11, 19, 105). Early work has found increased ICOS expression in Th2 cells when compared to Th1 cells (20, 42). Further, interfering with ICOS-ICOSL interactions was shown to cause specific Th2 differentiation defects (106). Mechanistically, ICOS was found to promote the expression of the transcription factor c-Maf along with IL-4 and its receptor, key factors in Th2 differentiation (107, 108). Consequently, ablation of ICOS signaling by genetic deletion or antibody blockade was shown to cause Th2 response defects and impaired pathogen clearance along with reduced severity of Th2-mediated airway inflammation (109-111). Thus, ICOS signaling is a critical component of Th2 differentiation and function.

The impact of ICOS signaling on Th1 cells is not as clear. Firstly, Th1 cells can differentiate in the absence of ICOS signaling (112). Secondly, the effects of ICOS ablation on Th1 function vary depending on the experimental model chosen. For example, ICOS-deficient mice infected with Th1-inducing pathogens such as *Salmonella enterica* or *Listeria monocytogenes* showed reduced Th1 function and increased bacterial load (113, 114). On the other hand, ICOS-deficient mice infected with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* or ICOSL-deficient mice infected with *Chlamydia muridarum* displayed enhanced Th1 responses (115, 116). However, the bacterial burden was shown to be increased in both of these settings. These discrepancies could be explained by the impact of ICOS deficiency in other T cell subsets.

In the case of *C. muridarum*, Th17 cells are required for proper anti-pathogen response. Interestingly, absence of ICOS-PI3K signaling was shown to cause impaired Th17 responses (64). Congruently, ICOS blockade performed in the context of a Th17-dependent disease model (experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, EAE) led to reduced severity (117). Mechanistically, ICOS was shown to promote IL-23-mediated expansion of Th17 cells (64, 118). In sum, ICOS signaling plays varied roles in T helper cell subsets which cannot be fully disentangled. Additional studies with more targeted approaches would be required to understand the specific impacts of ICOS functions in this regard.

1.4.2 CD8⁺ T cells

Relatively little is known about the role of ICOS in CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells (CTLs) since most studies have focused on CD4⁺ T cells. An early study showed that ICOS blockade causes impaired CTL responses against *L. monocytogenes* (114). Additionally, ICOS-deficient mice displayed poor bacterial clearance in a *S. enterica* infection model that could be at least in part attributed to CTL defects (113). However, a previous study showed that ICOS-deficient mice could still produce influenza-specific CD8⁺ T cells (119). Antibody-mediated ICOSL blockade in bacterial and viral infection models also resulted in compromised CTL responses with reduced granzyme expression and diversion from

cytotoxic to memory-like phenotypes (120). Thus, these findings suggest that ICOS can support CTL functions but could be dispensable for their early expansion.

The role of ICOS in CTLs was also explored in the field of anti-tumor immunity. Studies have shown that the induction of ICOSL expression by tumor cells enhanced CTL-dependent tumor rejection (121, 122). Further, ICOS appears to be more efficient at improving recall responses compared to initial T cell priming by the tumor. Indeed, adoptive transfer of anti-tumor CTLs caused rapid rejection of ICOSL-expressing tumors and improved CTL cytokine production when compared to naïve CD8⁺ T cells exposed to similar tumors (122).

As previously mentioned, ICOS-PI3K signaling in CD4⁺ T cells was linked to GVHD induction (62). CD8⁺ T cells are also known to be mediators of GVHD (123). Interestingly, it was shown that ICOS can act in a PI3K-independent manner in CD8+ T cells to promote GVHD initiation (62). Thus, this suggest that other ICOS-dependent pathways such as calcium signaling could play a role in CD8⁺ T cells in specific settings.

1.5 The role of ICOS in Treg cells

1.5.1 Overview of Treg cells

Regulatory T cells are a subset of CD4⁺ T cells that can modulate the immune system to prevent autoimmunity by exerting suppressive effects on effector T cells. In the 1990s, expression of the IL-2 receptor α chain (IL2r α , CD25) by CD4⁺ T cells was found to be a reliable marker for this subset in mice (124). Similar regulatory T cells were then found in humans by several groups in the early 2000s (125-131). A few years later, CD4⁺CD25⁺ T cells in mice and humans were found to share the expression of transcription factor forkhead box P3 (Foxp3) which became the main defining marker of regulatory T cells from that point on (132-134). Further, *Foxp3* genetic mutations were found to cause severe autoimmunity that could be attributed to Treg dysfunction. For

example, Scurfy mice carrying a X-linked frameshift *Foxp3* mutation spontaneously develop a fatal lymphoproliferative disease characterized by inflammatory multi-organ failure (135). Thus, CD25⁺Foxp3⁺ Treg cells were established as gatekeepers preventing self-reactivity in mice. In humans, *Foxp3* loss-of-function mutations were associated with immune dysregulation polyendocrinopathy enteropathy X-linked (IPEX) syndrome caused by Treg deficiency or functional impairments (136). However, the use of CD25 and Foxp3 as Treg markers was found to be insufficient in humans since those proteins are not exclusive to human Tregs. Additional studies identified other potential human Treg markers such as the methylation status of the Treg-specific demethylated region (TSDR) or absence of the IL-7 receptor α -chain (CD127) (137, 138).

Tregs were found to arise primarily from the thymus as a distinct T cell subset, although studies have shown that conventional T cells can gain Foxp3 expression in peripheral sites to become peripheral Tregs (pTregs) (139, 140). Natural/thymic Tregs (tTregs) are positively selected in the thymus before their initial commitment to the Treg lineage. Interestingly, the affinities of tTreg TCRs are skewed towards self-peptide/MHC which would normally halt their progression during the negative selection stage. However, studies have shown that T cells with moderate TCR affinity towards self antigens are driven to the Treg lineage while T cells with high affinity towards self-peptides are removed (141). In contrast, pTreg differentiation is likely triggered by non-self antigens such as those provided by food and microbiota (142). This suggests different purposes for tTregs and pTregs. While tTregs were established as regulators of autoimmunity, pTregs could instead serve to maintain tolerance towards commensal or environmental antigens.

1.5.2 Treg functional mechanisms

The ability of Tregs to suppress other immune cells has long been recognized. However, the process through which they fulfill this function remains only partly understood. Generally, Tregs are thought to mediate suppression either through cell-cell

contact or by secreting cytokines and enzymes, although other mechanisms including cytokine deprivation and metabolic disruption have been described (143).

Firstly, the coinhibitory molecule CTLA-4 is expressed by Tregs and has long been suggested as a central component of Treg-mediated suppression (144, 145). Indeed, CTLA-4-deficient mice displayed spontaneous autoimmunity that can be treated by Treg transfer, and CTLA-4 blockade in a murine colitis model resulted in increased disease severity due to Treg defects (144-146). Functionally, Tregs were shown to reduce the expression of CD80 and CD86 by APCs in a CTLA-4-dependent manner (147-149). The exact mechanism was elucidated by Qureshi *et al.* who demonstrated that CTLA-4 on Tregs allows the capture of CD80/CD86 through a process called trans-endocytosis, thereby impairing CD28 costimulation (150). However, previous studies had shown that CTLA-4-deficient Tregs still possessed suppressive abilities which suggested compensatory or complementary suppression mechanisms (151, 152).

The second suppression mechanism employed by Treqs is immunosuppressive cytokine production. While research in this field is ongoing, IL-10 and TGF-β have been identified as potential mediators of Treg suppression. Blocking IL-10 or using IL-10deficient Tregs was shown to negatively impact the ability of Tregs to supress T cell transfer-induced colitis (153). Further, IL-10 was found to be important for Treg function *in vivo* in an EAE autoimmune disease model (154). However, some data suggests that IL-10 production by Tregs is not always required. For example, allergic airway hyperreactivity was still suppressed after the transfer of IL-10-deficient Tregs (155). Interestingly, overall IL-10 production was still high in this experiment which suggests that other IL-10 sources can compensate. The requirement of Treg-derived TGF-β also appears to be context dependent. Indeed, studies have shown that Tregs do not require TGF-β to suppress T cell proliferation *in vitro* (156, 157). However, *in vivo* experiments have demonstrated that Treg-derived TGF- β is required to prevent colitis (144, 158). Aside from potentially influencing suppressive ability, TGF- β was found to be required to maintain peripheral Treg numbers (159). This could explain discrepancies between in vitro and in vivo experiments. Other Treg-derived cytokines such as IL-35 have also been shown to affect suppressive ability, although the mechanisms remain to be clarified (160).

Lastly, Tregs were found to use other suppression mechanisms in certain settings. For example, Tregs were shown to express granzyme B which they can use to kill B cells, NK cells and CTLs by cytolysis (161-163). This cytolytic ability appears to differ from that of CTLs since it is partially perforin independent. Since Tregs express high levels of CD25, studies have suggested that they could deprive other immune cells of IL-2 by consuming it in large amounts (164, 165). Although the relative importance of this mechanism is still subject to debate, a study has shown that Treg-mediated IL-2 deprivation can lead to effector T cell apoptosis *in vitro* and *in vivo* (166). However, other groups did not observe significant induction of cell death by Tregs (157, 167, 168). Thus, it appears that Tregs employ multiple pathways to suppress immune cells which can differ depending on the context.

1.5.3 ICOS signaling in Treg cells

While ICOS has mostly been studied in the context of conventional T cells, several lines of evidence suggest that ICOS signaling is also important for Treg cells. Studies have shown that ICOS-deficient mice have reduced numbers of Foxp3⁺ Tregs (169, 170). Further, ICOS blockade performed in T-B co-culture experiments have resulted in lowered Foxp3 expression (171). Mechanistically, ICOS deficiency was shown to cause increased methylation of Foxp3 conserved non-coding DNA sequence 2 (CNS2), thereby destabilizing Foxp3 and possibly causing reduced Treg numbers (172). However, this mechanism might be more relevant in the periphery since ICOS-deficient mice displayed normal amounts of Foxp3⁺ cells in the thymus (170).

Aside from promoting Foxp3 stability, ICOS was linked to increased Treg survival. Indeed, ICOS⁺ Tregs stimulated with α -CD3 *in vitro* survived longer than their ICOS⁻ counterparts (173). Regulatory T cells are known to express ICOS at varying levels depending on the subset. Specifically, studies have shown that CCR7^{lo}CD44^{hi}CD62L^{lo} effector Tregs (eTregs) express ICOS to a higher level than resting/central Tregs (cTregs) (174, 175). Interestingly, ICOS blockade resulted in a preferential loss of eTregs which indicates that ICOS signaling could be required to prevent eTreg apoptosis (55, 174). The

survival of Treg cells can also be influenced by IL-2 signaling. Indeed, IL-2 blockade was shown to cause a specific loss of cTregs without affecting eTregs (174). The expression of CD25 was found to be lowered in eTregs, possibly due to a lack of IL-2 sources in their environment (174). Taken together, these data suggest that eTregs switch from IL-2 to ICOS signaling to promote their survival.

The suppressive ability of Tregs was also linked to ICOS in some settings. For example, impaired ICOS signaling caused by blockade or genetic deletion abrogated the development of respiratory tolerance in an airway inflammation model due to low Treg numbers and lack of Treg-derived IL-10 (169). Further, unlike WT Tregs, transfer of ICOS-deficient Tregs did not ameliorate airway inflammation. Also, abrogation of ICOS signaling in β islet-specific TCR transgenic (BDC2.5-NOD) mice resulted in the exacerbation of a type I diabetes (T1D)-like disease linked to Treg defects (56). The impact of ICOS signaling in various autoimmune diseases will be further discussed in chapter 1.7. The exact mechanism through which ICOS can promote Treg function has yet to be elucidated. Several studies have highlighted positive correlations between ICOS and IL-10 levels in Tregs, but some have observed unchanged IL-10 production in ICOS-deficient mice (172, 176-178). Thus, additional research will be required to understand ICOS-dependent mechanisms impacting Treg function.

Among ICOS-dependent pathways, PI3K signaling has been implicated in Treg function. Firstly, the PI3K catalytic subunit p110δ was shown to be critical for Treg cell survival and function (179). Secondly, steady-state Tregs maintain high levels of phosphorylated 4E-BP1 and S6, signs of active PI3K-mTORC1 signaling (180). Congruently, Treg-specific ablation of Raptor (part of mTORC1) resulted in Treg functional defects and fatal multi-organ autoimmune inflammation (180). Interestingly, Raptor-deficient Tregs presented decreased ICOS expression, suggesting a positive feedback loop involving ICOS-PI3K-mTORC1 signaling. Third, Treg-specific ablation of PTEN (PI3K antagonist) led to Treg instability and the development of a lymphoproliferative disease characterized by dysregulated Th1 and Tfh responses (181, 182). Thus, Treg function requires precise control of PI3K activity which can be mediated through ICOS signaling.

1.6 The role of ICOS in Tfr cells

1.6.1 Overview of Tfr cell differentiation

In 2011, three groups described a CD4⁺Foxp3⁺ regulatory T cell subset with characteristics reminiscent of Tfh cells such as expression of CXCR5, PD-1, Bcl6, and ICOS (183-185). Henceforth named T follicular regulatory cells, this subset was found to localize in and around GCs and was therefore hypothesized to play regulatory roles during GC reactions (186). No Tfr lineage-defining factor has been identified to date, although they require concomitant expression of Foxp3 and Bcl6 (187, 188). Loss of Foxp3 expression by Tfrs leads to an altered profile with increased Tfh features while forced Foxp3 expression can turn Tfh cells into Tfr-like cells (187). These data suggest that Tfh cells could act as Tfr precursors in vivo. Indeed, strong IL-2 signaling was found to inhibit Tfr differentiation which is a mechanism more comparable to Tfh cells than Tregs (189). However, most research has shown that Tfr cells differentiate from thymic Tregs following interactions with dendritic cells (183-185, 190). Further, Tfr cells were found to display a TCR repertoire generally skewed towards self-antigens, reinforcing their pedigree as regulatory T cells (191). Of note, induced Tregs were shown to possess the ability to differentiate into Tfrs specific for the immunizing antigen under specific circumstances (192).

Following initial priming, Tfr cells must express CXCR5 to migrate towards GCs (183-185). Interestingly, the transcription factor NFAT2 was found to be uniquely required for Tfr cells to upregulate CXCR5 (193). Also, recent work has identified Tfh-derived sclerostin domain-containing protein 1 (SOSTDC1) as an additional Tfr differentiation cue which was shown to work by inhibiting the β -catenin pathway in Tfrs (194). During their differentiation, some Tfr cells were shown to downregulate CD25 (189, 195, 196). This finding has been a subject of debate in the literature with early studies describing Tfrs as solely CD25⁺ and later studies suggesting that CD25⁻ Tfrs could be regarded as "ex-Tfr" cells (183-185, 187). The availability of IL-2 at different stages of infection and in different organs was proposed as a regulator of CD25 expression levels in Tfrs (189, 195). Also, recent work has shown that CD25⁻ Tfrs possess reduced but not absent regulatory

features and preferentially localize within the GC, suggesting that CD25 downregulation could be a necessary adaption for Tfrs to access the GC (195).

1.6.2 Tfr depletion models

The study of Tfr cells has been complicated by the lack of unique markers required for targeted experiments. Some early studies reported attempts to adoptively transfer Tfr cells into lymphopenic mice to evaluate their suppressive abilities (185, 197). Results from these in vivo experiments supported in vitro findings which showed that Tfr cells could suppress T cell proliferation and antibody production (190, 197). However, this approach does not achieve a physiological reconstitution of Tfr populations and is limited by the loss of transferred Tfr cells over time. In parallel, another group performed Tfr depletion using a Sh2d1a (SAP)-/- :Foxp3^{DTR} mixed bone marrow chimera which resulted in increased Tfh and GC B cell responses (183). More recent in vivo Tfr depletion models using Foxp3-cre systems now permit more targeted approaches less prone to off-target effects. The most common method relies on Foxp3-specific deletion of Bcl6 (Bcl6FC), a transcription factor required for follicular T cells (188, 189, 198-200). The overall impact of Tfr loss on GC reactions in Bcl6FC mice was found to be relatively modest with little to no change in Tfh and GC B cell populations (188, 199, 200). Despite this, the Bcl6FC system revealed two main functions for Tfr cells: prevention of autoantibody generation and modulation of antigen-specific antibody responses. Some limitations of the Bcl6FC model have been observed, including incomplete Tfr depletion and possible off-target effects on other regulatory T cell subsets (188, 199-201). To remedy this, Clement et al. developed a Tfr cell-deleter model where depletion requires co-expression of Foxp3 and CXCR5 (Cxcr5^{IRES-LoxP-STOP-LoxP-DTR} Foxp3^{cre}) (202). This approach showed that Tfr cells could regulate early but not late antigen specific GC responses and prevent autoreactive IgG and IgE production. Thus, the prevailing paradigm now favors more nuanced roles for Tfr cells rather than broad suppression of GC responses.

1.6.3 ICOS signaling in Tfr cells

Initial studies describing Tfr cells reported high ICOS expression at the cell surface (183, 184). However, little is known about how ICOS might influence Tfr differentiation or function. Some reports have shown that ICOS is required for the formation of Tfr cells in the context of protein immunization, chronic GVHD, and infection (197, 203, 204). Since Tfr and Tfh cells share several features, it is likely that ICOS-dependent pathways known to be important for Tfh cells could act in Tfr cells as well. While no direct links between ICOS signaling mechanisms and Tfr differentiation or function have been described, some studies have shown evidence of PI3K and calcium signaling influencing Tfr cells. First, elevated PI3K-mTOR signaling found in Roquin-deficient Tregs correlated with the downregulation of CD25 and conversion of Tregs to Tfr cells (205). Second, the formation of complexes between PI3K regulatory subunit p85a and OPN-i was found to protect Bcl6 from degradation and supported Tfr differentiation in a cell-intrinsic manner (95). Third, the calcium pathway could be involved in CXCR5 upregulation by Tregs since the latter was shown to require calcium-dependent NFAT2 activity (193). Congruently, T cellspecific NFAT2 abrogation was found to cause a selective defect in Tfr differentiation coupled with increased severity of a lupus-like disease caused by chromatin immunization (193). Direct interference with calcium signaling caused by the abrogation of stromal interaction molecules 1 & 2 (STIM1/2) also led to reduced Tfr numbers and spontaneous autoantibody production (206). Thus, ICOS could support Tfr differentiation by propagating signals through PI3K and calcium pathways. Further, other ICOS-dependent mechanisms known to promote Tfh differentiation such as KLF2 downregulation could be required for Tfr cell differentiation (96).

1.7 ICOS signaling in autoimmune diseases

1.7.1 Overview of autoimmune diseases

The double-edged nature of the immune system and concepts of autoimmunity have been a key subject of study over the last 60 years. The first notion of immunological tolerance dates back to work by Nobel laureate Macfarlane Burnet in the 1940s. In following years, several studies reinforced the theory that the immune system possesses inherent mechanisms preventing it from targeting self antigens (207). Epidemiological studies have found that approximately 3-5% of the general population are affected by autoimmune diseases (208, 209). While there are disease-to-disease variations in affected age groups and geographical prevalence, women were consistently found to be more likely to develop an autoimmune disease for reasons which are still unclear. The pathogenicity of some diseases can be traced back to genetic factors such as mutations of autoimmune regulator (AIRE) in autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type I (APS1) and Foxp3 mutations in IPEX syndrome (210, 211). However, most autoimmune diseases are thought to originate from combinations of genetic and environmental elements. Several genetic polymorphisms were identified as risks factors for developing autoimmunity, but the contribution of individual mutations is relatively low for most diseases (212). Further, monozygotic twins were found to share autoimmune disorders at a rate of only 12 to 67%, suggesting external causes of autoimmunity (213).

Amongst potential triggers of autoimmune diseases, infections have been the most studied (214). For example, Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) has been associated with systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE), Sjogren's syndrome (SS), rheumatoid arthritis (RA), multiple sclerosis (MS), and primary biliary cirrhosis (PBC) (215-217). Molecular mimicry and epitope spreading have been cited as possible mechanisms linking viral or bacterial infections to the pathogenesis of autoimmune diseases (218-220). More recently, research has focused on impacts of the microbiota in autoimmunity. Studies have provided evidence that T1D could be initiated due to dysregulated responses to commensal bacteria (221). Additionally, increased colonization by segmented

filamentous bacteria (SFBs) has been associated with autoantibody production (222). Some non-infectious environmental factors have been linked to autoimmune diseases. For instance, smoking has been shown to increase the risk of developing RA, SLE, SS and PBC (223-225). In sum, mechanisms leading to the development of autoimmune disease remain partially understood. This is due in part to the difficulty in noticing abnormal pre-symptomatic immune reactions. While animal models have brought some insights in this regard, more research is required to understand and perhaps prevent the instigation of autoimmunity.

Following the initiation phase, most autoimmune disorders are characterized by a propagation phase. Pathogenic imbalances of effector and regulatory T cells are often observed at this stage (226). Further, autoantibodies are found in multiple diseases during this phase and can be used for diagnosis (227). These autoantibodies can also cause tissue inflammation and destruction through processes such as complement activation and antibody-dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity (ADCC) (228). In this inflammatory setting, cells start to produce additional inflammatory cytokines and dying cells can release new antigens, thereby causing amplified autoimmune reactions through epitope spreading (229). If left unchecked, this process can sometimes evolve into a relapsing/remitting cycle where pathogenic and regulatory cells struggle for balance (230). However, failure of regulatory mechanisms eventually leads to widespread and often irreversible tissue damage.

Most therapeutic approaches for autoimmune diseases have focused on the use of immunosuppressive drugs or biological agents which can inhibit inflammatory pathways. For example, anti-TNF-α drugs have been successfully used in the treatment of RA and SLE (231). However, anti-TNF therapies are contraindicated for MS as they have been found to increase disease severity and trigger a CNS demyelinating disease in patients with other autoimmune conditions (232, 233). Costimulation blockade using CTLA-4-Ig was shown to induce autoreactive T cell anergy and has found moderate success in the treatment of RA and T1D (234, 235). Adoptive transfer of Tregs was attempted but has met little success due in part to difficulties in isolating and expanding pure Treg populations without affecting their suppressive abilities (236, 237). Other

therapies including manipulation of IL-2 signaling and self-antigen desensitization have also undergone trials with mixed results (238, 239). Thus, current therapeutic options have met some success but are fraught with conflicting results, underlining the need for continued research in mechanisms regulating autoimmune disorders.

The next sections of this thesis will focus on specific autoimmune diseases in which the role of ICOS has been studied. Emphasis will be placed on RA since clinical evidence suggests that ICOS could be involved in its pathogenesis.

1.7.2 Rheumatoid arthritis general concepts

Rheumatoid arthritis is one of the most common autoimmune diseases and is estimated to affect 0.5-1% of the population (240). Women are 2 to 3 times more likely to develop RA, and the highest incidence is observed in the sixth decade (241). The main symptoms of RA are chronic joint inflammation and progressive destruction caused by immune cells infiltrating synovial tissues (242). This disease places considerable burden on patients and is estimated to increase the risk of premature mortality by 50% (243). The pathogenesis of RA is still incompletely understood, but it has been shown to involve components of innate and adaptive immunity (244).

The early stages of RA are often characterized by the appearance of anticitrullinated peptide antibodies (ACPAs). These antibodies are made up of various isotypes (IgG, IgA, IgM) and can target a range of endogenous proteins including type II collagen and histones, but also foreign antigens such as EBV nuclear antigen 1 (EBNA-1) (245). This targeting is thought to be the result of protein citrullination, a posttranslational modification which can alter peptide immunogenicity (246). The appearance of ACPAs has been linked to a host of genetic factors including human leukocyte antigen (HLA) – DR1 and DR4 (247). Congruently, monozygotic twins were shown to co-develop RA at an incidence rate higher than that of the general population (248). Environmental risk factors such as smoking and infectious agents have also been linked to increased ACPA production (249-252). The involvement of ACPAs in the pathogenesis of RA has been shown to function by binding of Fc receptors on myeloid cells and complement activation (253, 254). Of note, ACPA-negative forms of RA have been reported and were found to display novel and potentially pathogenic autoantibodies (255). Another common finding in RA patients is the presence of rheumatoid factor (RF), autoantibodies which can target and form complexes with the Fc portion of IgG (256). These complexes are found to accumulate in synovial tissues and cause completement activation, thus contributing to disease progression.

Although T and B cells have been observed to infiltrate synovial tissues in RA patients, the mechanisms responsible for their activation remain ill defined (257). One possibility is that T cells could react to citrullinated neoantigens in circulation. Also, dendritic cells were shown to accumulate in the joints of RA patients and are thought to serve as APCs in this setting (258). Once components of the innate and adaptive immune system have been activated, inflammatory cytokines including IL-1, TNF- α , IL-6, and IL-17A are produced in synovial tissues (242, 244). In turn, this promotes increased leukocyte activation but also cartilage damage due to chondrocyte apoptosis, as well as bone erosion caused by pro-osteoclastogenic effects of inflammatory cytokines (259). Of note, osteoclasts were also shown to be directly activated by ACPA binding (260). Thus, the pathogenesis of RA involves many aspects of the immune system which renders its study complicated but also offers multiple therapeutic opportunities.

Therapeutic approaches for RA involve the use of disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs (DMARDs) in combination with nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) and corticosteroids. While the latter are generally intended as symptomatic treatments, DMARDs have the potential to halt the progression of RA. The initial DMARD given to RA patients is methotrexate (MTX), a folic acid analog with immunosuppressive properties. While the mechanism of action of MTX is not fully understood, it was found to effectively reduce RA severity in up to 70% of patients (261). However, discontinuation of MTX due to side effects or loss of efficacy over time has underlined the need for additional therapeutic options. Other DMARDs such as leflunomide, sulfasalazine and hydroxychloroquine have been used in patients who do not respond to MTX monotherapy. Akin to MTX, their mechanisms of action remain ill-defined and multiple

side effects have been reported (242). Thus, a second line of drugs referred to as biological DMARDs (BDMARDs) has been developed with the intent of taking more targeted approaches. As previously mentioned, inflammatory cytokines play key roles in the pathogenesis of RA and were therefore chosen as BDMARD targets. Several TNF- α , IL-1, and IL-6 inhibitors have been successfully used alone or in combination with MTX, but these treatments remain expensive and have multiple contraindications (262). Lastly, drugs causing B cell depletion (α -CD20) or T cell anergy (CTLA-4-Ig) have shown promise but lack specificity and therefore cause unintended side effects (242). Thus, recent advances in RA treatments have brought better prognoses for more patients, but additional studies are required to develop targeted therapies which can minimize side effects.

1.7.3 Murine models of rheumatoid arthritis

Studying mechanisms underpinning the pathogenesis of RA in humans is difficult since patients are usually diagnosed in late disease stages. Thus, several animal models replicating features of human RA have been developed.

Collagen-induced arthritis (CIA) is considered to be the gold standard of murine models of RA. This model was first developed in rats by Trentham *et al.* but was later adapted for use in mice (263, 264). Type II collagen (CII) is primarily found in the joints of adult rodents (265). Thus, by immunizing CIA-susceptible DBA/1 mice with an emulsion of bovine CII and an adjuvant, an autoimmune reaction closely resembling human RA is triggered. After immunization, autoantibodies targeting CII can be detected in CIA mice. These antibodies are mostly of the IgG2a/b isotypes and were shown to be highly arthritogenic (266). Interestingly, C57BL/6 mice were found to be deficient in anti-CII antibodies after immunization, potentially explaining their resistance to CIA induction (266). Susceptibility to CIA was also linked to specific MHC class II molecules including I-A^q which binds the same CII peptide region in mice as HLA-DR4 does in humans (267). Similarities with human RA such as the presence of RF and ACPAs were noted in CIA

mice (268). Further, polyarticular pathology characterized by immune cell infiltration of synovial tissues and bone destruction is a shared feature of human RA and CIA (268).

Several studies have supported the view that anti-CII autoantibodies able to fix complement are the main source of localized joint inflammation in CIA (269-272). This is well illustrated by a complementary RA model named collagen-antibody induced arthritis (CAIA). Indeed, injection of monoclonal anti-CII antibodies was found to be sufficient to induce arthritis in mice and has the advantage of functioning in CIA-resistant mice (273). However, CAIA is transient in nature which highlights the requirement of other components of the immune system for arthritis maintenance. Deficiency of recombinationactivating gene 1 (RAG-1) in DBA/1 mice led to reduced CIA severity, supporting a role for components of the adaptive immune response in CIA maintenance (274). The weakened, but still present, arthritis observed in these T and B cell-deficient mice was attributed to the ability of CII to activate matrix metalloproteinases (274). Treatment with anti-CD4 antibodies led to reduced severity of established CIA and showed synergistic effects when used in combination with anti-TNF α/β antibodies (275). Also, Th1 and Th17 responses have been shown to be required for CIA induction and maintenance (276-278). Lastly, mice deficient in CD28, SLAM-associated protein (SAP) or CXCR5 could not produce anti-collagen antibodies and were all resistant to CIA induction (279-281). Thus, CIA involves components of humoral and cellular immunity, and recapitulates many aspects of human RA.

The K/BxN arthritis model was first described by the Mathis/Benoist group in 1996 (282). This model consists of a cross between TCR transgenic KRN mice with nonobese diabetic (NOD) mice. The K/BxN TCR is known to recognize glucose-6-phosphate isomerase (G6PI), a ubiquitously expressed glycolytic enzyme (283). Arthritis occurs spontaneously in K/BxN mice due to sustained production of arthritogenic anti-G6PI IgG1 antibodies (284). Interestingly, it was found that transfer of K/BxN serum to other mouse strains could cause a form of serum transfer arthritis (STA) (285). This form of arthritis was found to depend on the presence of neutrophils and macrophages, but not T and B cells (286-288). This method is useful since K/BxN STA can be used in mouse strains which are resistant to CIA, and has an induction rate of neutrol 100% (289). Also, the

onset of K/BxN STA occurs within 2 days of serum transfer whereas CIA induction requires 3 to 5 weeks (289, 290). However, like CAIA, K/BxN STA is transient and only involves passive transfer of antibodies and therefore cannot simulate the priming phase of human RA. Further, while anti-CII antibodies were detected in human RA patients and CIA mice, anti-G6PI antibodies remain mostly unique to K/BxN mice (291). Nevertheless, this model remains a useful tool to study the effector phase of RA in mouse strains which are resistant to CIA.

Several genetic models of human RA have been developed in mice to identify genes which contribute to the pathogenesis of RA. These models are used less often due to their lack of adaptability and potential confounding factors when introducing additional genetic tools. BALB/c mice deficient in IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1RA^{-/-}) were found to spontaneously develop a T cell-dependent autoimmune arthritis with features of human RA such as the presence of RF and anti-CII antibodies (292, 293). Interestingly, this research has led to the approval of recombinant human IL-1RA to treat RA (294). A point mutation in the gene encoding ZAP-70 was also shown to cause a form of spontaneous T-cell mediated autoimmune arthritis (SKG mice) (295). Lastly, TNF Δ^{ARE} mice display an elevated level of TNF- α and spontaneously develop arthritis along with inflammation of the small intestine and growth defects (296). This model was particularly useful to study the effects of TNF- α inhibitors which are now used as BDMARDS to treat human RA.

1.7.4 Impact of ICOS in rheumatoid arthritis

Since ICOS is involved in class-switched antibody production and effector T cell function, it is likely to play a role in the pathogenesis of RA. Indeed, a study has shown that antibody mediated ICOS blockade reduced the severity of CIA in mice (297). Additionally, ICOS blockade resulted in significantly reduced titers of anti-CII antibodies and inflammatory cytokines (297). However, blockade was performed during the priming phase of CIA, and therefore these experiments cannot discern whether ICOS is required for CIA maintenance. Further, the role of signaling pathways downstream of ICOS were not studied. The impact of ICOS-PI3K signaling in RA is worth testing since PI3K inhibition

is known to reduce disease severity in murine models of RA (298). Specifically, p110 γ inhibition resulted in the amelioration of CIA, CAIA, and K/BxN STA (299, 300). Also, p110 δ inhibition or genetic deletion was found to reduce arthritis symptoms in K/BxN STA (299). Finally, combined abrogation of p110 γ / δ led to an even greater amelioration of arthritis in this model.

In humans, polymorphisms in the *lcos* gene were found to be associated with RA (301). Interestingly, the amount of ICOS-positive T cells in the blood and synovial fluid of RA patients was found to be elevated when compared with healthy controls (302). Further, ICOSL was detected in the joints of RA patients (302). Taken together, these findings strongly suggest that ICOS signaling is involved in human RA and that it could be a therapeutic target.

1.7.5 ICOS signaling in systemic lupus erythematosus

Systemic lupus erythematosus is an autoimmune disease characterized by multiorgan inflammation caused by the deposition of immune complexes and subsequent activation of components of innate and adaptive immune components (303). Patients can present with symptoms involving almost any system which leads to a substantial degree of misdiagnosis. Several autoantibodies have been associated with SLE including primarily a host of anti-nuclear autoantibodies (ANAs) (304). Some degree of genetic predisposition for SLE has been found, but this disease is mostly thought to be caused by a combination of genetic, hormonal, and environmental factors. Like many autoimmune disorders, SLE primarily affects women and has a 9:1 female-to-male ratio (305). Therapeutic options for SLE are similar to those used in RA and include NSAIDs along with several immunosuppressive drugs (303). One of the most common murine models used to study SLE are lupus-prone MRL/lpr mice (306). These mice spontaneously develop a SLE-like pathology including autoantibody production, lymphadenopathy, and renal disease due to mutations in the Fas gene and other factors in the MRL genetic background. Other mouse strains such as NZB/W F1 and NZM and mice homozygous for the sanroque mutation have also been found to spontaneously

develop a lupus-like disease (25, 307, 308). Lastly, inducible SLE models such as pristane-induced lupus have facilitated the study of SLE in non-autoimmune strains (309).

Several studies have highlighted potential roles of ICOS in the pathogenesis of SLE. First, the lupus-like disease found in *sanroque* mice is thought to originate from dysregulated expression of immune-related genes including *lcos* (25, 310). Second, deletion of the *lcos* gene in MRL/*lpr* mice was shown to diminish autoantibody production and impaired inflammatory cytokine production (311, 312). However, ICOS abrogation did not significantly alter the degree of lymphadenopathy and only modestly reduced the severity of glomerulonephritis in these mice (311). This suggests that antibodyindependent pathways can mediate organ inflammation in this model. However, ICOS abrogation may also have impaired regulatory T cell subsets. Third, some studies have shown that impaired ICOSL expression by CD11c⁺ cells or B cells can impact disease progression in murine models of SLE. Specifically, CD11c-specific ICOSL deficiency in MRL/*lpr* mice did not alter autoantibody production but significantly ameliorated kidney and lung inflammation (313). Further, this study suggests that ICOSL expression by CD11c⁺ cells in inflamed organs is required to protect invading T cells from apoptosis by stimulating the ICOS-PI3K pathway. On the other hand, B cell-specific deficiency of the metalloprotease ADAM10 in lupus-prone mice was shown to cause decreased ICOSL levels, increased ICOS levels along with impaired GC reactions and reduced autoantibody production (314). Thus, ICOS signaling appears to be crucial for autoantibody production in mouse models of SLE but could be partially dispensable for the induction of inflammation.

In humans, ICOS expression by peripheral blood CD4⁺ T cells was found to be significantly higher in SLE patients when compared to healthy controls (315, 316). This increase of ICOS levels was mirrored by decreased ICOSL expression by B cells, and clusters of B cells were found near ICOS+ T cells in the kidneys of SLE patients (316). Further, ICOS stimulation of T cells isolated from SLE patients caused increased IFN-γ production *in vitro* and enhanced anti-dsDNA IgG production by B cells in a T-B coculture experiment (315). A phase I clinical trial evaluating the impact of antibody-mediated ICOSL blockade in SLE patients found some differences in antigen-specific antibody

production but no discernable changes in immune cell populations or disease severity. Taken together, these results suggest that ICOS could be involved in certain aspects of SLE pathogenesis but may be dispensable for disease progression (317).

1.7.6 Role of ICOS in type I diabetes

Type I diabetes is an autoimmune disorder that results in the destruction of insulinproducing β cells found in pancreatic islets (318). Patients are typically diagnosed with T1D between childhood and young adulthood, and usually present with symptoms of polydipsia, polyphagia and polyuria which are all underpinned by hyperglycaemia (319). Autoantibodies targeting β -cell antigens are found in around 90% of T1D patients and are often present before the onset of symptoms (320, 321). While some T1D patients retain the ability to produce low levels of insulin, most will require insulin supplementation to prevent damaging effects of hyperglycaemia (322). The foremost T1D murine model is the NOD mouse (323). This strain is characterized by a genetic baggage conferring a propensity for autoimmunity, and spontaneously develops a T cell-mediated T1D-like disease. Most female NOD mice develop diabetes by 40 weeks, but incidence is much lower in male mice (324). NOD mice expressing a TCR transgene named BDC2.5 are also commonly used to study the fate of diabetogenic T cells (325). This TCR was found to recognize peptides from chromogranin A, a protein expressed by β cells (326). Diabetes incidence is lower in BDC2.5-NOD mice than in NOD mice due to protective impacts of Treg cells in prediabetic lesions (327).

Studies on the role of ICOS in the pathogenesis of T1D have provided conflicting results. Genetic deletion of ICOS or ICOSL was shown to reduce diabetes incidence in NOD mice (328-330). However, abrogation of ICOS signaling in NOD mice also caused a neuro-muscular autoimmune disorder characterized by hind leg paralysis (329, 330). This deviation of autoimmunity was found to be CD4⁺ T cell-dependent and suggests that ICOS signaling is required to maintain the balance between autoreactive effector T cells and Tregs (329, 330). Contrasting the results from NOD mice, abrogation of ICOS signaling by blockade or genetic deletion in BDC2.5-NOD mice was shown to accelerate

the development of diabetes (56, 327, 329). A study by Kornete *et al.* has shown that Tregs found in pancreatic LNs of pre-diabetic mice can upregulate the homing receptor CXCR3 in an ICOS-dependent manner (331). This mechanism was found to be triggered by T cell-mediated pancreatic inflammation and promotes CXCR3-dependent chemotaxis of ICOS⁺ Tregs to pancreatic islets. Of note, the suppressive ability of pancreatic ICOS⁺ Tregs was found to be greater than that of ICOS⁻ Tregs (56). Thus, these results suggest that the role of ICOS in murine models of T1D is to support Treg function.

1.8 Rationale and hypothesis

Costimulatory signals provided by ICOS were shown to be required for Tfh differentiation, GC reactions, and class switched antibody production (16). Indeed, ICOS deficiency in mice or ICOS null mutations in humans results in defective humoral immunity (11-13, 332). Additionally, Th1, Th2, Th17, and CD8⁺ T cells were all found to require ICOS for their effector functions (333). However, some findings also indicate that Treg and Tfr cells may need ICOS for their survival and function (16, 334). In sum, ICOS signaling plays a dual role in promoting effector and regulatory T cells.

This concept is particularly interesting when considering the pathogenesis of autoimmune diseases. On one hand, ICOS can support the production of autoantibodies and inflammatory cytokines. On the other hand, ICOS signaling may help regulatory T cells to mitigate disease severity by enhancing their suppressive abilities. Thus, understanding the relative contribution of ICOS and its downstream signaling pathways during disease initiation and maintenance is of critical importance for the development of novel therapeutic options. Preliminary data suggests that ICOS could be involved in human RA (301, 302). In a murine RA model, ICOS blockade inhibits the production of autoantibodies and prevents arthritis induction (297). However, it is unclear if ICOS abrogation would ameliorate established arthritis. Further, PI3K inhibition was shown to reduce arthritis severity in several murine RA models (299, 300). Since ICOS is a potent activator of PI3K, this suggests that targeting the ICOS-PI3K pathway could be of therapeutic value. Of note, ICOS-PI3K signaling was shown to promote lupus maintenance in MRL/*lpr* mice by enhancing the survival of autoimmune T cells (313).

Therefore, we hypothesize that ICOS-PI3K signaling can promote initiation and maintenance of arthritis in a murine model of RA.

The recent discovery of Tfr cells has provided insights into immune mechanisms responsible for the prevention of autoimmunity. Specifically, Tfr-deficient mice were found to produce autoantibodies due to dysregulated GC responses (199). Also, increased Tfh: Tfr ratios due to impaired Tfr generation is a common feature of human autoimmune

disorders (335, 336). Some data support the view that ICOS is required for Tfr differentiation (197, 203, 204). However, the mechanisms involved have not been elucidated. Studies have shown that Tfr cells are characterized by a mixture of Treg and Tfh features. Thus, it is possible that ICOS-dependent mechanisms known to promote Tfh differentiation such as KLF2 downregulation could also support Tfr generation (96). However, Tfr cells were found to mostly originate from Tregs which utilize signaling pathways known to antagonize the Tfh transcriptional program such as IL-2 and BLIMP-1 (183-185, 190). This suggests that Tfr cells may require distinctive differentiation cues. Interestingly, a study has shown that Tfr cells uniquely require NFAT2 activation to upregulate CXCR5 (193).

Thus, we hypothesize that ICOS prevents autoantibody generation by supporting Tfr differentiation through unique pathways and/or known Tfh differentiation pathways.

1.9 Aims and objectives

1.9.1 Aim 1

The focus of Aim1 is to study the role of ICOS-PI3K signaling in the induction and maintenance of CIA, a murine model of RA. This can be broken down into the following objectives.

- 1. Investigate whether ICOS-PI3K signaling is required for CIA induction.
- 2. Establish an inducible ICOS genetic deletion model to test the requirement of continuous ICOS signaling for CIA maintenance.
- 3. Determine which mechanisms downstream of ICOS contribute to CIA induction and maintenance.

1.9.2 Aim 2

Aim 2 is to investigate whether ICOS can contribute to Tfr cell differentiation. This can be subdivided into the following objectives.

- 1. Study the impact of regulatory T cell-specific ICOS abrogation on Tfr populations in protein immunization and viral infection settings.
- 2. Evaluate whether Foxp3-specific ICOS deletion leads to autoimmunity.
- 3. Establish which ICOS-dependent mechanism(s) can contribute to Tfr differentiation.

Chapter 2: ICOS signaling controls induction and maintenance of collageninduced arthritis

Chapter 2 presents a modified version of original work published in the *Journal of Immunology* **200**(9):3067-3076. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1701305. Epub 2018 Mar 26. PMID: 29581356.

ICOS signaling controls induction and maintenance of collagen-induced arthritis

Vincent Panneton *^{,†}, Sahar Bagherzadeh Yazdchi *^{,‡}, Mariko Witalis *^{,§}, Jinsam Chang *^{,§}, Woong-Kyung Suh *^{,†,‡,§,¶}

^{*} IRCM (Institut de Recherches Cliniques de Montréal), Montreal, Quebec, Canada

[†] Department of Microbiology, Infectiology, and Immunology, University of Montreal, Quebec, Canada

[‡] Department of Microbiology and Immunology, McGill University, Montreal, Quebec, Canada

§ Molecular Biology Program, University of Montreal, Quebec, Canada

[¶] Corresponding author:

Tel) 514-987-5720

Fax) 514-987-5768

Email) woong-kyung.suh@ircm.qc.ca

Running title: Role of ICOS signaling in CIA initiation and maintenance

2.1 Abstract

The inducible T-cell costimulator (ICOS) is a key costimulatory receptor facilitating differentiation and function of follicular helper T cell and inflammatory T cells. Rheumatoid arthritis patients were shown to have elevated levels of ICOS⁺ T cells in the synovial fluid suggesting a potential role of ICOS-mediated T cell costimulation in autoimmune joint inflammation. In this study, using ICOS knockout and knockin mouse models, we found that ICOS signaling is required for the induction and maintenance of collagen-induced arthritis (CIA), a murine model of rheumatoid arthritis. For the initiation of CIA, the tyrosine 181 (Tyr¹⁸¹)-based SH2-binding motif of ICOS that is known to activate phosphoinositide 3-kinase was critical for antibody production and expansion of inflammatory T cells. Further, we found that Tyr¹⁸¹-dependent ICOS signaling is important for maintenance of CIA in an antibody independent manner. Importantly, we found that a small molecule inhibitor of glycolysis, 3-bromopyruvate, ameliorates established CIA suggesting an overlap between ICOS signaling, phosphoinositide 3-kinase signaling, and glucose metabolism. Thus, we identified ICOS as a key costimulatory pathway that controls induction and maintenance of CIA and provide evidence that T cell glycolytic pathways can be potential therapeutic targets for rheumatoid arthritis.

2.2 Introduction

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is a chronic autoimmune disease characterized by immune cell infiltration of the synovial tissues leading to inflammation with potential destruction of cartilage and bone. The pathology of RA involves components of innate and adaptive immunity (244). While the pathogenesis of RA remains poorly understood, production of autoantibodies along with infiltration of synovial fluid and tissues by inflammatory cells have been identified as key events (257, 337, 338). Collagen-induced arthritis (CIA) is a murine model that closely mimics RA (263). Susceptible mouse strains such as DBA/1 develop humoral and cellular immune reactions to bovine type II collagen (bCII) following immunization which leads to chronic joint inflammation (339). Studies

have shown that T cell costimulation is involved in CIA. For example, mice deficient in CD28 are resistant to CIA and blockade of the inducible T-cell costimulator (ICOS) using a monoclonal antibody ameliorated CIA (279, 340). Interestingly, RA patients were shown to have elevated levels of ICOS⁺ T cells along with ICOS ligand (ICOSL) in their synovial tissues suggesting potential therapeutic value of ICOS-mediated T cell costimulatory pathways (341).

ICOS is a member of the CD28 superfamily mainly expressed at the surface of activated T cells (2, 342). The major role of ICOS is to support differentiation and function of CD4⁺ follicular helper T (Tfh) cells during germinal center (GC) reactions (101, 343-345). Consequently, lack of ICOS or ICOSL in humans and mice causes severe defects in class-switched antibody production (11-13, 31, 332). Alternatively, ICOS overexpression caused by the *sanroque* mutation leads to a lupus-like disease with an increase of Tfh cells and spontaneous GC reactions in mice (346, 347). Additionally, ICOS signaling plays important roles in the production of an array of Th1, Th2 and Th17 inflammatory cytokines depending on the context of immune stimuli (176, 348-350).

Despite evidence suggesting that ICOS could be implicated in CIA and RA, little is known about the specific downstream signaling components involved. We have previously described an evolutionarily-conserved SH2 binding motif (Y¹⁸¹MFM) in the cytoplasmic tail of ICOS which is critical for the activation of the PI3K-Akt-mTOR signaling cascade (351, 352). Thus, mice carrying the ICOS^{Y181F} mutation cannot signal through this pathway and display reduced numbers of Tfh cells and impaired GC reactions (351). However, the ICOS^{Y181F} mutation does not completely phenocopy ICOS deficiency. For example, the anti-chlamydial Th17 response and graft-versus-host disease severity were only partially reduced in ICOS^{Y181F} mice compared to ICOS^{-/-} mice (350, 353). These findings suggest the existence of PI3K-independent signaling mechanisms of ICOS. In fact, there are two more signaling motifs identified in the cytoplasmic tail of ICOS. The second motif, KKKY¹⁷⁰, in the cytoplasmic tail of ICOS can potentiate intracellular calcium release from the endoplasmic reticulum triggered by T-cell receptor (TCR) engagement (47). The third TNFR-associated factor-like IProx motif links ICOS to TANK-binding

kinase 1 (TBK1) and serves as an important mechanism promoting the late stage of Tfh cell differentiation (45). However, its downstream signaling mechanisms remain unclear.

In this study, we evaluated the impact of ICOS signaling on CIA initiation and maintenance using ICOS mutant mice. We found that ICOS is required for both the induction and maintenance of CIA. Although these two processes are heavily dependent on Tyr¹⁸¹-mediated ICOS signaling, the downstream effector pathways are distinct. Importantly, we uncovered a potential overlap between ICOS signaling, T cell glycolysis, and joint inflammation.

2.3 Material and methods

2.3.1 Mice

ICOS germline knockout (-/-) and ICOS^{Y181F} knockin mice have been previously described (13, 351). For CIA experiments, these two lines have been backcrossed onto DBA/1J background for 12 generations. DBA/1J mice (Jax 000670), UBC-CreERT2 mice (Jax 008085), and FLPe FRT deleter line (Jax 005703) were purchased from the Jackson Laboratory. All the mice were housed in the IRCM Animal Facility under specific pathogen-free conditions. Animal experiments were performed in accordance with animal use protocols approved by the IRCM Animal Care Committee.

2.3.2 Generation of ICOS conditional knockout mice

ICOS conditional knockout (cKO) mouse strain was generated using C57BL/6 embryonic stem cell line Bruce-4 at the IRCM transgenic core facility. We generated 5.4 kb 5' and 4.5 kb 3' homology arms by assembling DNA fragments (1.2-2.3 kb) amplified through high-fidelity PCR (Platinum Pfx DNA polymerase, Thermo Fisher) using C57BL/6 RPCI-23 mouse BAC clone DNA as template. Cloned DNA fragments were verified by

sequencing and aligning against the C57BL/6 genome sequence available from NCBI. We designed a targeting vector in which exon 2 (encoding extracellular Ig domain) and exon 3 (encoding transmembrane segment) of ICOS gene were flanked by loxP elements and a neomycin resistance (Neo) cassette was flanked by FRT elements. After electroporation of the targeting vector, G418-resistant ES clones were screened for successful homologous recombination in the *Icos* locus by Southern blot. Four ES clones with conditional ICOS allele were injected into C57BL/6 blastocysts and three of them gave germline transmission. Heterozygous mice containing ICOS mutant allele were bred with FLPe FRT deleter mice to remove the Neo cassette. Resulting ICOS-floxed, Neo-deleted heterozygous mice were further backcrossed for 2 generations onto C57BL/6 background and used for experiments.

2.3.3 Collagen-induced arthritis

CIA was induced in mice with a DBA/1J background (for germline KO experiments) or in a 50:50 mix of DBA/1J:C57BL/6J background (for conditional KO experiments). Eight- to twelve-week-old mice were immunized intradermally at the base of the tail with 50 μ g of bovine type II collagen (2mg/mL, Chondrex Inc.) emulsified in an equal volume of Complete Freund's Adjuvant (CFA, 4mg/mL of *M.tuberculosis*, Chondrex Inc.). Clinical arthritis was assessed for each paw in a blinded manner based on the following criteria: 0 = healthy, 1= mild swelling of one joint, 2 = mild swelling of multiple joints, 3 = severe swelling of multiple joints, 4 = severe swelling and ankylosis. The scores were added up for a maximum of 16 per mouse. For conditional KO experiments, mice were fed tamoxifen dissolved in corn oil (Sigma-Aldrich) daily at a dose of 200 μ g/g of body weight by oral gavage for 5 days. For glycolysis inhibition experiments, mice were injected intraperitoneally with 3-bromopyruvate (Sigma-Aldrich) at a dose of 5mg/kg/day for 3 days.

2.3.4 Histology

Paws were dissected and fixed in 10% neutral buffered formalin for 12h at 4°C. Paws were washed in 1x PBS and decalcified in 0.5M EDTA replaced every 3 days for 2 weeks at 4°C. Decalcified paws were embedded in paraffin and 5 μ m sections were stained with hematoxylin & eosin (H&E) for assessment of immune infiltration and destruction of joints.

2.3.5 Antibody ELISA

Serum was obtained by cheek bleeding at different disease stages. Plates were coated with 5μ g/mL ELISA grade collagen (Chondrex Inc.) overnight at 4°C. A two-fold serial dilution of serum was performed starting at 1:100. Antibodies were detected using anti-IgG2a-AP or anti-IgG2b-AP along with p-nitrophenyl phosphate substrate (Southern Biotech). The reaction was stopped using 1.5N NaOH and plates were read at 405nm.

2.3.6 Proliferation assay and cytokine ELISA

Cells were isolated by mechanical disruption from draining lymph nodes of immunized mice and resuspended at $1x10^6$ /mL in RPMI medium (Life Technologies) supplemented with 10% FBS (Wisent), 10mM HEPES (ThermoFisher), 100U/mL penicillin-streptomycin (ThermoFisher) and 55µM β-mercaptoethanol (ThermoFisher). Cells were restimulated with 100µg/mL heat denatured bovine type II collagen (Chondrex Inc.) or 1µg/mL anti-CD3 (clone 145-2C11, BioXcell) for 2 days at 37 °C in 96-well plates (1x10⁵/well). Cytokine concentrations in culture supernatant were measured using cytokine Ready-SET-Go! ELISA kits according to manufacturer's instructions (ThermoFisher). For proliferation assays, cells were pulsed with 1µCi / well ³H-thymidine (PerkinElmer) for 8 hours at 37°C, lysed and harvested using a Filtermate harvester (Packard) and then analyzed using a TopCount NXT scintillation counter (Packard).

2.3.7 Glucose metabolism assay

Lymph node cells from naïve WT DBA/1 mice were stimulated with 1µg/mL anti-CD3 for 2 days at 37 °C in 96-well plates (1x10⁵/well) the same manner as proliferation assay. During the last 4hr of incubation, cells were exposed to 3-BrPA (Sigma-Aldrich; 3 or 6 µM) and D-[3-³H]-glucose (PerkinElmer; 1µCi/well). Cells were then lysed, harvested, and incorporated radioactivity was measured as described in proliferation assay.

2.3.8 Flow cytometry analysis of ICOS conditional KO

To quantify the efficacy of conditional ICOS deletion, single cell suspensions were prepared from draining lymph nodes of ICOS conditional KO mice treated or not with tamoxifen for 5 days. Cells were incubated for 24h at 37°C in complete RPMI medium supplemented with 1 μ g/mL anti-CD3 (clone 145-2C11, BioXcell). Viability was determined by Trypan blue staining (ThermoFisher). Cells were blocked with anti-mouse CD16/CD32, then stained with anti-CD4 FITC (GK1.5) or anti-CD8a-APC (53-6.7) along with anti-ICOS-PeCy7 (7E.17G9) using 0.3 μ L/stain (ThermoFisher). Data were collected using BD LSRFortessa (BD Biosciences) and analyzed by FlowJo v10 (FlowJo LLC).

2.3.9 Statistical analysis

All data are presented as mean and standard error of mean (SEM) unless specified otherwise. Differences between experimental groups were tested with two-tailed Student's *t*-tests or one-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparisons test in Prism 7 (GraphPad software). Statistical significance was judged based on *p* values and denoted as follows: * (p < 0.05), ** (p < 0.01) and *** (p < 0.001).

2.4 Results

2.4.1 ICOS is required for the initiation of collagen-induced arthritis

To assess the role of ICOS in the induction of CIA, we immunized mice with an emulsion of bCII and CFA at the base of the tail. WT DBA/1J mice developed signs of arthritis 5 weeks after immunization (Fig. 2.1 A). This is characterized by paw swelling and erythema along with histological features such as immune cell infiltration of the joint space and erosion of cartilage (Fig. 2.1 B). However, ICOS^{-/-} and ICOS^{Y181F} DBA/1J mice did not develop arthritis for the entire duration of the experiment (Fig. 2.1 A). Next, we analyzed anti-bCII IgG2a and IgG2b serum levels 2 weeks post-immunization as these isotypes are known to activate complement and are required for the induction of arthritis (266). Consistent with disease scores, antibody titers were at least 3-fold lower in ICOS^{Y181F} and ICOS^{-/-} mice compared to WT (Fig. 2.1 C). To evaluate the role of ICOS in antigen-specific T cell responses, we immunized mice and harvested draining lymph nodes (dLN) 2 weeks later. Next, we restimulated a suspension of total dLN cells with bCII for 2 days and measured T cell proliferation and cytokine production. Cells from ICOS^{Y181F} or ICOS^{-/-} mice displayed a 3-fold reduction of proliferation in response to the immunizing antigen when compared to cells from WT mice (Fig. 2.1 D). Levels of IFN- γ , IL-17, TNF- α and IL-4 were measured in culture media from proliferation assays by ELISA (Fig. 2.1 E). No significant differences were observed for IFN- γ and IL-17. TNF- α was 2fold lower than WT in ICOS^{-/-} samples. No IL-4 production was detectable in any samples (data not shown). Taken together, these results indicate that ICOS and its ability to signal through PI3K are required for CIA initiation primarily through induction of antibody responses and expansion of inflammatory T cells.

2.4.2 Generation of ICOS conditional knockout mice

Although it became clear that ICOS is required for the initiation of CIA in mice, more clinically relevant questions remain unanswered. Is ICOS required to sustain joint

inflammation beyond its role in the initiation phase? If so, what are the dominant signaling components involved? In order to address these questions, we decided to generate ICOS conditional KO mice. We generated a targeting vector based on C57BL/6 *Icos* genomic sequence and utilized a C57BL/6-derived ES cell line Bruce-4 to expedite downstream applications without extensive backcrossing. As shown in Fig. 2.2 A, we designed the vector to eliminate exons encoding extracellular Ig domain (exon 2) and transmembrane segment (exon 3) by the Cre-loxP system and to remove Neo cassette by the FLPe-FRT system. Through Southern blot analysis of ES cell clones (~400), we identified 4 clones harboring ICOS-cKO-NEO allele in the *Icos* locus (Fig. 2.2 B). After germline transmission (Fig. 2.2 C), the Neo cassette was deleted *in vivo* by breeding with FLPe FRT-deleter line. We confirmed that T cells harboring the ICOS-cKO allele express normal levels of ICOS upon stimulation and that ICOS expression is completed abrogated in CD4-Cre⁺ T cells (Supplementary Fig. 2.1) or when Cre enzyme activity is turned on by tamoxifen treatment in UBC-CreERT2 transgenic mice (Fig. 2.2 D).

2.4.3 ICOS is required for the maintenance of collagen-induced arthritis

To determine if ICOS is required in the maintenance of established CIA, we used our conditional KO system in which ICOS deletion is induced by tamoxifen (Fig. 2.3 A). Although it has been shown that the C57BL/6 genetic background confers resistance to CIA (354), mice bearing ~50% of DBA/1 background are susceptible to CIA (280). We were able to induce CIA in this mixed genetic background with disease kinetics similar to WT DBA/1 mice (Fig. 2.3 B). At the peak of arthritis symptoms, we induced the deletion of ICOS and observed a marked amelioration of disease severity (Fig. 2.3 B). A similar pattern was observed when we pooled data from paws that were highly inflamed (score 3-4) indicating a critical role for ICOS in the maintenance of severe joint inflammation (Supplementary Fig. 2.2). The slight reduction in disease scores seen in control mice is a feature of normal CIA progression (355). We also evaluated serum anti-bCII antibody titers at different disease stages but found no significant correlation with disease scores (Fig. 2.3 C). Histological analysis reveals a striking recovery after ICOS deletion, although
some mice with severe disease were left with residual cartilage damage and joint inflammation (Fig. 2.3 D).

Next, we modified the conditional knockout system to obtain ICOS^{fl/Y181F} mice (Fig. 2.4 A). While ICOS^{Y181F} mice are resistant to CIA, ICOS^{fl/Y181F} mice develop arthritis symptoms 5 weeks post-immunization indicating that the Y181F mutation does not act as a dominant-negative (Fig. 2.4 B). We performed tamoxifen gavage at the peak of arthritis symptoms which effectively leaves mice with only the mutant allele (ICOS^{Y181F/-}). This caused a substantial reduction in disease scores (Fig. 2.4 B). As before, no correlation between serum anti-bCII titers and disease scores was observed (Fig. 2.4 C). Histological analysis shows partial recovery with persistent cartilage erosion (Fig. 2.4 D). Thus, ICOS is required for the maintenance of CIA and Tyr181-dependent ICOS signaling mechanisms are needed to sustain the maximal disease process.

2.4.4 Glycolysis inhibitor ameliorates collagen-induced arthritis

We have previously shown that ICOS can activate mTOR activities through the PI3K-Akt signaling axis (352). Further, a recent study has shown that ICOS costimulation can augment glycolysis in activated T cells through an mTOR-dependent mechanism (94). In addition, PI3K-Akt signaling has been implicated in augmentation of glucose uptake in activated T cells (356). Interestingly, increased glucose metabolism in the inflamed joint has been observed in RA patients (357, 358), and inhibition of glycolysis ameliorated arthritis in K/BxN transgenic mice (359). We therefore hypothesized that a glycolysis inhibitor could be used to treat CIA. To test this idea, we immunized WT DBA/1 mice and injected 3-bromopyruvate (3-BrPA) intraperitoneally for 3 days at the peak of disease (Fig. 2.5 A). This caused a partial but persistent reduction in disease score reminiscent of the improvement seen in ICOS^{Y181F} conditional KO experiments (Fig. 2.4 B). Histological analysis revealed reduced immune cell infiltration and normal cartilage (Fig. 2.5 B). These results suggest that the amelioration of CIA observed in conditional KO experiments could be due to reduced glycolysis in ICOS-deleted T cells.

We further examined the impact of 3-BrPA on T cell proliferation and function *in vitro* (Fig. 2.5 C and D). First of all, T cell viability was heavily compromised when draining LN cells from immunized mice were restimulated in the presence of 3-BrPA. Even at a low dose of 3-BrPA (3μ M) where T cell viability is minimally affected, proliferation and cytokine production was greatly reduced (Fig. 2.5 C). Consistent with the notion that activated T cells utilise glucose as a source of biosynthetic building blocks (360), we found that glucose-derived tritium tracers were readily incorporated into macromolecules (Fig. 2.5 D). Importantly, this process is inhibited by 3-BrPA. Therefore, 3-BrPA effectively inhibits T cell proliferation and cytokine production, at least in part, through inhibition of intracellular glucose metabolism. However, we failed to determine if there is a synergy between 3-BrPA and ICOS mutations because 3-BrPA (3μ M) left no room to detect additional impact of ICOS-Y181F mutation (Supplementary Fig. 2.3).

2.5 Discussion

Our study reveals a critical role of ICOS in the initiation and maintenance of CIA. We show that ICOS is required for the generation of anti-bCII antibodies in the early disease phase. Also, ICOS deficiency greatly reduced inflammatory T cell responses during disease progression. ICOS^{Y181F} closely resembled ICOS^{-/-} mice during CIA initiation, highlighting the prominent roles of the Tyr¹⁸¹-dependent ICOS signaling in Tfh generation and GC-driven antibody generation at this disease stage. We generated a conditional ICOS KO model and showed that ICOS signaling is also required for CIA maintenance. Signaling mechanisms dependent on Tyr¹⁸¹ appear to play an important role in the maintenance stage as well. We also found that inhibition of glycolysis ameliorates CIA providing a potential link between ICOS costimulation, T cell glycolysis, and sustained joint inflammation.

Induction of CIA depends on the production of autoantibodies (266). This is also seen in collagen antibody-induced arthritis (CAIA) where injection of arthritogenic antibodies in mice can directly cause joint inflammation (273). ICOS is known to be critically involved in Tfh generation and function, and therefore in GC reactions and

53

production of class-switched high-affinity antibodies (11-13). Importantly, we have shown that ICOS-PI3K signaling plays a crucial role in Tfh cell generation (351). Accordingly, we observed similar defects in antibody production in immunized mice lacking ICOS or selectively defective in ICOS-PI3K signaling (Fig. 2.1 C). The requirement for humoral responses in autoimmune diseases has been described in several studies. Mice deficient in CD28, CXCR5 or SLAM-associated protein (SAP) are all resistant to CIA and show low levels of anti-collagen antibodies after immunization (279-281). ICOS is also known to be important for T cell proliferation and function (11-13, 361). We showed that T cells from immunized ICOS^{Y181F} and ICOS^{-/-} mice proliferate less when restimulated *in vitro* using the immunizing antigen (Fig. 2.1 D). Therefore, antibody production defects and impaired T cell expansion likely explain the resistance to CIA initiation in ICOS^{-/-} and ICOS^{Y181F} mice.

Models such as CAIA have shown that antibodies alone are insufficient to maintain disease progression. Consistently, we showed that anti-bCII antibody levels became irrelevant to CIA maintenance in conditional knockout experiments (Figs. 2.3 C and 2.4 C). Also, mice left with ICOS^{Y181F} after tamoxifen gavage did not fully recover whereas mice that completely lost ICOS expression became free of inflammation in most cases. This suggests that signaling mechanisms depending on Tyr181 are important for CIA maintenance, but there are ICOS-mediated Tyr181-independent mechanisms still operating to contribute to sustained inflammation. This is also supported by differences seen in the production of TNF- α by restimulated dLN cells from immunized mice (Fig. 2.1 E). When compared to WT samples, cells from ICOS^{-/-} mice showed a two-fold reduction of TNF- α whereas ICOS^{Y181F} cells did not show a significant difference. TNF- α is known to be important for the progression of CIA and is involved in human RA (362, 363). We previously reported that ICOS can potentiate TCR-mediated intracellular calcium flux (47). In T cells, calcium signaling is known to regulate a wide array of processes ranging from differentiation to effector functions (364). In fact, inhibiting calcium signaling with cyclosporine has been one of the most widely used immunosuppressive therapies (365, 366). A recent study showed that a T-cell specific deletion of the store-operated calcium entry components STIM1 and STIM2 protected mice from experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (367). Therefore, it is possible that calcium signaling potentiation is one of the main mechanisms evoked by ICOS in CIA maintenance. It remains possible that the recently described ICOS-TBK1 axis could also play a role in CIA maintenance, although it is more likely involved in CIA initiation considering that it promotes Tfh maturation (45).

Studies have shown that PI3K inhibitors can ameliorate CIA, but the mechanisms involved remain ill-defined (368, 369). The substantial recovery seen in mice left with ICOS^{Y181F} after tamoxifen treatment prompted us to look for PI3K-dependent roles of ICOS other than antibody production. A recent study reported that ICOS-ICOSL interaction causes an increase of PI3K-Akt signaling which protected inflammatory T cells from apoptosis in lupus-prone mice (370). This could also hold true for joint-infiltrating T cells in CIA. Also, ICOS signaling can affect glycolysis through the PI3K-Akt-mTOR pathway (94, 352). Congruent to this, we found that a small molecule glycolysis inhibitor 3-BrPA can ameliorate established CIA. This confirms similar findings previously reported in the K/BxN arthritis model (359). Glycolysis promotes the proliferation of Th17 cells which produce IL-17, a key inflammatory cytokine in RA and CIA (371-373).

Therapeutic targeting of glycolysis has been tested in cancer research showing safety and efficacy. For example, administration of 3-BrPA was successfully tested as a cancer treatment in mice (374, 375). It has also shown efficacy in at least one human cancer patient and will soon undergo phase I clinical trials (376). Since glycolysis has been identified as a possible factor in the progression of RA, it could be interesting to see if 3-BrPA can be used to treat RA as well as cancer (357, 358).

In conclusion, we demonstrated that ICOS provides important costimulatory signals for the initiation and maintenance of CIA. For the initiation phase, ICOS signaling appears to be critical for antibody production but its role in the maintenance phase may involve inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α . We identified a potential overlap between ICOS signaling and T cell glucose metabolism which can be targeted by readily accessible chemical inhibitors.

55

2.6 Acknowledgements

The authors thank Dominic Filion, Manon Laprise, Marie-Claude Lavallée, Julie Lord, Éric Massicotte, Philippe St-Onge and Simone Terouz for their technical assistance; Viviane Beaulieu for animal husbandry.

2.7 Footnotes

This work was supported by Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR-84544, W.-K.S.). V.P. is a recipient of Doctoral Training Award from Fonds de recherche Santé Québec.

Correspondence should be addressed to: Dr. Woong-Kyung Suh, IRCM (Institut de Recherches Cliniques de Montréal), 110 avenue des Pins Ouest, Montreal, Quebec, Canada. Tel) 514-987-5720, Fax) 514-987-5768, Email) woong-

kyung.suh@ircm.qc.ca.

Abbreviations used in this article: ICOS, Inducible Costimulator; ICOSL, Inducible Costimulator ligand; PI3K, phosphoinositide 3-kinase; CIA, collagen-induced arthritis; RA, rheumatoid arthritis; bCII, bovine type II collagen; 3-BrPA, 3-bromopyruvate.

2.8 Disclosures

The authors have no financial conflicts of interest.

2.9 Figures and figure legends



Figure 2.1 ICOS is required for the initiation of collagen-induced arthritis. **(A)** Eight- to twelveweek-old DBA/1 mice were immunized with bCII + CFA and disease scores were given by visual inspection according to the criteria described in *Materials and Methods*. Data represents two independent experiments with similar results. Mean scores ± SEM of 8 mice per group. **(B)** Representative pictures of normal and inflamed hind paw (disease score 2) along with H&E staining showing normal joint space (left) and immune cell infiltration in arthritic paw (right). **(C)** Serum from mice immunized as in (A) was taken two weeks post-immunization and anti-bCII IgG2a or IgG2b titers were measured by ELISA. Data represents two independent experiments with similar results, n=6 for each group. **(D)** Draining lymph node cells from WT DBA/1 mice were extracted two weeks post-immunization and restimulated *in vitro* with 100 µg/mL denatured bCII for 48h. ³H-thymidine was added to measure incorporation during the last 8h. Data represents two independent experiments with similar results, n=6 for each group. **(E)** Cytokines (IFN-γ, TNFα, IL-17) were detected in culture supernatant from proliferation assays by ELISA. n=6 per group for IFN-γ and TNF-α. n=6 ICOS WT, 8 ICOS Y181F and 8 ICOS KO for IL-17. **P* < 0.05, ** *P* < 0.01, by one-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparisons test.



Figure 2.2 Generation of ICOS conditional KO mice. (**A**) Targeting strategy. Exon 2 and Exon 3 of ICOS gene was flanked with loxP elements and the Neo cassette was flanked by FRT elements. The flanked DNA segments were designed to be removed by Cre and FLPe enzyme, respectively. (**B**) ES cells with targeted ICOS allele were screened by Southern blot using 5' and 3' probes as indicated in (A). (**C**) PCR genotyping of ICOS alleles in heterozygous mice. Primers used are represented with arrows. (**D**) Confirmation of tamoxifen-induced ICOS deletion by flow cytometry and PCR. Lymph node cells from UBC-CreERT2⁺; ICOS^{fl/-} mice treated with tamoxifen were restimulated with 1µg/mL anti-CD3 for 24h to induce ICOS expression. Data represents two independent experiments and shows ICOS expression in CD4⁺ T cells. For PCR, genomic DNA isolated from CD4⁺ T cell blasts derived from tamoxifen-treated UBC-CreERT2⁺; ICOS^{fl/-}, ICOS WT, or ICOS KO mice were amplified by primers specific for exon 2-3 of ICOS gene (ICOS) or control primers detecting Foxp3 gene (Control).



Figure 2.3 ICOS is essential for the maintenance of collagen-induced arthritis. **(A)** Experimental design of ICOS conditional KO experiments. UBC-CreERT2⁺ ICOS^{fl/+} or ICOS^{fl/-} mice are treated with tamoxifen for five consecutive days resulting in deletion of the floxed allele of ICOS. **(B)** Eight-to twelve-week-old mice described in (A) were immunized with bCII + CFA, then treated for five days with tamoxifen at the peak of disease. Disease scores were given by visual inspection according to the criteria described in Materials and Methods. Data pooled from two independent experiments, n= 8 ICOS^{fl/+} and 9 ICOS^{fl/-}. **(C)** Serum was obtained from mice in (B) at 4, 6 and 12 weeks post-immunization and anti-bCII IgG2a or IgG2b titers were measured by ELISA. **(D)** Representative H&E stained histology images from mice in (B) at different disease stages. From left to right: before immunization, 7 weeks post-immunization, 12 weeks post immunization. Post-tamoxifen treatment pictures depict the spectrum of recovery in ICOS^{fl/-} mice.



Figure 2.4 ICOS-PI3K signaling is a major contributor to maintenance of collagen-induced arthritis. **(A)** Experimental design of conditional ICOS-PI3K experiments. UBC-CreERT2⁺ ICOS^{fl/+} or ICOS^{fl/Y181F} mice are treated with tamoxifen for five consecutive days resulting in deletion of the floxed allele of ICOS. **(B)** Eight- to twelve-week-old mice described in (A) were immunized with bCII + CFA, then treated for five days with tamoxifen at the peak of disease. Disease scores were given by visual inspection according to the criteria described in Materials and Methods. Data pooled from two independent experiments, n= 6 ICOS^{fl/+} and 10 ICOS^{fl/Y181F}. **(C)** Serum was obtained from mice in (B) at 4, 6 and 12 weeks post-immunization and anti-bCII IgG2a or IgG2b titers were measured by ELISA. **(D)** Representative H&E stained histology images from mice in (B) at different disease stages. From left to right: before immunization, 8 weeks post-immunization, 14 weeks post immunization.



Figure 2.5 Glycolysis inhibitor ameliorates established collagen-induced arthritis. (A) Eight- to twelve-week-old WT DBA/1 were immunized with bCII + CFA, then treated with PBS or 5mg 3-BrPA/kg/day for 3 days at the peak of disease. Disease scores were given by visual inspection according to the criteria described in Materials and Methods. Data represents two independent experiments with similar results. n= 5 PBS and 4 3-BrPA. (B) Representative H&E stained histology images from mice in (A) at 12 weeks post-immunization. (C) Draining lymph node cells from WT DBA/1 mice were extracted two weeks post-immunization and restimulated in vitro for 48h with increasing concentrations of 3-BrPA. Viability was assessed by flow cytometry and a representative sample is shown. Proliferation was measured by ³H-thymidine incorporation assay. TNF- α was detected by ELISA using culture supernatants taken from culture without (-) or with 3μ M 3-BrPA (+). Data represents two independent experiments with similar results, n=3 for each group. (D) Lymph node cells from naïve WT DBA/1 mice were extracted and cultured for 48h with or without $1\mu g/mL \alpha$ -CD3. During the last 4h, 3-BrPA was added at the indicated concentrations along with 1µCi/well D-[3-³H]-glucose to measure glucose metabolism. Data pooled from two independent experiments. n=3 for α -CD3 + 6 μ M 3-BrPA and n=6 for the other groups. * *P* < 0.05, ** P < 0.01 by two-tailed Student's *t*-test (C) and one-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparisons test (D).

2.10 Supplementary figures and legends



Supplementary Figure 2.1 ICOS cKO allele is readily inactivated in T cells by Cre recombinase. Lymph node single cell suspensions isolated from from CD4-Cre⁻; ICOS^{fl/-} or CD4-Cre⁺; ICOS^{fl/-} mice were stimulated by soluble anti-CD3 antibodies (1 ug/ml) for 24 hours. ICOS expression levels on CD4 T cell blasts were assessed by flow cytometry.



Supplementary Figure 2.2 Regression of CIA in severely inflamed paws (score 3 or greater) after ICOS deletion. Data points represent mean scores \pm SEM of five ICOS^{fl/+} and four ICOS^{fl/-} paws among the dataset described in Figure 3B.



Supplementary Figure 2.3 Dominant effect of 3-BrPA on T cell proliferation. Draining lymph node cells from ICOS WT and mutant mice were isolated two weeks post-immunization and restimulated *in vitro* with 100 μ g/mL denatured bCII for 48h with or without 3 μ M 3-BrPA. ³H-thymidine was added to the culture media for the last 8 h to assess cell proliferation. Data represent two independent experiments with similar results. n = 5 ICOS WT, 5 ICOS Y181F, and 4 ICOS KO. * P < 0.05, ** P < 0.01, by one-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparisons test.

Chapter 3: ICOS costimulation is indispensable for the differentiation of T follicular regulatory cells

Chapter 3 presents original work in preparation for publication

ICOS costimulation is indispensable for the differentiation of T follicular regulatory cells

<u>Vincent Panneton</u>^{1,2}, Barbara C. Mindt ^{3,4}, Yasser Bouklouch ¹, Jinsam Chang ^{1,5}, Mariko Witalis ^{1,5}, Joanna Li ^{1,3}, Albert Stancescu ¹, Antoine Bouchard ^{1,5}, John E. Bradley ⁶, Troy D. Randall ⁶, Jörg H. Fritz ^{3,4}, Woong-Kyung Suh ^{1, 2, 3, 5, *}

¹ Institut de Recherches Cliniques de Montréal (IRCM), Quebec, Canada.

² Department of Microbiology, Infectiology and Immunology, University of Montreal, Quebec, Canada.

³ Department of Microbiology and Immunology, McGill University, Quebec, Canada.

⁴ McGill University Research Centre on Complex Traits (MRCCT), McGill University, Quebec, Canada.

⁵ Molecular Biology Program, University of Montreal, Quebec, Canada.

⁶ Department of Medicine, Division of Clinical Immunology and Rheumatology, University of Alabama at Birmingham, Alabama, United States.

* Correspondence: Woong-Kyung Suh, Institut de Recherches Cliniques de Montréal (IRCM), 110 av. des Pins Ouest, Montréal, Québec, Canada.

Email: woong-kyung.suh@ircm.qc.ca

Author contributions

V.P. and W-K.S. conceived and supervised the study. V.P., B.C.M., Y.B., J.C., M.W., J.L. and A.S. performed the experiments. V.P., Y.B., A.B. and W-K.S. analyzed the data. J.E.B., T.D.R. and J.H.F. contributed key reagents and resources. V.P. and W-K.S. wrote the manuscript. V.P., B.C.M., Y.B., M.W., J.L., A.B. and W-K.S. commented and revised the manuscript.

3.1 Abstract

The inducible costimulator (ICOS) is a T cell costimulatory receptor critical for humoral immunity. ICOS-deficient patients suffer from recurrent infections due to the lack of T follicular helper (Tfh) cells and protective antibodies. However, some patients also display signs of antibody-mediated autoimmunity. These findings may reflect a dual role of ICOS in facilitating the differentiation of Tfh and T follicular regulatory (Tfr) cells. While Tfh cells are known to provide help to B cells to produce high affinity antibodies, the main role of Tfr cells remains controversial. Using Foxp3-cre-mediated ICOS knockout (ICOS FC) mice, we show that T regulatory (Treg)-specific ICOS deletion drastically reduces the number of Tfr cells without altering Treg cell numbers. Importantly, we observed a lowered ratio of antigen-specific germinal center B (GC B) cells and increased antinuclear antibodies in ICOS FC mice, suggesting a rise of autoreactive GC B cells. We also noted variations in isotype composition of total and virus-specific antibodies in infected ICOS FC mice. Single-cell transcriptome analysis revealed shifts in transitory Tfr precursor populations in immunized ICOS FC mice. Mechanistically, our data suggest that ICOS promotes the Treg-to-Tfr transition by regulating KLF2 and NFAT2 with downstream impacts on Bcl6 and CXCR5 expression. Thus, our study demonstrates that ICOS is critical for Tfr cell generation and supports the role of Tfr cells in preventing the generation of autoantibodies during germinal center reactions.

3.2 Introduction

High affinity class-switched antibodies are essential for immune responses against pathogens. These antibodies arise from germinal centers (GCs) where T follicular helper (Tfh) cells facilitate the transition of GC B cells into antibody-secreting plasma cells (PCs) (69, 377). Tfh cells are defined by combined expression of their master transcription factor Bcl6 along with CXCR5, PD-1 and ICOS (378-381). Tfh cells mediate their helper functions through costimulation by CD40L and ICOS along with the production of the

cytokines IL-4 and IL-21 (382-384). Because dysregulation of Tfh cells and GC reactions can lead to humoral autoimmunity, they must be tightly controlled (385).

T follicular regulatory (Tfr) cells are a subset of CD4⁺ Foxp3⁺ regulatory T (Treg) cells found in and around germinal centers (183-186). Like Tfh cells, they express the chemokine receptor CXCR5 which is required for their migration towards B cell follicles (183-185). The transcription factor NFAT2 was recently shown to be required for CXCR5 upregulation by Tfrs, possibly to overcome BLIMP-1-mediated CXCR5 downregulation (193, 386, 387). There are no known lineage-defining factors specific to Tfr cells, although they require concomitant expression of Foxp3 and Bcl6 (187, 188). Despite other shared markers with Tfh cells such as PD-1 and ICOS, Tfr cells mostly originate from thymic Tregs and possess a T cell receptor (TCR) repertoire skewed towards self-antigens (183-185, 191). Under specific conditions, induced Tregs have also displayed the capacity to differentiate into Tfr cells that can be specific for the immunizing antigen (192). Interestingly, strong IL-2 signaling was shown to inhibit Tfr differentiation which is more akin to Tfh cells rather than Tregs (189). While the in vivo role of Tfr cells has been controversial, they display suppressive abilities on T cell proliferation, antibody secretion and cytokine production in vitro (190, 197). Several Tfr depletion models have been studied to understand their functions in vivo. Initially, adoptive transfer or mixed bone marrow (BM) chimera experiments showed that Tfr reduction had varying effects on GC responses, possibly due to unintended side effects such as impaired Treg function (183-185). More recently, Foxp3-specific deletion of Bcl6-expressing (Bcl6 FC) or CXCR5expressing cells (Tfr-deleter) allowed for a more precise assessment of in vivo roles for Tfr cells (188, 198, 199, 202, 388). Results from these studies collectively suggest two roles for Tfr cells: suppression of autoantibody production and modulation of antibody responses more suggestive of "helper" functions (389).

The inducible costimulator (ICOS) is a member of the CD28 superfamily and is known to be expressed by activated T cells (2). ICOS was previously shown to be essential for the formation of Tfh cells and maintenance of Bcl6 expression (46, 95, 390). In both mice and humans, ICOS null mutations cause severe defects in GC reactions and antibody production driven by lack of Tfh cells (11-13, 332). Some ICOS-deficient patients

68

develop autoimmune symptoms such as rheumatoid arthritis and autoimmune neutropenia, suggesting a potential role for ICOS in Treg/Tfr compartments (391, 392). Indeed, ICOS deficiency in mice led to reduced Tfr cell numbers, although the underlying mechanisms have not been carefully analyzed (197, 203).

In this study, we used *Icos*^{#/#} *Foxp3-cre* (ICOS FC) mice to evaluate the role of ICOS signaling in Treg and Tfr cells during GC reactions. Foxp3-specific loss of ICOS led to a significant decrease in Tfr populations after protein immunization or viral infection without affecting Treg cell numbers. Examination of antibody responses revealed significantly lowered IgG2b titers at steady state or after immune challenge along with increased anti-nuclear autoantibodies in ICOS FC mice. Single-cell transcriptomics and biochemical analyses suggest that ICOS may enhance the Treg to Tfr transition through KLF2 and NFAT2 regulation. Overall, our findings indicate that the major role of ICOS in regulatory T cell compartments during GC reactions is to control Tfr differentiation and highlight the importance of Tfr cells in preventing autoantibody generation.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 ICOS is required for Tfr cell generation during GC reactions against protein antigens

To assess the role of ICOS in Treg lineage cells, we used a Foxp3-cre system which allows for the specific abrogation of ICOS expression in all Treg and Tfr cells. Throughout this study, we used *Icos*^{+/+} *Foxp3-cre*⁺ controls (ICOS WT) for *Icos*^{#/#} *Foxp3-cre*⁺ mice (ICOS FC). First, we analyzed splenocytes 12 days after immunization with NP-OVA/alum by flow cytometry and subdivided the CD4⁺ Foxp3⁺ regulatory T cell compartment into Treg (CD4⁺ Foxp3⁺ CXCR5⁻ PD-1⁻), PD-1⁻ Tfr (CD4⁺ Foxp3⁺ CXCR5⁺ PD-1⁻) and PD-1⁺ Tfr (CD4⁺ Foxp3⁺ CXCR5⁻ PD-1⁺) subsets (Fig. 3.1 A). PD-1⁺ Tfr cells form a GC-resident mature population with similarities to Tfh cells whereas PD-1⁻ cells may represent a precursor population (186, 195, 393). ICOS was expressed in both Tfh

(CD4⁺ Foxp3⁻ CXCR5⁺ PD-1⁺) and Treg/Tfr cells, with PD-1⁺ Tfr cells showing the highest surface levels (Supplementary Fig. 3.1 A).

We confirmed that ICOS deletion was limited to Foxp3⁺ cells and did not occur in Tfh cells (Supplementary Fig. 3.1 B). We observed no change of total Foxp3⁺ populations in ICOS FC mice (Fig. 3.1 B). However, we found ~2-fold and ~4-fold decreases in PD-1⁻ and PD-1⁺ Tfr cell proportions and numbers, respectively. Next, we examined Tfh, GC B cells and plasma cells since lack of Tfr cells has been shown to increase these populations in some experimental settings (183-185). We did not observe significant differences in Tfh cell proportion or absolute numbers (Fig. 3.1 A). We also detected no quantitative differences in GC B cell and plasma cell populations (Fig. 3.1 B-C). Consistently, NP-specific IgG1 antibodies in serum did not show changes in total (NP30) or high affinity (NP7) titers (Fig. 3.1 D). Taken together, these results indicate that loss of ICOS in Foxp3⁺ cells leads to a reduced number of Tfr cells with proportionally increased Treg cells, suggesting an impaired Treg-to-Tfr transition.

3.3.2 ICOS is required for Tfr generation during anti-viral response

To evaluate the role of ICOS in regulatory T cell compartments during an anti-viral immune response, we infected mice with influenza A virus (IAV). We analyzed splenocytes by flow cytometry 30 days after infection since it has been shown that Tfr generation is delayed due to high levels of IL-2 present in the early stages of viral infection (189). We observed an increased proportion of Tregs and decreases in Tfr populations in spleens of ICOS FC mice reminiscent of results from protein immunization experiments (Fig. 3.2 A). As before, we did not detect significant differences in Tfh populations (Fig. 3.2 B). To exclude the possibility that ICOS only modifies CXCR5 expression levels measured by flow cytometry without affecting Tfr cells, we used the essential Tfr transcription factor Bcl6 as an alternative Tfr marker and confirmed significant Tfr decreases in ICOS FC mice (Supplementary Fig. 3.2). Next, we examined the expansion of GC B cell populations that recognize the IAV nucleoprotein using recombinant tetramers (Flu tetramer) (394). Interestingly, we observed a trend of increased total GC

B cells with a significantly decreased proportion of IAV-specific GC B cells in ICOS FC mice (Fig 3.2 C). This results in a significant increase of extraneous GC B cells, some of which could be autoreactive in nature. On the other hand, we did not observe significant differences in splenic plasma cells (Fig. 3.2 D). However, we found significant decreases of IAV-specific IgG2b serum titers (Fig. 3.2 E). Consistent with the role of anti-viral antibodies in the overall control of influenza virus (395), we observed that ICOS FC mice had more severe weight loss 9-10 days post-infection (Supplementary Fig. 3.3 A). This reduced anti-viral IgG2b titer was well correlated with a reduction of total IgG2b titers in infected ICOS FC mice (Supplementary Fig. 3.3 B). Further, we noticed that uninfected ICOS FC mice had decreased basal levels of IgG2b and IgG1 (Supplementary Fig. 3.3 C), suggesting that ICOS-expressing Treg or Tfr cells may work as "helper" T cells for certain antibody isotype switching. Thus, congruent with data from protein immunization experiments, this infection model confirmed the critical role of ICOS FC mice confirms the regulatory role of Tfr cells in shaping GC responses.

3.3.3 Treg-specific ICOS deficiency leads to anti-nuclear antibody production

Since there is ongoing cell death and release of autoantigens within the GC, autoreactive GC B cell clones can expand and differentiate into PCs with help from Tfh cells if not restrained (385). Given that Foxp3-specific ICOS ablation results in reduced numbers of Tfr cells which are thought to suppress self-reactive antibody production, we investigated whether ICOS FC mice displayed signs of autoimmunity. We did not observe immune infiltration in the kidneys, lungs, spleen, pancreas, and salivary glands of 5-month-old ICOS FC mice (Fig. 3.3 A). Next, we used HEp-2 slides to look for the presence of anti-nuclear antibodies (ANAs) which are a hallmark of autoimmunity (Fig. 3.3 B) (396). We did not detect significant spontaneous increases of ANAs in serum samples of 6-month-old ICOS FC mice. However, we found that both single NP-OVA/alum immunization and secondary challenge with the same antigen resulted in significantly higher ANAs in ICOS FC mice. Additionally, ICOS FC mice infected with influenza A virus presented similar increases in ANA levels. These results suggest that immunization or

infection augments adventitious generation of autoantibodies which is normally suppressed by Tfr cells.

3.3.4 ICOS-deficient Treg cells show impaired transition to Tfr cells

To better understand the role of ICOS in Tfr cell differentiation, we performed single-cell transcriptome analysis of CD4⁺ Foxp3⁺ splenocytes sorted from ICOS WT and ICOS FC mice immunized with NP-OVA/alum. To collect cells in a dynamic Treg-to-Tfr transition stage, we prepared samples 6 days post-immunization, a timepoint where Tfr cells begin to appear (189, 197). After sorting, we added back sorted conventional CD4⁺ Foxp3⁻ T cells (~10% of total) into the sorted CD4⁺ Foxp3⁺ T cell pool to provide a reference point (Supplementary Fig. 3.4 A, cluster 4). We used Tfr-defining genes (*Cxcr5*, Pdcd1, Foxp3, Bc/6) to calculate a "Tfr identity score" and selected three clusters that are predicted to contain Tfr precursors and mature Tfr cells (Supplementary Fig. 3.4 B, clusters 3, 5, 8 black arrows). When compared amongst each other, these cells formed three distinct clusters with a spectrum of Tfr identity score (Fig. 3.4 A, clusters 1, 2, 3). Pseudotime trajectory analysis revealed a progressive differentiation from cluster 1 towards cluster 3 (Fig. 3.4 B). Interestingly, we observed that ICOS FC mice presented a 3-fold increase of cells in cluster 2 and a 3-fold decrease in cluster 3 (Fig. 3.4 A). This suggests that Tregs could be halted in their transition to Tfr cells due to loss of ICOS expression. To substantiate this idea, we compared gene expression profiles of the three clusters (Fig. 3.4 C, left). Cluster 3 had the highest levels of key Tfr signature genes (Cxcr5, Pdcd1, Bcl6), but reduced expression of typical Treg signature genes such as Foxp3, Il2ra (CD25), Ctla4 and Tnfrsf18 (GITR) when compared to clusters 1 and 2. However, when compared with CD4⁺ Foxp3⁻ conventional T cells, cluster 3 still mostly maintained higher levels of these Treg signature genes (Fig 4 C, right). Recent studies have identified CD25 downregulation as a key event in Tfr differentiation (189, 195). Similarly, we noticed that CD25 expression is inversely correlated with the levels of CXCR5 and PD-1 in Tfr cells, consistent with a previous report by Wing et al. (195) (Supplementary Fig. 5 A-B). Congruent with CD25 protein expression levels, *II2ra* gene expression was significantly dampened in cluster 3 Tfr cells compared to those in clusters 1 and 2 (Fig. 4 D). Interestingly, cluster 2 cells from ICOS FC mice displayed significantly

higher *II2ra* levels suggesting that ICOS could be involved in CD25 downregulation. ICOS deletion also resulted in significantly elevated CD25 protein expression in certain Tfr subsets (Supplementary Fig. 3.5 B). Apart from CD25, we noticed a significant decrease of *Tgfb1* expression in ICOS FC cluster 3 cells (Fig. 3.4 E). This could explain reduced IgG2b titers observed in ICOS FC mice since TGF- β 1 is a known class switch factor for this isotype (397).

Another key event in the Treg-to-Tfr transition is CXCR5 upregulation (183-185, 193). ICOS was previously shown to regulate CXCR5 by suppressing KLF2 expression in Tfh cells (96). This mechanism may operate in Treg/Tfr cells since we observed that *lcos* and *Klf2* gene expression is inversely correlated and that all three clusters had higher *Klf2* expression in ICOS FC mice (Fig. 3.4 F). KLF2 was also shown to dampen Tfh differentiation by increasing S1PR1 and BLIMP-1 expression levels (97). We observed matching expression patterns of *Klf2, S1pr1 and Prdm1* with opposed *Bcl6* expression in all clusters (Fig. 3.4 G). Further, ICOS FC mice showed an accumulation of *Klf2+S1pr1+ Prdm1+* cells in cluster 2 with reduced *Bcl6* expression in clusters 2 and 3. Thus, these results suggest that ICOS is required for a few key steps in the Treg to Tfr transition and that failure of these processes seem to lead to an accumulation of putative Tfr precursors.

3.3.5 ICOS ablation causes decreased NFAT2 activation and impaired CXCR5 expression in Tregs.

To test the potential role of ICOS in upregulating CXCR5 expression, we further analyzed our single-cell transcriptome data. We found that clusters 1 and 2 from ICOS FC mice had lowered proportions of $Cxcr5^+$ cells along with a diminished average Cxcr5expression (Fig. 3.5 A). Next, we investigated the potential impacts of ICOS signaling on NFAT2 (product of *Nfatc1* gene), a transcription factor known to directly bind to the promoter region of Cxcr5 (193). Importantly, we and others have previously shown that ICOS can potentiate TCR-mediated calcium flux, a key factor in NFAT activation (47, 398). Consistently, we found that the average expression levels of known NFAT target genes (Supplementary Table 1) was significantly decreased in ICOS FC cluster 2 cells when compared to ICOS WT control (Fig. 3.5 B, top). Since Tfr precursor-like cells in cluster 2 also express the highest levels of *Nfatc1* (Fig. 3.4 C), we tested whether *Nfatc1* expression level was reduced in ICOS FC cluster 2 cells. However, we did not find significant differences in the expression level of the *Nfatc1* gene itself (Fig. 3.5 B, bottom). Nonetheless, we noticed that the protein levels of ICOS and NFAT2 trended higher in Tfr cells compared to Treg cells, suggesting a potential role of ICOS-NFAT2 in the Treg-to-Tfr transition (Fig. 3.5 C). Consistent with our single-cell transcriptomics data, we found that both PD-1⁻ and PD-1⁺ Tfr subsets from infected ICOS FC mice displayed significantly decreased CXCR5 expression (Fig. 3.5 D). Congruent with the unaltered *Nfatc1* mRNA levels in ICOS FC Tfr populations, we found that NFAT2 protein expression levels were not decreased in ICOS-deficient Tfr subsets (Fig. 3.5 E).

Because we observed that ICOS deletion led to decreased expression of NFAT target genes but not NFAT2 itself, we investigated other regulatory mechanisms. It has been established that NFAT2 activity depends on its dynamic nuclear-cytoplasmic shuttling controlled by its phosphorylation status (398). To evaluate if ICOS can regulate this process, we expanded purified splenic CD4⁺ T cells in vitro and acutely restimulated them through the TCR (CD3) with or without ICOS costimulation. Cytoplasmic and nuclear NFAT2 proteins of varying migration properties were then harvested separately by fractionation and quantified by Western blot (Fig. 3.5 F). Without restimulation, 5-10 min incubation at 37°C led to the increase of hyperphosphorylated (slower migrating) NFAT2 species in the cytoplasm with concomitant disappearance of hypophosphorylated (faster migrating) NFAT2 species in the nucleus (lanes 1 and 2 in cytoplasmic and nuclear fractions). This is presumably due to temperature-induced shifts in the activity of NFAT phosphatases and kinases (398). As predicted, CD3 ligation increased NFAT2 nuclear levels (lanes 3 and 4). Importantly, combined CD3/ICOS stimulation further augmented nuclear NFAT2 levels at 10 min when compared with CD3 stimulation alone (Fig. 3.5 G). This increase was dependent on ICOS since it was abolished when ICOS KO CD4⁺ T cells were used (Fig. 3.5 H). Taken together, our biochemical data shows that ICOS costimulation can potentiate TCR-driven NFAT2 activation in CD4⁺ T cells. Thus, we propose that ICOS could act upstream of the NFAT2-CXCR5 signaling axis known to be one of the key mechanisms for early Tfr differentiation (193).

3.4 Discussion

In this study, we identified ICOS as a critical costimulatory receptor for Tfr differentiation upon immune challenges. We show that Foxp3-specific ICOS deletion results in altered gene expression patterns at the single-cell level leading to an accumulation of Tfr precursor-like cells and a substantial reduction of the fully differentiated "GC Tfr" population. Mice with impaired Tfr differentiation showed an increase of extraneous GC B cells without increases of total GC B cell or Tfh cell numbers. ICOS FC mice also showed an elevated incidence of autoantibody production after GC reactions, indicating that autoreactive B cells can expand in the absence of Tfr cells. In contrast, total and virus-specific IgG2b antibody titers under steady-state and upon influenza infection were diminished in ICOS FC mice. Our single-cell data strongly suggests that ICOS-mediated downregulation of KLF2 plays a key role in shaping chemokine receptor expression and balancing BLIMP-1-Bcl6 levels in developing Tfr cells. Our biochemical analysis demonstrates that ICOS signaling can also augment NFAT2 nuclear localization, potentially counterbalancing the negative impacts of BLIMP-1 on CXCR5 expression (193, 386).

Our single-cell RNA transcriptome analysis indicates that dynamic changes in gene expression patterns drive the Treg-to-Tfr transition. Trajectory analysis reveals that the CD25⁺ BLIMP-1⁺ activated Treg subset progressively gains follicular features such as CXCR5 and Bcl6. Both single-cell transcriptomics and flow cytometry data demonstrate that Bcl6 and CXCR5 levels are highest in CD25⁻ "GC-Tfr" cells, the main Foxp3⁺ cells shown to be found within the GC (195). During this Treg-to-Tfr transition, ICOS seems to utilize a mechanism that has been shown to be critical for the differentiation and maintenance of Tfh cells – timely downregulation of KLF2 (97). As such, Tfr precursor cells reduced levels of *Klf2* and its main target genes *S1pr1* and *Prdm1* along the predicted Tfr trajectory. In contrast, *Cxcr5* and *Bcl6* expression levels were progressively elevated in cells that have dampened *Klf2* target genes, presumably due to the lack of BLIMP-1-mediated suppression of Bcl6. Importantly, this progression towards "GC-Tfr" was halted at the *Klf2*^{hi} *Prdm1*^{hi} stage in ICOS-deficient Treg cells. Therefore, we propose

that ICOS-mediated KLF2 downregulation is a key molecular event that initiates follicular T cell programing in Tfr cells.

In addition to KLF2, ICOS may utilize NFAT2-dependent pathways to support CXCR5 expression. Although NFAT2 is highly expressed in both Tfh and Tfr cells, abrogation of NFAT2 expression in T cells was shown to cause more pronounced defects in Tfr generation as opposed to Tfh differentiation due to compromised CXCR5 expression (193). This observation fits well with the idea that developing Tfr cells need higher concentrations of nuclear NFAT2 to overcome elevated levels of BLIMP-1 (known repressor of *Cxcr5* gene (386)) that are present in Tfr precursor cells. Our biochemical data indicate that ICOS ligation augments the amount of nuclear NFAT2 in TCR-activated CD4⁺ T cells. Based on these, we speculate that ICOS costimulation reinforces CXCR5 expression in early Tfr populations leading to the establishment of "GC-Tfr" differentiation.

While we showed that ICOS signaling can maintain NFAT2 in the nucleus, the mechanism remains unclear. Nuclear transport of NFAT family members occurs through their dephosphorylation by calcineurin, a Ca²⁺ dependent phosphatase (398). We have previously shown that ICOS signaling can potentiate TCR-induced intracellular Ca²⁺ flux, although we did not determine if this resulted in increased NFAT activity (47). Conversely, nuclear export of NFAT2 is triggered by phosphorylation through several kinases including GSK3 β (399). In turn, GSK3 β activity can be inhibited by Akt-mediated phosphorylation of residue Ser9 (400). We and others have shown that ICOS stimulation can increase PI3K/Akt signaling, specifically through its Y¹⁸¹MFM cytoplasmic tail motif (42, 43, 46). Thus, we suggest that ICOS could maintain NFAT2 nuclear localization by increasing its import through enhanced Ca²⁺ signaling and/or decrease its export by inhibiting GSK3 β .

The biological roles of Tfr cells during GC reactions remain ill-defined. Tfr depletion studies using Bcl6 FC mice have shown small decreases of antibodies specific for the immunizing antigen (188, 200, 401). One study also showed spontaneous increases of autoantibodies and multi-organ lymphocytic infiltration in aged mice (199). Along the same line, high levels of anti-nuclear antibodies were generated in Bcl6 FC mice after influenza infection (189). ICOS FC mice do not display age-related

76

autoantibodies or lymphocytic infiltrations, suggesting that the impact of ICOS-deficiency on Treg cells is weaker than that of Bcl6-deficiency. In this context, Bcl6-deficient Treg cells (as opposed to bona-fide Tfr cells) could have contributed to some of these phenotypes considering recent reports that Bcl6-deficient Tregs have compromised suppressive functions in other immune settings (201, 402, 403). ICOS deficiency was shown to impair the suppressive ability of Tregs in asthma and type 1 diabetes murine models, but no defects in GC reactions were reported (56, 169). Combined with a ~4-fold reduction in the Tfr number, it seems likely that humoral immune defects in ICOS FC mice are mainly due to reduced Tfr numbers. Another potential role for Tfr cells is to promote the generation of antigen-specific antibodies. Bcl6 FC mice produce reduced amounts of IgE and IgG1 in certain immunization protocols (200, 401). We found that both basal IgG2b (in unimmunized mice) and anti-influenza IgG2b titers are lower in ICOS FC mice. This correlated well with reduced amounts of TGF- β 1 mRNA in the GC-Tfr population. However, further work is required to clarify the mechanisms and biological implications of this finding.

In sum, we showed that ICOS is critically important for Tfr differentiation. ICOSmediated downregulation of KLF2 and its target genes can shape the Bcl6-driven Tfr programming whereas an ICOS-NFAT2-CXCR5 signaling axis may reinforce CXCR5 expression during Tfr differentiation. Our data supports the view that the main role of Tfr cells is to suppress the expansion of self-reactive GC B cells during GC reactions, and we believe that our ICOS FC mouse provides a complementary model to dissect Tfr differentiation and function.

3.5 Methods

3.5.1 Mice and animal procedures

C57BL/6 and *Foxp3^{YFP-Cre}* mice (Jax 016959) (404) were purchased from the Jackson Laboratory. ICOS conditional knockout mice were generated in C57BL/6 background as previously described (405). ICOS germline knockout mice have been

backcrossed onto C57BL/6 background for more than ten generations (13). All mice were housed in the Institut de Recherches Cliniques de Montréal animal care facility under specific pathogen-free conditions. Animal experiments were performed in accordance with animal use protocols approved by the Institut de Recherches Cliniques de Montréal Animal Care Committee. All mice were 8-12 weeks of age unless specified otherwise. For protein immunization, mice were injected intraperitoneally with 100µg of 4-Hydroxy-3-nitrophenylacetyl hapten-17 (NP17)-OVA (Biosearch Technologies, 1µg/mL) mixed with Imject Alum (Thermofisher) in a 1:1 ratio. For viral infections, mice were infected intranasally with a sublethal dose of influenza A virus H1N1 (strain A/Puerto Rico/8/34 (PR8), 10 PFU/20g body weight).

3.5.2 Flow cytometry

For analysis, single-cell suspensions were prepared by mechanical disruption of spleens unless specified otherwise. Viability was assessed by staining 1x10⁸ cells/mL with fixable viability dye eFluor 780 (ThermoFisher) for 20 mins at 4°C. Fc receptors were blocked using anti-CD16/CD32 (BioXCell). For intracellular staining, cells were fixed and permeabilized using the Transcription Factor Staining Buffer Set (ThermoFisher). Surface or intracellular staining was performed at 1x10⁸ cells/mL for 20 mins at 4°C. The following antibodies were used. BD Biosciences: anti-CD4 BUV395 (GK1.5), anti-PD-1 BV421 (RMP1-30), anti-CD95 PE-Cy7 (Jo2), anti-Bcl6 PE (K112-91). ThermoFisher: anti-B220 PerCP-eFluor 710 (RA3-6B2), anti-CXCR5 Biotin (SPRCL5), Streptavidin PE-Cy7, anti-ICOS FITC (7E.17G9), anti-Foxp3 APC (FJK-16s), anti-B220 eFluor 450 (RA3-6B2), anti-CD25 PE (PC61.5). BioLegend: anti-NFATc1 PE (7A6), anti-GL7 FITC (GL7). To identify influenza-specific B cells, we used tetramerized recombinant nucleoproteins conjugated with APC or PE (Flu tetramer) provided by Dr. Troy Randall (394). Data was acquired using a BD LSRFortessa and analyzed using FlowJo v10 (BD Biosciences).

3.5.3 ELISA

Serum samples were obtained from blood collected from the submandibular vein at the indicated timepoints. Plates were coated with either goat anti-mouse IgG (SouthernBiotech), NP30-BSA and NP7-BSA (Biosearch Technologies), or heatinactivated influenza A viruses overnight at 4°C. Serum samples underwent a 2-fold serial dilution starting from the indicated initial dilution. Bound antibodies were detected using alkaline phosphatase-conjugated anti-IgG1/2b/2c/3, IgM or IgA and *p*-nitrophenyl phosphate substrate (SouthernBiotech). The reaction was stopped by adding 1.5 N NaOH solution and optical density was measured at 405 nm.

3.5.4 Histology

Organs were dissected and fixed in 10% neutral buffered formalin for 12 h at 4°C. Organs were then washed in 1x PBS, embedded in paraffin, and cut into 5 µM sections. Slides were stained with H&E to examine immune cell infiltration of organs.

3.5.5 Anti-nuclear antibody assay

Serum samples were obtained from blood collected from the submandibular vein at the indicated timepoints and incubated on Kallestad HEp-2 slides (Bio-Rad) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Bound antibodies were detected using goat anti-mouse IgG Alexa Fluor 555 (ThermoFisher). Fluorophore signals were visualized using a DMRB fluorescence microscope (Leica). Nuclear MFI was quantified using ImageJ.

3.5.6 Single-cell RNA sequencing

Splenocytes from *Foxp3*^{YFP-cre}*Icos*^{+/+} (ICOS WT) and *Foxp3*^{YFP-cre}*Icos*^{fl/fl} (ICOS FC) male mice were isolated 6 dpi with NP-OVA/alum and stained with anti-CD4 Alexa Fluor

647 (GK1.5, BioLegend), anti-TCRβ PE-Cy7 (H57-597, BioLegend) and propidium iodide (ThermoFisher). Live (PI⁻) conventional (YFP⁻) and regulatory (YFP⁺) CD4⁺TCRβ⁺ T cells were sorted with a BD FACSAria (BD Biosciences) to >95% purity. Sorted conventional and regulatory T cells were mixed in a 1:10 ratio to provide an internal control. A total of 13500 cells from ICOS WT and ICOS FC mice were sent for library preparation. Libraries were generated using the following components from 10x Genomics: Chromium Next GEM Chip G Single Cell kit, Chromium Next GEM Single Cell 3' GEM, Library & Gel Bead kit v3.1, Chromium i7 Multiplex kit. Sequencing was performed by Genome Québec using a NovaSeq 6000 (Illumina) with a flow cell S1 PE28*91.

Reads alignment

Using *Cellranger* 4.0.0 (from 10xGenomics®), we generated a custom reference genome using the GRCm38.p6 (mm10) assembly procured from *Ensembl* to which we added the *Ires-Yfp-iCre* sequence as described in its design map (404). The alignment of the reads was performed using the same software and the resulting expression matrix was loaded into *R* version 3.6.1 (from the R Foundation for Statistical Computing) to conduct analysis.

Single cell expression matrix analysis

The expression matrices were stored into an R Seurat object available in the package *Seurat* version 3.0 (406) to ease the analysis. ICOS WT and ICOS FC samples were merged during the filtering phase which consisted of the elimination of any cell that presented more than 10% mitochondrial RNA contamination as well as any cell with less than 200 unique genes expressed. The expression matrix was then log normalized and scaled. We identified the most differentially expressed genes within the samples and proceeded with a dimensional reduction using a principal component analysis (PCA) approach based on the 2000 most variable features. We selected the first 30 most important eigenvectors produced by the PCA to construct a *Shared Nearest Neighbor* (SNN) graph and used *Modularity Optimizer version 1.3.0* (407) to identify 13 clusters. The cells were projected on a 2D space using a *Uniform Manifold Approximation and Projection UMAP* method (408). We isolated 3 clusters of interest based on their markers and moved the normalized expression matrix into an R *cell_data_set* object

available in the package *Monocle3* version 0.2.3 (409). Using the dimensionally reduced matrices of expression, a differentiation trajectory was constructed. The cells were then ordered along the trajectory and pseudotime was computed. We further confirmed the consistency of our trajectory analysis using a diffusion map-based approach (available in package *destiny* version 2.0.4) which has proven to be more robust to noise (410). We computed NFAT signaling gene expression score using the *AddModuleScore* function available in the *R* library *Seurat* v3.0. The list of NFAT target genes was established using the PANTHER classification system combined with data from literature and can be found in Supplementary table 3.1 (193, 411-413).

3.5.7 CD4⁺ T cell activation and Western blot analysis

CD4⁺ T cells were isolated from spleens and lymph nodes using the EasySep mouse CD4⁺ T cell isolation kit (StemCell Technologies) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Purified T cells were stimulated from 2 days in complete RPMI 1640 (10% FBS, 1 unit/mL penicillin, 1 μg/mL streptomycin, 55 μM β-mercaptoethanol and 10 mM HEPES) with plate-bound anti-CD3 (BioXCell, 3 µg/mL) and soluble anti-CD28 (ThermoFisher, 2 µg/mL). For restimulation, CD4⁺T cell blasts were incubated for 3 mins at room temperature with the indicated combination of the following antibodies: 1 µg/mL Armenian hamster IgG isotype control (BioXCell), 1 µg/mL anti-CD3e (145-2C11, ThermoFisher) and 2 µg/mL anti-ICOS (C398.4a, BioLegend). Goat anti-hamster IgG (20 µg/mL, SouthernBiotech) was added for crosslinking and cells were immediately incubated for the indicated timepoints in a 37°C waterbath. Restimulation was stopped using ice-cold STOP buffer (PBS, 10% FBS, 1 mM Na₃VO₄, 1 mM EDTA). Cytoplasmic and nuclear fractions of restimulated T cells were obtained using the NE-PER kit (ThermoFisher) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Lysates were boiled in Laemmli buffer and samples were run on SDS-PAGE gels. Proteins were transferred to Amersham nitrocellulose membranes (GE Healthcare). Membranes were blocked using 3% BSA in TBS-T. The following antibodies were used for detection according to manufacturer's instructions: anti-NFAT2 (D15F1, Cell Signaling Technology), anti-αtubulin (2144, New England Biolabs), anti-Histone H3 (4499, New England Biolabs) and

anti-mouse IgG-HRP (Santa Cruz Biotechnology). Detection was performed using Amersham ECL prime kits (GE healthcare) and images were captured using a ChemiDoc imaging system (Bio-Rad). Band quantification was performed using ImageJ. NFAT2 band intensity was normalized based on intensity of loading controls (α-tubulin for cytoplasmic and histone H3 for nuclear). Band intensity values are presented as a percentage of the highest intensity NFAT2 band for each fraction.

3.5.8 Statistical analysis

Data is presented as mean \pm SEM unless specified otherwise. For single comparisons, statistical significance was judged using two-tailed Student's *t*-tests. For multiple comparisons, one-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparison tests or two-way ANOVA with Holm-Sidak multiple comparison tests were used. For single-cell gene expression comparisons between clusters, the Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used. R² values were obtained by linear regression. Statistical significance was judged based on *p* values and is indicated as follows: **p*<0.05, ***p*<0.01, ****p*<0.001. Analysis was performed using Prism 7 (GraphPad software).

3.5.9 Data accessibility

Single-cell transcriptome data have been deposited in the GEO database under the accession number GSE164995.

3.6 Figures and figure legends



Figure 3.1 Foxp3-specific ICOS ablation decreases Tfr populations in a protein immunization model.

Splenocytes from ICOS WT (n=5) and ICOS FC (n=4) mice were harvested 12 days postimmunization (dpi) with NP-OVA/alum and analyzed by flow cytometry. (A) Treg, Tfr and Tfh cell percentages and numbers were evaluated using a combination of Foxp3, PD-1 and CXCR5 staining. (B) B220⁺ Fas⁺ GL7⁺ GC B cell populations and (C) B220⁻ CD138⁺ plasma cells populations were analyzed from the same splenocyte pool 12 dpi. (D) Total (NP30) and high affinity (NP7) anti-NP IgG1 titers were measured by ELISA using serum from ICOS WT (black, n=5) or ICOS FC mice (red, n=5) obtained 28 dpi. Data shown as mean ± SEM, **p*<0.05, ***p*<0.01, ****p*<0.001 by two-tailed Student's *t*-test. All data are representative of at least three independent experiments.



Figure 3.2 ICOS FC mice display reduced Tfr populations along with increased extraneous GC B cells during anti-viral responses.

Splenocytes from ICOS WT (n=5) or ICOS FC (n=4) were harvested 30 days post-infection (dpi) with influenza A virus (IAV) and analyzed by flow cytometry. (A) Foxp3⁺ Treg and Tfr cells were classified using CXCR5 and PD-1 staining. (B) Foxp3⁻ CXCR5⁺ PD-1⁺ Tfh cells were analyzed from the same splenocyte pool. (C) B220⁺ Fas⁺ GL7⁺ GC B cells were harvested from spleens 30 dpi and stained with influenza nucleoprotein-specific tetramers (flu tetramers). (D) B220⁻ CD138⁺ plasma cells were analyzed using the same splenocyte pool. (E) IAV-specific IgG1, IgG2b and IgG2c titers were measured by ELISA using serum samples from ICOS WT (black) and ICOS FC mice (red) obtained 30 dpi. Data shown as mean ± SEM, **p*<0.05, ***p*<0.01, ****p*<0.001 by two-tailed Student's *t*-test (A, B, C, D) and two-way ANOVA with Holm-Sidak multiple comparisons test (E). All data are representative of two independent experiments.



Figure 3.3 ICOS FC mice produce increased anti-nuclear antibodies following immune challenge.

(A) Representative images of H&E-stained tissue sections from 5-month-old ICOS WT (n=3) and ICOS FC mice (n=3). Scale bar 200 μ M. (B) Anti-nuclear antibodies were detected by staining HEp-2 slides with serum samples collected from mice after the following treatments. Unimmunized ICOS WT (n=4) and ICOS FC (n=6) mice at 6 months of age. Primary immunization of ICOS WT (n=5) and ICOS FC (n=5) mice with NP-OVA/alum (serum harvested 12 dpi). Secondary NP-OVA/alum injection 30 days after the primary injection (serum harvested 44 days post secondary challenge). IAV infection of ICOS WT (n=5) and ICOS FC (n=5) mice (serum harvested 30 dpi). Scale bar 50 μ M. Nuclear fluorescence intensity was quantified using ImageJ. Data shown as mean ± SEM, **p*<0.05 by two-tailed Student's *t*-test. All data are representative of two independent experiments.



Figure 3.4 ICOS-deficient Treg cells show impaired Treg to Tfr transition.

Single-cell transcriptomes of FACS-sorted CD4⁺ Foxp3⁺ splenocytes from an ICOS WT or ICOS FC mouse harvested 6 days after protein immunization. (A) Selection and sub-clustering of Foxp3⁺ cells based on positive Tfr identity scores. (B) Pseudotime analysis showing the differentiation trajectory of selected Foxp3⁺ splenocytes. (C) Mean expression of regulatory and follicular genes by the indicated subpopulation. (D) *Il2ra* (E) *Tgfb1*, (F) *Icos* and *Klf2* violin plots showing the gene expression levels subdivided by cluster identities defined in (A). (G) Feature plots of *Klf2*, *S1pr1*, *Prdm1* and *Bcl6* expression. Each dot represents one cell. **p*<0.05, ***p*<0.01, ****p*<0.001 by Wilcoxon signed-rank test.


Figure 3.5 ICOS-NFAT2 signaling may regulate CXCR5 expression in regulatory T cells.

(A) Feature plot of Cxcr5 gene expression (top) and quantification of Cxcr5⁺ cells along with average Cxcr5 expression in clusters 1 & 2 cells (bottom). (B) Average expression of NFAT target genes (top) and expression of Nfatc1 (bottom) subdivided by cluster identity. (C) Splenocytes from ICOS WT (n=5) and ICOS FC mice (n=7) were analyzed 30 dpi with IAV. ICOS and NFAT2 expression was compared in Treg. PD-1⁻ Tfr and PD-1⁺ Tfr cells coming from ICOS WT mice. (D) MFI values for CXCR5 in PD-1⁻ Tfr and PD-1⁺ Tfr cells from the same splenocyte pool. (E) NFAT2 MFI values in ICOS WT vs. ICOS FC Treg, PD-1⁻ Tfr and PD-1⁺ Tfr cells were measured using the same splenocyte pool. (F) ICOS WT and ICOS germline KO CD4⁺ T cells were isolated from spleens by magnetic sorting and cultured for 2 days with α-CD3/CD28 stimulation. Cells were then restimulated for the indicated times with combinations of isotype control, α -CD3 and α -ICOS antibodies after which cytoplasmic and nuclear fractions were extracted and analyzed for NFAT2 protein content by Western blot. (G) Bar graph representing normalized cytoplasmic vs. nuclear NFAT2 band quantification of the indicated samples at the 10min timepoint. Only the bottom NFAT2 band was quantified to represent hypophosphorylated nuclear NFAT2. (H) Normalized nuclear NFAT2 band intensity of α-CD3/α-ICOS stimulated samples from ICOS WT vs. KO cells at 10 min. Data shown as mean \pm SEM, **p*<0.05, ***p*<0.01, ****p*<0.001 by Wilcoxon signed-rank test.(A, B) or two-tailed Student's *t*-test (D,E). All data are representative of two independent experiments.

3.7 Supplementary figures and legends



Supplementary Figure 3.1 Foxp3-cre mediated ICOS gene deletion is specific to regulatory T cells.

(A) Splenocytes from ICOS WT mice (n=5) were analyzed 12 dpi with NP-OVA/alum to measure ICOS expression in the indicated T cell subsets by flow cytometry. (B) Representative histograms of ICOS expression in the indicated T cell subsets in ICOS WT (blue) vs. ICOS FC (red) splenocytes. Data shown as mean \pm SEM, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001 by one-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparisons test. All data are representative of three independent experiments.



Supplementary Figure 3.2 CD4⁺ Foxp3⁺ Bcl6⁺ PD-1⁺ Tfr cells are reduced in ICOS FC mice Splenocytes from ICOS WT (n=5) and ICOS FC (n=7) mice were analyzed 30 days after IAV infection using Bcl6 instead of CXCR5 to define Tfr cells. Live CD4⁺Foxp3⁺ lymphocytes were pregated and analyzed for Bcl6 and PD-1 expression. Data shown as mean \pm SEM, ****p*<0.001 by two-tailed Student's *t*-test. All data are representative of two independent experiments.





(A) Relative body weight loss over time following influenza A virus (IAV) infection in ICOS WT (n=5) and ICOS FC mice (n=7). (B) Serum samples from ICOS WT (black) and ICOS FC mice (red) was harvested 30 dpi with IAV and total titers of the indicated antibody isotypes were measured by ELISA with 2-fold serial dilutions. (C) Basal antibody titers were measured by ELISA with 2-fold serial dilutions using serum samples from unimmunized ICOS WT (n=6) or ICOS FC mice (n=6). Data shown as mean \pm SEM, **p*<0.05, *p*<0.01, ****p*<0.001 by two-way ANOVA with Holm-Sidak multiple comparison tests. All data are representative of two independent experiments.



Supplementary Figure 3.4 Identification of putative Tfr precursor populations from Treg clusters. (A) UMAP projections of CD4⁺ Foxp3⁺ cells isolated from an ICOS WT or ICOS FC mouse 6 dpi with NP-OVA/alum. CD4⁺ Foxp3⁻ conventional T cells (cluster 4, red arrows) were added back after sorting to provide an internal control. Black arrows represent Tfr-like clusters (3, 5, 8) selected for further analysis. (B) Feature plots of Tfr identity scores based on expression levels of *Foxp3, Cxcr5, Pdcd1 and Bcl6*.





(A) Splenocytes from ICOS WT (n=5) and ICOS FC (n=4) mice were analyzed 30 dpi with IAV and Tfr subsets were defined by their relative expression levels of CXCR5 and PD-1. (B) CD25 expression levels in the Tfr subsets defined in (A) were analyzed by flow cytometry. The black bar in the histograms defines CD25⁻ and CD25⁺ populations. Data shown as mean \pm SEM, **p*<0.05, ***p*<0.01, ****p*<0.001 by Student's *t*-test (A) or one-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparisons test (B). All data are representative of two independent experiments.

Reference	Genes
PANTHER pathway analysis	Actc1, Acta1, Acta2, Actg2, Adssl1, Adss,
	Edn1, Myh1, Myh2, Myh3, Myh6, Myh7,
	Myh7b, Myh8, Myh13
Mognol, J., et al.	Bcl2, Fasl, Myc, Ccna2, Ccnd1, Ccnd3,
	Cdkn1a, Tnf, Tnfsf10, Ddias
Herman-Kleiter, N., et al.	II2, Ifng, II17a, II17f, II22, II4, II5, II13, II21
Vaeth, M., et al.	Схсг5

Supplementary Table 3.1 List of NFAT target genes

Chapter 4: Conclusion

4.1 Summary

The overarching goal of research presented in this thesis was to better understand the role of ICOS in autoimmunity. In Chapter 2, we demonstrated that ICOS is required for the initiation and maintenance of CIA, a murine model of RA. During the priming phase of this disease, ICOS was indispensable for the production of anti-collagen antibodies and the proliferation of inflammatory T cells. This is in line with the established roles of ICOS in supporting humoral immunity and effector T cell functions. We were also able to specify that ICOS-PI3K signaling was responsible for these impacts. Next, we established an inducible ICOS knockout system and found that ICOS-PI3K signaling was important for the maintenance of established CIA in an anti-collagen antibody-independent manner. In parallel, we showed that glycolysis inhibition using 3-bromopyruvate led to CIA amelioration. This suggests potential overlaps between ICOS-PI3K and glucose metabolism.

In Chapter 3, we reported that ICOS is necessary for the differentiation of Tfr cells. We found that Foxp3-specific ICOS knockout (ICOS FC mice) led to a substantial reduction of Tfr cell numbers in protein immunization or viral infection models. Interestingly, Treg populations were not lowered in these settings which suggested a Treg-to-Tfr transition defect. We did not detect significant differences of total Tfh, GC B, and plasma cell numbers in immunized or infected ICOS FC mice. However, by using influenza-specific tetramers, we found that infected ICOS FC mice displayed an increased number of extraneous (non-viral specific) GC B cells. Further, immunized or infected ICOS FC mice presented increased amounts of ANAs, a hallmark of autoimmunity. Additionally, ICOS FC mice exhibited compromised anti-viral responses and IgG2b production defects. Taken together, these results support the view that Tfr cells may have B cell helper functions while also preventing autoantibody production. To further investigate the function of ICOS in Tfr cells, we performed single-cell transcriptome analysis of regulatory T cells isolated from immunized ICOS WT or FC mice. This data revealed an accumulation of Tfr precursors accompanied by a paucity of Tfr cells in ICOS FC mice, reinforcing the view that ICOS can promote the Treg-to-Tfr transition.

Mechanistically, we found that ICOS can promote Tfr differentiation by regulating KLF2 and NFAT2. ICOS-mediated KLF2 downregulation was already known to be important for Tfh lineage commitment and appears to be required by Tfr cells as well (96). While singlecell transcriptomics indicated that ICOS signaling can increase NFAT target gene expression in regulatory T cells, we did not observe alterations of NFAT2 expression levels in ICOS FC mice. Instead, we found that ICOS can increase the nuclear residence time of NFAT2, thus promoting the upregulation of NFAT2-dependent genes. Therefore, our data suggests that ICOS signaling acts upstream of a previously reported NFAT2dependent CXCR5 upregulation mechanism shown to be required for Tfr differentiation (193).

Overall, our work provides insights into the double-edged nature of ICOS signaling. Since ICOS can play dual roles in supporting effector and regulatory T cells, non-specific blockade therapies might cause unintended side effects. By dissecting the involvement of specific ICOS-dependent pathways in autoimmunity, we provide avenues for future research on targeted therapeutic options.

4.2 Outstanding questions

4.2.1 Mechanisms of ICOS-dependent maintenance of autoimmune arthritis

While we showed that ICOS is required for CIA maintenance, we did not resolve which mechanisms are involved. We found that anti-collagen antibodies were not sufficient to maintain established CIA, but we did not investigate whether other autoantibodies generated through processes such as epitope spreading could have played a role. Indeed, epitope spreading was shown to occur in RA patients and is a predictor of disease progression (414, 415). Autoantigen arrays have been used to screen a wide variety of self-reactive antibodies and could reveal that CIA maintenance relies on novel autoantibodies (202). Additionally, ACPAs and RF are features of CIA and could participate in CIA progression (268). Thus, additional antibody screening may show that,

like CIA initiation, disease maintenance also requires autoantibody production. Whether ICOS could be involved in the diversification of autoantibodies during disease progression remains to be tested. Other murine models of autoimmune disorders involving autoantibody production such as T1D, SLE, and MS may be informative in this regard.

Studies on the role of ICOS have mostly focused on resolving its impact on germinal center reactions. Some early reports have mentioned that ICOS seems to be important for Th2 differentiation and function (42, 106-108). However, impacts of ICOS signaling on Th1 subsets remain partially understood due to their context dependent nature. Interestingly, our study using the CIA murine model of arthritis provides a window into ICOS-dependent Th1 regulation. Indeed, the complete Freund's adjuvant used in these experiments contains particles of Mycobacterium tuberculosis which trigger a Th1dominated response. Our data suggests that CIA initiation mostly relies on the production of anti-collagen antibodies in an ICOS-dependent manner. However, CIA maintenance also requires ICOS for antibody-independent processes. Amongst these, ICOS may promote the survival of Th1 cells inside inflamed joints. Of note, ICOS costimulation could be of greater importance than CD28 in synovial tissues due to ligand availability. Unlike CD80/CD86, ICOSL was found to be expressed by a host of non-immune cells that could be present in articular tissues (32, 33). Along this line, elevated levels of ICOSL mRNA were found in synovial tissues of RA patients (302). Expression of ICOSL can be driven by TNF- α , the latter of which is produced upon macrophage – T cell contacts in synovial tissues (6, 416). Thus, inflammatory conditions present inside arthritic joints can increase ICOSL expression levels which may in turn promote inflammatory T cell survival in an ICOS-dependent manner. Interestingly, a study reported that ICOS-PI3K signaling can protect inflammatory T cells from apoptosis in a murine lupus model (313). This effect was dependent on local ICOSL expression by CD11c⁺ macrophages and dendritic cells. To test whether this mechanism occurs in CIA mice, we could use our inducible ICOS knockout model to specifically isolate effects stemming from the ICOS-PI3K pathway. Then, we could harvest immune cells from inflamed joints and look for signs of apoptosis and indicators of PI3K signaling strength such as Akt phosphorylation

Our data suggests that glucose metabolism is a key component of CIA disease progression. This is supported by in vivo imaging showing increased glycolytic activity in the arthritic joints of K/BxN STA mice (359). Subsequent research showed that CD4⁺ T cells from K/BxN mice display enhanced metabolic activity when compared to controls (417). Further, glycolysis inhibition using 2-deoxyglucose reduced the severity of K/BxN STA and dampened autoantibody production (417). Enhanced glycolytic activity in synovial tissues and inflammatory T cells is also a feature of human RA (357, 358, 418). Whether ICOS can modulate glucose metabolism to promote CIA maintenance remains to be tested. Studies have shown that ICOS can activate glycolytic pathways through mTOR signaling, which is likely downstream of ICOS-PI3K signaling (94, 419, 420). Using our inducible ICOS knockout system, we could inject CIA mice with fluorescent glucose analogs to track the impact of ICOS-PI3K signaling on glycolytic activity in arthritic joints. Alternatively, ¹³C-glucose can be infused in arthritic mice which allows for the analysis of radio-labeled glucose metabolites through mass spectrometry, thus providing additional insights into glucose-derived carbon usage for pathways such as nucleotide biosynthesis (421). Because T cells are known to display metabolic plasticity dependent on glucose availability, this technique may provide novel research avenues to study mechanisms responsible for arthritis progression (422).

Lastly, we did not evaluate the impact of ICOS signaling on regulatory T cells in the context of autoimmune arthritis. Studies on Treg proportions in RA patients have produced contradicting results due to discrepancies in methods used to identify human Tregs (423, 424). The use of more recent definitions of Treg identity have suggested an overall decrease of Treg populations in the blood of RA patients, but increased Treg numbers in synovial fluid (423). However, these Tregs often lack CTLA-4 expression and display impaired suppressive function (425). Interestingly, a study has shown that Tregs can convert to proinflammatory Th17 cells in CIA mice (426). These converted Tregs possess pathogenic potential since they are often self-reactive. Adoptive transfer of CD25^{lo} Tregs from arthritic to naïve mice caused accelerated arthritis onset and increased disease severity upon secondary collagen immunization (426). Subsequent analysis showed that most of the transferred Tregs lost Foxp3 expression. However, adoptive transfer of CD25^{hi} Tregs resulted in osteoclast inhibition, thus suggesting functional

99

heterogeneity of the regulatory T cell compartment in the context of autoimmune arthritis. Of note, IL-17⁺ Tregs were observed in synovial tissues of RA patients which suggests that Treg-to-Th17 conversions may occur in humans (426). Hypoxia-induced HIF-1 α expression in arthritic joints was suggested as a potential mechanism causing Foxp3 downregulation and favouring Th17 differentiation (427, 428).

It is difficult to predict the impacts of Foxp3-specific ICOS abrogation at different stages of autoimmune arthritis. The reduction in Tfr cell numbers due to ICOS ablation could lead to increased autoantibody production as a result of dysregulated GC reactions. This mechanism would be relevant during disease initiation but might not influence disease maintenance if autoantibody titers become irrelevant in later stages of CIA. Next, ICOS-deficient Tregs were found to have reduced suppressive abilities in certain settings (56, 169). Thus, Foxp3-specific ICOS ablation could aggravate established CIA due to compromised Treg function. Further, loss of ICOS expression causes Foxp3 instability and may promote the aforementioned pathogenic Treg-to-Th17 transition (172). Finally, a subset of ICOS⁺ Tregs was found to preferentially express CXCR3 in a T-bet-dependent manner which allows them to migrate towards sites of type I inflammation in the context of murine autoimmune diabetes (331, 429). Therefore, ICOS may be required for Tregs to migrate towards arthritic joints in CIA mice in order to suppress inflammatory T cells. Further, we have found that ICOS is required for Tregs to acquire a Th1-like phenotype which may be a necessary adaptation for Treg survival in inflammatory settings (unpublished data).

In sum, additional work is required to understand how ICOS signaling affects the regulatory T cell compartment in autoimmune arthritis. Improved knowledge in this regard may benefit Treg adoptive transfer therapies under investigation for the treatment of autoimmune diseases (430, 431).

4.2.2 Unresolved aspects of ICOS-dependent Tfr differentiation and function

Our work presented in Chapter 3 suggests that Foxp3-specific ICOS abrogation severely depletes Tfr populations. However, it is possible that the apparent loss of Tfr cells is artificially caused by a downregulation of surface markers used in flow cytometry such as CXCR5. To investigate this possibility, we used alternative gating strategies which seemed to confirm our original findings. Nevertheless, it would be interesting to perform imaging studies to evaluate changes of Foxp3⁺ populations inside GCs of ICOS FC mice. A recent report has shown that mice with Foxp3-specific CXCR5 deficiency have Tfr-like cells within their GCs (432). This suggests that ICOS FC mice may still possess GC-resident Foxp3⁺ Tfr-like cells that escape detection by flow cytometry. However, ICOS FC mice also display increased ANA production which implies defects in the Tfr compartment. Thus, we can hypothesize that any subsisting Tfr-like cell in ICOS FC mice would exhibit impaired suppressive abilities.

We did not investigate whether ICOS is required for the function of Tfr cells due to the significant depletion of Tfr populations measured by flow cytometry in ICOS FC mice. However, some Tfr cells (~2% of Foxp3⁺ cells) can still be found after Foxp3-specific ICOS abrogation and could be isolated by cell sorting using the YFP Foxp3 reporter present in ICOS FC mice. Some *in vitro* studies have shown that functional Tfr cells can suppress Tfh responses and B cell activation (190, 197). Our team has previously established a T-B co-culture system which uses an AID-GFP reporter as a readout of GC B cell activation (103). By introducing ICOS-sufficient or deficient Tfr cells along with Tfh cells in this system, we could evaluate whether ICOS signaling affects the suppressive abilities of Tfr cells.

Early reports indicated that Tfr cells do not express key Tfh cytokines such as IL-4 and IL-21 (183, 184). However, these studies used LN-derived Tfr cells which were later shown to express high levels of CD25 when compared to splenic or PP Tfr populations (195). More recent studies suggest that CD25^{lo} Tfr cells are the true "GC-Tfr" population and that CD25⁺ Tfr cells are either CD25^{lo} Tfr precursors or a functionally separate population (189, 195, 196). Interestingly, CD25^{lo} Tfr cells were found to express high

101

levels of key T follicular signature genes such as *Bcl6* and *Cxcr5*, but also genes such as *Sostdc1* and *Tbc1d4* which were thought to be restricted to Tfh cells (195). Our single cell transcriptome analysis indicates that Foxp3-specific ICOS abrogation caused a severe depletion of CD25^{lo} Tfr cells. Further, we found that this Tfr population expressed IL-4 and IL-21 which suggests a potential Tfh origin. So far, the scientific consensus is that Tfr cells differentiate from Foxp3⁺ precursors. This is substantiated by adoptive transferred Tregs but not from naïve T cells (183-185, 195). However, Aloulou *et al.* found that Tfr cells can differentiate from Foxp3⁻ precursors under specific conditions, and at least one report found *in vitro* evidence of Tfh-to-Tfr conversion using Tfh cells isolated from SLE patients (192, 433). Thus, we hypothesize that ICOS signaling may mediate the differentiation of a Tfh-derived Tfr population. It is unclear whether this population would function differently from Treg-derived Tfr cells. It is possible that Tfh-like Tfr cells could provide antigen-independent B cell help through IL-4 and IL-21, thus promoting increased diversity of the antibody response.

Lastly, we did not investigate the relative contribution of different ICOS signaling arms in Tfr cells. The engagement of PI3K signaling was found to be correlated with Tregto-Tfr conversion (205). Also, ICOS was shown to promote the formation of complexes between the PI3K subunit p85 α and OPN-i which in turn protects Bcl6 from degradation (95). Our data shows that ICOS may promote CXCR5 upregulation in Tfr cells by enhancing NFAT2 activity. This mechanism may rely on ICOS-calcium signaling since NFAT2 activation is Ca²⁺-dependent (398). Moreover, ICOS-PI3K signaling could prevent nuclear export of NFAT2 by inhibiting GSK3 β (399, 400). Finally, ICOS-calcium signaling may promote Tfr differentiation through other mechanisms since direct interference with the calcium pathway was shown to cause Tfr depletion and autoantibody production (206). The specific impacts of ICOS-PI3K signaling in Tfr cells could be tested by adapting our inducible ICOS knockout model presented in Chapter 2 with an inducible Foxp3-cre system. However, the Tfr-specific contribution of ICOS-calcium signaling or other mechanisms involving ICOS-TBK1 or the ICOS TM segment will require additional tools for *in vivo* studies.

4.2.3 Clinical implications of ICOS signaling

Studies on ICOS polymorphisms in human disease have been complicated due to genetic proximity with CD28 and CTLA-4 (434). Several autoimmune diseases have been associated with the 20 kb region of chromosome 2q33 which includes genes encoding these receptors (20, 435, 436). However, most early studies have focused on associations between autoimmune disorders and mutations around the CTLA-4 gene. No deleterious ICOS mutation was specifically identified by these analyses. However, it is possible that CTLA-4-proximal mutations may have impacted ICOS due to their adjacent chromosomal location. More recent studies have identified ICOS polymorphisms associated with risks of developing coeliac disease, breast cancer, and colorectal cancer (437-439). However, no specific mechanism has been identified and more work is needed to elucidate if and how ICOS polymorphisms influence disease progression.

ICOS blockade remains understudied in the context of human autoimmune disorders. Some studies have found positive impacts of ICOS or ICOSL blockade in murine RA and SLE models, but data from human patients remains limited (297, 317, 440, 441). However, several clinical trials utilizing ICOS agonists or antagonists for cancer immunotherapy are currently underway (442). Since ICOS is known to promote the function of effector T cells and regulatory T cells, results from these trials provide invaluable insights into the net impact of promoting or inhibiting ICOS signaling. Preclinical data indicate that ICOS agonists can potentiate the impact of CTLA-4 blockade (443, 444). Conversely, ICOS-deficient mice are unable to respond adequately to anti-CTLA-4 treatment (443). Current phase I clinical trials indicate that ICOS agonists are generally well tolerated and have shown promising clinical activity (445, 446). ICOS antagonists have shown limited ability to improve antitumor activity by suppressing Treg function (442). However, these must be carefully dosed to find a therapeutic window in which the antitumor function of effector T cells is preserved. Thus, more studies are required to understand the net effect of manipulating ICOS signaling in the field of cancer immunotherapy. Lessons from these studies may also inspire future therapies geared towards treating autoimmune disorders.

Several studies including our own have identified multiple signaling pathways controlled by specific motifs found in the transmembrane and intracellular domains of ICOS (17, 45-47). These findings may inform the design of future generations of chimeric antigen receptors (CARs). Currently, CARs utilizing the ICOS intracellular domain have shown the ability to maintain an IL-17-producing effector T cell population able to mediate potent antitumor responses (447). Interestingly, these cells also acquired Th1-like features such as expression of IFN- γ and T-bet. Recently, it was found that combining intracellular domains of ICOS and 4-1BB in a third-generation CAR resulted in increased *in vivo* persistence, a critical aspect of CAR-mediated tumor suppression (448). Specifically, optimal persistence was achieved when the ICOS cytoplasmic domain was proximal to the membrane. This finding raises the possibility that interactions between transmembrane and cytoplasmic ICOS domains can have functional consequences. This underlines the importance of increasing our understanding of ICOS signaling mechanisms to improve CAR-based therapies.

Bibliography

1. Redoglia V, Dianzani U, Rojo JM, Portoles P, Bragardo M, Wolff H, et al. Characterization of H4: a mouse T lymphocyte activation molecule functionally associated with the CD3/T cell receptor. Eur J Immunol. 1996;26(11):2781-9.

2. Hutloff A, Dittrich AM, Beier KC, Eljaschewitsch B, Kraft R, Anagnostopoulos I, et al. ICOS is an inducible T-cell co-stimulator structurally and functionally related to CD28. Nature. 1999;397(6716):263-6.

3. Yoshinaga SK, Whoriskey JS, Khare SD, Sarmiento U, Guo J, Horan T, et al. T-cell co-stimulation through B7RP-1 and ICOS. Nature. 1999;402(6763):827-32.

4. Buonfiglio D, Bragardo M, Redoglia V, Vaschetto R, Bottarel F, Bonissoni S, et al. The T cell activation molecule H4 and the CD28-like molecule ICOS are identical. Eur J Immunol. 2000;30(12):3463-7.

5. Mages HW, Hutloff A, Heuck C, Buchner K, Himmelbauer H, Oliveri F, et al. Molecular cloning and characterization of murine ICOS and identification of B7h as ICOS ligand. Eur J Immunol. 2000;30(4):1040-7.

6. Swallow MM, Wallin JJ, Sha WC. B7h, a novel costimulatory homolog of B7.1 and B7.2, is induced by TNFalpha. Immunity. 1999;11(4):423-32.

7. Wang S, Zhu G, Chapoval AI, Dong H, Tamada K, Ni J, et al. Costimulation of T cells by B7-H2, a B7like molecule that binds ICOS. Blood. 2000;96(8):2808-13.

8. Tamatani T, Tezuka K, Hanzawa-Higuchi N. AILIM/ICOS: a novel lymphocyte adhesion molecule. Int Immunol. 2000;12(1):51-5.

9. Aicher A, Hayden-Ledbetter M, Brady WA, Pezzutto A, Richter G, Magaletti D, et al. Characterization of human inducible costimulator ligand expression and function. J Immunol. 2000;164(9):4689-96.

10. Ling V, Wu PW, Finnerty HF, Bean KM, Spaulding V, Fouser LA, et al. Cutting edge: identification of GL50, a novel B7-like protein that functionally binds to ICOS receptor. J Immunol. 2000;164(4):1653-7.

11. Dong C, Juedes AE, Temann UA, Shresta S, Allison JP, Ruddle NH, et al. ICOS co-stimulatory receptor is essential for T-cell activation and function. Nature. 2001;409(6816):97-101.

12. McAdam AJ, Greenwald RJ, Levin MA, Chernova T, Malenkovich N, Ling V, et al. ICOS is critical for CD40-mediated antibody class switching. Nature. 2001;409(6816):102-5.

13. Tafuri A, Shahinian A, Bladt F, Yoshinaga SK, Jordana M, Wakeham A, et al. ICOS is essential for effective T-helper-cell responses. Nature. 2001;409(6816):105-9.

14. Akiba H, Takeda K, Kojima Y, Usui Y, Harada N, Yamazaki T, et al. The role of ICOS in the CXCR5+ follicular B helper T cell maintenance in vivo. J Immunol. 2005;175(4):2340-8.

15. Kamei N, Fukui R, Suzuki Y, Kajihara Y, Kinoshita M, Kakehi K, et al. Definitive evidence that a single N-glycan among three glycans on inducible costimulator is required for proper protein trafficking and ligand binding. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2010;391(1):557-63.

16. Panneton V, Chang J, Witalis M, Li J, Suh WK. Inducible T-cell co-stimulator: Signaling mechanisms in T follicular helper cells and beyond. Immunol Rev. 2019;291(1):91-103.

17. Wan Z, Shao X, Ji X, Dong L, Wei J, Xiong Z, et al. Transmembrane domain-mediated Lck association underlies bystander and costimulatory ICOS signaling. Cell Mol Immunol. 2018.

18. Beier KC, Hutloff A, Dittrich AM, Heuck C, Rauch A, Buchner K, et al. Induction, binding specificity and function of human ICOS. Eur J Immunol. 2000;30(12):3707-17.

19. McAdam AJ, Chang TT, Lumelsky AE, Greenfield EA, Boussiotis VA, Duke-Cohan JS, et al. Mouse inducible costimulatory molecule (ICOS) expression is enhanced by CD28 costimulation and regulates differentiation of CD4+ T cells. J Immunol. 2000;165(9):5035-40.

20. Coyle AJ, Lehar S, Lloyd C, Tian J, Delaney T, Manning S, et al. The CD28-related molecule ICOS is required for effective T cell-dependent immune responses. Immunity. 2000;13(1):95-105.

21. Tan AH, Goh SY, Wong SC, Lam KP. T helper cell-specific regulation of inducible costimulator expression via distinct mechanisms mediated by T-bet and GATA-3. J Biol Chem. 2008;283(1):128-36.

22. Wassink L, Vieira PL, Smits HH, Kingsbury GA, Coyle AJ, Kapsenberg ML, et al. ICOS expression by activated human Th cells is enhanced by IL-12 and IL-23: increased ICOS expression enhances the effector function of both Th1 and Th2 cells. J Immunol. 2004;173(3):1779-86.

23. Yagi J, Arimura Y, Dianzani U, Uede T, Okamoto T, Uchiyama T. Regulatory roles of IL-2 and IL-4 in H4/inducible costimulator expression on activated CD4+ T cells during Th cell development. J Immunol. 2003;171(2):783-94.

24. Maazi H, Patel N, Sankaranarayanan I, Suzuki Y, Rigas D, Soroosh P, et al. ICOS:ICOS-ligand interaction is required for type 2 innate lymphoid cell function, homeostasis, and induction of airway hyperreactivity. Immunity. 2015;42(3):538-51.

25. Vinuesa CG, Cook MC, Angelucci C, Athanasopoulos V, Rui L, Hill KM, et al. A RING-type ubiquitin ligase family member required to repress follicular helper T cells and autoimmunity. Nature. 2005;435(7041):452-8.

26. Linterman MA, Rigby RJ, Wong R, Silva D, Withers D, Anderson G, et al. Roquin differentiates the specialized functions of duplicated T cell costimulatory receptor genes CD28 and ICOS. Immunity. 2009;%20;30(2):228-41.

27. Vogel KU, Edelmann SL, Jeltsch KM, Bertossi A, Heger K, Heinz GA, et al. Roquin paralogs 1 and 2 redundantly repress the Icos and Ox40 costimulator mRNAs and control follicular helper T cell differentiation. Immunity. 2013;38(4):655-68.

28. Lownik JC, Luker AJ, Damle SR, Cooley LF, El Sayed R, Hutloff A, et al. ADAM10-Mediated ICOS Ligand Shedding on B Cells Is Necessary for Proper T Cell ICOS Regulation and T Follicular Helper Responses. J Immunol. 2017.

29. Yao S, Zhu Y, Zhu G, Augustine M, Zheng L, Goode DJ, et al. B7-h2 is a costimulatory ligand for CD28 in human. Immunity. 2011;34(5):729-40.

30. Roussel L, Landekic M, Golizeh M, Gavino C, Zhong MC, Chen J, et al. Loss of human ICOSL results in combined immunodeficiency. J Exp Med. 2018;215(12):3151-64.

31. Mak TW, Shahinian A, Yoshinaga SK, Wakeham A, Boucher LM, Pintilie M, et al. Costimulation through the inducible costimulator ligand is essential for both T helper and B cell functions in T cell-dependent B cell responses. Nat Immunol. 2003;4(8):765-72.

32. Qian X, Agematsu K, Freeman GJ, Tagawa Y, Sugane K, Hayashi T. The ICOS-ligand B7-H2, expressed on human type II alveolar epithelial cells, plays a role in the pulmonary host defense system. Eur J Immunol. 2006;36(4):906-18.

33. Wiendl H, Mitsdoerffer M, Schneider D, Melms A, Lochmuller H, Hohlfeld R, et al. Muscle fibres and cultured muscle cells express the B7.1/2-related inducible co-stimulatory molecule, ICOSL: implications for the pathogenesis of inflammatory myopathies. Brain. 2003;126(Pt 5):1026-35.

34. Koh KH, Cao Y, Mangos S, Tardi NJ, Dande RR, Lee HW, et al. Nonimmune cell-derived ICOS ligand functions as a renoprotective alphavbeta3 integrin-selective antagonist. J Clin Invest. 2019;129(4):1713-26.

35. Greenwald RJ, Freeman GJ, Sharpe AH. The B7 family revisited. Annu Rev Immunol. 2005;23:515-48. 36. Hu H, Wu X, Jin W, Chang M, Cheng X, Sun SC. Noncanonical NF-kappaB regulates inducible costimulator (ICOS) ligand expression and T follicular helper cell development. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2011;108(31):12827-32.

37. Liang L, Porter EM, Sha WC. Constitutive expression of the B7h ligand for inducible costimulator on naive B cells is extinguished after activation by distinct B cell receptor and interleukin 4 receptor-mediated pathways and can be rescued by CD40 signaling. J Exp Med. 2002;196(1):97-108.

38. Marczynska J, Ozga A, Wlodarczyk A, Majchrzak-Gorecka M, Kulig P, Banas M, et al. The role of metalloproteinase ADAM17 in regulating ICOS ligand-mediated humoral immune responses. J Immunol. 2014;193(6):2753-63.

39. Logue EC, Bakkour S, Murphy MM, Nolla H, Sha WC. ICOS-induced B7h shedding on B cells is inhibited by TLR7/8 and TLR9. J Immunol. 2006;177(4):2356-64.

40. Watanabe M, Takagi Y, Kotani M, Hara Y, Inamine A, Hayashi K, et al. Down-regulation of ICOS ligand by interaction with ICOS functions as a regulatory mechanism for immune responses. J Immunol. 2008;180(8):5222-34.

41. Willmann KL, Klaver S, Dogu F, Santos-Valente E, Garncarz W, Bilic I, et al. Biallelic loss-of-function mutation in NIK causes a primary immunodeficiency with multifaceted aberrant lymphoid immunity. Nat Commun. 2014;5:5360.

42. Arimura Y, Kato H, Dianzani U, Okamoto T, Kamekura S, Buonfiglio D, et al. A co-stimulatory molecule on activated T cells, H4/ICOS, delivers specific signals in T(h) cells and regulates their responses. Int Immunol. 2002;14(6):555-66.

43. Parry RV, Rumbley CA, Vandenberghe LH, June CH, Riley JL. CD28 and inducible costimulatory protein Src homology 2 binding domains show distinct regulation of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase, Bcl-x(L), and IL-2 expression in primary human CD4 T lymphocytes. J Immunol. 2003;171(1):166-74.

44. Nurieva RI, Chuvpilo S, Wieder ED, Elkon KB, Locksley R, Serfling E, et al. A costimulation-initiated signaling pathway regulates NFATc1 transcription in T lymphocytes. J Immunol. 2007;179(2):1096-103.

45. Pedros C, Zhang Y, Hu JK, Choi YS, Canonigo-Balancio AJ, Yates JR, 3rd, et al. A TRAF-like motif of the inducible costimulator ICOS controls development of germinal center TFH cells via the kinase TBK1. Nat Immunol. 2016;17(7):825-33.

46. Gigoux M, Shang J, Pak Y, Xu M, Choe J, Mak TW, et al. Inducible costimulator promotes helper Tcell differentiation through phosphoinositide 3-kinase. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009;106(48):20371-6.

47. Leconte J, Bagherzadeh Yazdchi S, Panneton V, Suh WK. Inducible costimulator (ICOS) potentiates TCR-induced calcium flux by augmenting PLCgamma1 activation and actin remodeling. Mol Immunol. 2016;79:38-46.

48. Feske S. Calcium signalling in lymphocyte activation and disease. Nat Rev Immunol. 2007;7(9):690-702.

49. Fos C, Salles A, Lang V, Carrette F, Audebert S, Pastor S, et al. ICOS ligation recruits the p50alpha PI3K regulatory subunit to the immunological synapse. J Immunol. 2008;181(3):1969-77.

50. Okkenhaug K, Bilancio A, Farjot G, Priddle H, Sancho S, Peskett E, et al. Impaired B and T cell antigen receptor signaling in p110delta PI 3-kinase mutant mice. Science. 2002;297(5583):1031-4.

51. Nukada Y, Okamoto N, Konakahara S, Tezuka K, Ohashi K, Mizuno K, et al. AILIM/ICOS-mediated elongation of activated T cells is regulated by both the PI3-kinase/Akt and Rho family cascade. Int Immunol. 2006;18(12):1815-24.

52. Okamoto N, Nukada Y, Tezuka K, Ohashi K, Mizuno K, Tsuji T. AILIM/ICOS signaling induces T-cell migration/polarization of memory/effector T-cells. Int Immunol. 2004;16(10):1515-22.

53. Riley JL, Blair PJ, Musser JT, Abe R, Tezuka K, Tsuji T, et al. ICOS costimulation requires IL-2 and can be prevented by CTLA-4 engagement. J Immunol. 2001;166(8):4943-8.

54. Watanabe M, Hara Y, Tanabe K, Toma H, Abe R. A distinct role for ICOS-mediated co-stimulatory signaling in CD4+ and CD8+ T cell subsets. Int Immunol. 2005;17(3):269-78.

55. Raynor J, Karns R, Almanan M, Li KP, Divanovic S, Chougnet CA, et al. IL-6 and ICOS Antagonize Bim and Promote Regulatory T Cell Accrual with Age. J Immunol. 2015;195(3):944-52.

56. Kornete M, Sgouroudis E, Piccirillo CA. ICOS-dependent homeostasis and function of Foxp3+ regulatory T cells in islets of nonobese diabetic mice. J Immunol. 2012;188(3):1064-74.

57. Dodson LF, Boomer JS, Deppong CM, Shah DD, Sim J, Bricker TL, et al. Targeted knock-in mice expressing mutations of CD28 reveal an essential pathway for costimulation. Mol Cell Biol. 2009;29(13):3710-21.

58. Harada Y, Ohgai D, Watanabe R, Okano K, Koiwai O, Tanabe K, et al. A single amino acid alteration in cytoplasmic domain determines IL-2 promoter activation by ligation of CD28 but not inducible costimulator (ICOS). J Exp Med. 2003;197(2):257-62.

59. Pagan AJ, Pepper M, Chu HH, Green JM, Jenkins MK. CD28 promotes CD4+ T cell clonal expansion during infection independently of its YMNM and PYAP motifs. J Immunol. 2012;189(6):2909-17.

60. Okkenhaug K, Wu L, Garza KM, La Rose J, Khoo W, Odermatt B, et al. A point mutation in CD28 distinguishes proliferative signals from survival signals. Nat Immunol. 2001;2(4):325-32.

61. Panneton V, Bagherzadeh Yazdchi S, Witalis M, Chang J, Suh WK. ICOS Signaling Controls Induction and Maintenance of Collagen-Induced Arthritis. J Immunol. 2018;200(9):3067-76.

62. Li J, Heinrichs J, Leconte J, Haarberg K, Semple K, Liu C, et al. Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinaseindependent signaling pathways contribute to ICOS-mediated T cell costimulation in acute graft-versushost disease in mice. J Immunol. 2013;191(1):200-7.

63. Chen H, Fu T, Suh WK, Tsavachidou D, Wen S, Gao J, et al. CD4 T cells require ICOS-mediated PI3K signaling to increase T-Bet expression in the setting of anti-CTLA-4 therapy. Cancer Immunol Res. 2014;2(2):167-76.

64. Gao X, Gigoux M, Yang J, Leconte J, Yang X, Suh WK. Anti-chlamydial Th17 responses are controlled by the inducible costimulator partially through phosphoinositide 3-kinase signaling. PLoS One. 2012;7(12):e52657.

65. Khayyamian S, Hutloff A, Buchner K, Grafe M, Henn V, Kroczek RA, et al. ICOS-ligand, expressed on human endothelial cells, costimulates Th1 and Th2 cytokine secretion by memory CD4+ T cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2002;99(9):6198-203.

66. Paclik D, Stehle C, Lahmann A, Hutloff A, Romagnani C. ICOS regulates the pool of group 2 innate lymphoid cells under homeostatic and inflammatory conditions in mice. Eur J Immunol. 2015;45(10):2766-72.

67. Rigas D, Lewis G, Aron JL, Wang B, Banie H, Sankaranarayanan I, et al. Type 2 innate lymphoid cell suppression by regulatory T cells attenuates airway hyperreactivity and requires inducible T-cell costimulator-inducible T-cell costimulator ligand interaction. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2017;139(5):1468-77.e2.

68. Molofsky AB, Van Gool F, Liang HE, Van Dyken SJ, Nussbaum JC, Lee J, et al. Interleukin-33 and Interferon-gamma Counter-Regulate Group 2 Innate Lymphoid Cell Activation during Immune Perturbation. Immunity. 2015;43(1):161-74.

69. Victora GD, Nussenzweig MC. Germinal centers. Annu Rev Immunol. 2012;30:429-57.

70. MacLennan IC. Germinal centers. Annu Rev Immunol. 1994;12:117-39.

71. Shlomchik MJ, Weisel F. Germinal centers. Immunol Rev. 2012;247(1):5-10.

72. Reboldi A, Cyster JG. Peyer's patches: organizing B-cell responses at the intestinal frontier. Immunol Rev. 2016;271(1):230-45.

73. Allen CD, Ansel KM, Low C, Lesley R, Tamamura H, Fujii N, et al. Germinal center dark and light zone organization is mediated by CXCR4 and CXCR5. Nat Immunol. 2004;5(9):943-52.

74. Stebegg M, Kumar SD, Silva-Cayetano A, Fonseca VR, Linterman MA, Graca L. Regulation of the Germinal Center Response. Front Immunol. 2018;9:2469.

75. Garside P, Ingulli E, Merica RR, Johnson JG, Noelle RJ, Jenkins MK. Visualization of specific B and T lymphocyte interactions in the lymph node. Science. 1998;281(5373):96-9.

76. Okada T, Miller MJ, Parker I, Krummel MF, Neighbors M, Hartley SB, et al. Antigen-engaged B cells undergo chemotaxis toward the T zone and form motile conjugates with helper T cells. PLoS Biol. 2005;3(6):e150.

77. Crotty S. T Follicular Helper Cell Biology: A Decade of Discovery and Diseases. Immunity. 2019;50(5):1132-48.

78. Baumjohann D, Okada T, Ansel KM. Cutting Edge: Distinct waves of BCL6 expression during T follicular helper cell development. J Immunol. 2011;187(5):2089-92.

79. Vinuesa CG, Linterman MA, Yu D, MacLennan IC. Follicular Helper T Cells. Annu Rev Immunol. 2016;34:335-68.

80. Xu H, Li X, Liu D, Li J, Zhang X, Chen X, et al. Follicular T-helper cell recruitment governed by bystander B cells and ICOS-driven motility. Nature. 2013;496(7446):523-7.

81. Schwickert TA, Victora GD, Fooksman DR, Kamphorst AO, Mugnier MR, Gitlin AD, et al. A dynamic T cell-limited checkpoint regulates affinity-dependent B cell entry into the germinal center. J Exp Med. 2011;208(6):1243-52.

82. Crotty S, Johnston RJ, Schoenberger SP. Effectors and memories: Bcl-6 and Blimp-1 in T and B lymphocyte differentiation. Nat Immunol. 2010;11(2):114-20.

83. Song W, Craft J. T follicular helper cell heterogeneity: Time, space, and function. Immunol Rev. 2019;288(1):85-96.

84. Rush JS, Liu M, Odegard VH, Unniraman S, Schatz DG. Expression of activation-induced cytidine deaminase is regulated by cell division, providing a mechanistic basis for division-linked class switch recombination. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005;102(37):13242-7.

85. Saito M, Novak U, Piovan E, Basso K, Sumazin P, Schneider C, et al. BCL6 suppression of BCL2 via Miz1 and its disruption in diffuse large B cell lymphoma. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009;106(27):11294-9.

86. Goodnow CC, Vinuesa CG, Randall KL, Mackay F, Brink R. Control systems and decision making for antibody production. Nat Immunol. 2010;11(8):681-8.

87. Tubo NJ, Pagan AJ, Taylor JJ, Nelson RW, Linehan JL, Ertelt JM, et al. Single naive CD4+ T cells from a diverse repertoire produce different effector cell types during infection. Cell. 2013;153(4):785-96.

88. Eto D, Lao C, DiToro D, Barnett B, Escobar TC, Kageyama R, et al. IL-21 and IL-6 are critical for different aspects of B cell immunity and redundantly induce optimal follicular helper CD4 T cell (Tfh) differentiation. PLoS One. 2011;6(3):e17739.

89. Nurieva RI, Chung Y, Hwang D, Yang XO, Kang HS, Ma L, et al. Generation of T follicular helper cells is mediated by interleukin-21 but independent of T helper 1, 2, or 17 cell lineages. Immunity. 2008;29(1):138-49.

90. Shahinian A, Pfeffer K, Lee KP, Kundig TM, Kishihara K, Wakeham A, et al. Differential T cell costimulatory requirements in CD28-deficient mice. Science. 1993;261(5121):609-12.

91. Rolf J, Bell SE, Kovesdi D, Janas ML, Soond DR, Webb LM, et al. Phosphoinositide 3-kinase activity in T cells regulates the magnitude of the germinal center reaction. J Immunol. 2010;185(7):4042-52.

92. Preite S, Cannons JL, Radtke AJ, Vujkovic-Cvijin I, Gomez-Rodriguez J, Volpi S, et al. Hyperactivated PI3Kdelta promotes self and commensal reactivity at the expense of optimal humoral immunity. Nat Immunol. 2018;19(9):986-1000.

93. Stone EL, Pepper M, Katayama CD, Kerdiles YM, Lai CY, Emslie E, et al. ICOS coreceptor signaling inactivates the transcription factor FOXO1 to promote Tfh cell differentiation. Immunity. 2015;42(2):239-51.

94. Zeng H, Cohen S, Guy C, Shrestha S, Neale G, Brown SA, et al. mTORC1 and mTORC2 Kinase Signaling and Glucose Metabolism Drive Follicular Helper T Cell Differentiation. Immunity. 2016;45(3):540-54.

95. Leavenworth JW, Verbinnen B, Yin J, Huang H, Cantor H. A p85alpha-osteopontin axis couples the receptor ICOS to sustained Bcl-6 expression by follicular helper and regulatory T cells. Nat Immunol. 2015;16(1):96-106.

96. Weber JP, Fuhrmann F, Feist RK, Lahmann A, Al Baz MS, Gentz LJ, et al. ICOS maintains the T follicular helper cell phenotype by down-regulating Kruppel-like factor 2. J Exp Med. 2015;212(2):217-33.
97. Lee JY, Skon CN, Lee YJ, Oh S, Taylor JJ, Malhotra D, et al. The transcription factor KLF2 restrains

CD4(+) T follicular helper cell differentiation. Immunity. 2015;42(2):252-64.

98. Choi YS, Kageyama R, Eto D, Escobar TC, Johnston RJ, Monticelli L, et al. ICOS receptor instructs T follicular helper cell versus effector cell differentiation via induction of the transcriptional repressor Bcl6. Immunity. 2011;34(6):932-46.

99. Kitano M, Moriyama S, Ando Y, Hikida M, Mori Y, Kurosaki T, et al. Bcl6 protein expression shapes pre-germinal center B cell dynamics and follicular helper T cell heterogeneity. Immunity. 2011;34(6):961-72.

100. Liu X, Yan X, Zhong B, Nurieva RI, Wang A, Wang X, et al. Bcl6 expression specifies the T follicular helper cell program in vivo. J Exp Med. 2012;209(10):1841-24.

101. Liu D, Xu H, Shih C, Wan Z, Ma X, Ma W, et al. T-B-cell entanglement and ICOSL-driven feedforward regulation of germinal centre reaction. Nature. 2015;517(7533):214-8.

102. King IL, Mohrs M. IL-4-producing CD4+ T cells in reactive lymph nodes during helminth infection are T follicular helper cells. J Exp Med. 2009;206(5):1001-7.

103. Gigoux M, Lovato A, Leconte J, Leung J, Sonenberg N, Suh WK. Inducible costimulator facilitates T-dependent B cell activation by augmenting IL-4 translation. Mol Immunol. 2014;59(1):46-54.

104. Ma XM, Blenis J. Molecular mechanisms of mTOR-mediated translational control. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2009;10(5):307-18.

105. Kopf M, Coyle AJ, Schmitz N, Barner M, Oxenius A, Gallimore A, et al. Inducible costimulator protein (ICOS) controls T helper cell subset polarization after virus and parasite infection. J Exp Med. 2000;192(1):53-61.

106. Vieira PL, Wassink L, Smith LM, Nam S, Kingsbury GA, Gutierrez-Ramos JC, et al. ICOS-mediated signaling regulates cytokine production by human T cells and provides a unique signal to selectively control the clonal expansion of Th2 helper cells. Eur J Immunol. 2004;34(5):1282-90.

107. Nurieva RI, Duong J, Kishikawa H, Dianzani U, Rojo JM, Ho I, et al. Transcriptional regulation of th2 differentiation by inducible costimulator. Immunity. 2003;18(6):801-11.

108. Watanabe M, Watanabe S, Hara Y, Harada Y, Kubo M, Tanabe K, et al. ICOS-mediated costimulation on Th2 differentiation is achieved by the enhancement of IL-4 receptor-mediated signaling. J Immunol. 2005;174(4):1989-96.

109. Wilson EH, Zaph C, Mohrs M, Welcher A, Siu J, Artis D, et al. B7RP-1-ICOS interactions are required for optimal infection-induced expansion of CD4+ Th1 and Th2 responses. J Immunol. 2006;177(4):2365-72.

110. Miyahira Y, Akiba H, Ogawa SH, Ishi T, Watanabe S, Kobayashi S, et al. Involvement of ICOS-B7RP-1 costimulatory pathway in the regulation of immune responses to Leishmania major and Nippostrongylus brasiliensis infections. Immunol Lett. 2003;89(2-3):193-9.

111. Clay BS, Shilling RA, Bandukwala HS, Moore TV, Cannon JL, Welcher AA, et al. Inducible costimulator expression regulates the magnitude of Th2-mediated airway inflammation by regulating the number of Th2 cells. PLoS One. 2009;4(11):e7525.

112. Simpson TR, Quezada SA, Allison JP. Regulation of CD4 T cell activation and effector function by inducible costimulator (ICOS). Curr Opin Immunol. 2010;22(3):326-32.

113. Vidric M, Bladt AT, Dianzani U, Watts TH. Role for inducible costimulator in control of Salmonella enterica serovar Typhimurium infection in mice. Infect Immun. 2006;74(2):1050-61.

114. Mittrucker HW, Kursar M, Kohler A, Yanagihara D, Yoshinaga SK, Kaufmann SH. Inducible costimulator protein controls the protective T cell response against Listeria monocytogenes. J Immunol. 2002;169(10):5813-7.

115. Nouailles G, Day TA, Kuhlmann S, Loewe D, Dorhoi A, Gamradt P, et al. Impact of inducible costimulatory molecule (ICOS) on T-cell responses and protection against Mycobacterium tuberculosis infection. Eur J Immunol. 2011;41(4):981-91.

116. Kadkhoda K, Wang S, Joyee AG, Fan Y, Yang J, Yang X. Th1 cytokine responses fail to effectively control Chlamydia lung infection in ICOS ligand knockout mice. J Immunol. 2010;184(7):3780-8.

117. Rottman JB, Smith T, Tonra JR, Ganley K, Bloom T, Silva R, et al. The costimulatory molecule ICOS plays an important role in the immunopathogenesis of EAE. Nat Immunol. 2001;2(7):605-11.

118. Bauquet AT, Jin H, Paterson AM, Mitsdoerffer M, Ho IC, Sharpe AH, et al. The costimulatory molecule ICOS regulates the expression of c-Maf and IL-21 in the development of follicular T helper cells and TH-17 cells. Nat Immunol. 2009;10(2):167-75.

119. Vidric M, Suh WK, Dianzani U, Mak TW, Watts TH. Cooperation between 4-1BB and ICOS in the immune response to influenza virus revealed by studies of CD28/ICOS-deficient mice. J Immunol. 2005;175(11):7288-96.

120. Mouriès M, Yagita, H., Lefrançois, L. The role of ICOS co-stimulation on CD8 T cell differentiation during infection. J Immunol. 2012;188.

121. Liu X, Bai XF, Wen J, Gao JX, Liu J, Lu P, et al. B7H costimulates clonal expansion of, and cognate destruction of tumor cells by, CD8(+) T lymphocytes in vivo. J Exp Med. 2001;194(9):1339-48.

122. Wallin JJ, Liang L, Bakardjiev A, Sha WC. Enhancement of CD8+ T cell responses by ICOS/B7h costimulation. J Immunol. 2001;167(1):132-9.

123. Shlomchik WD. Graft-versus-host disease. Nat Rev Immunol. 2007;7(5):340-52.

124. Sakaguchi S, Sakaguchi N, Asano M, Itoh M, Toda M. Immunologic self-tolerance maintained by activated T cells expressing IL-2 receptor alpha-chains (CD25). Breakdown of a single mechanism of self-tolerance causes various autoimmune diseases. J Immunol. 1995;155(3):1151-64.

125. Baecher-Allan C, Brown JA, Freeman GJ, Hafler DA. CD4+CD25high regulatory cells in human peripheral blood. J Immunol. 2001;167(3):1245-53.

126. Dieckmann D, Plottner H, Berchtold S, Berger T, Schuler G. Ex vivo isolation and characterization of CD4(+)CD25(+) T cells with regulatory properties from human blood. J Exp Med. 2001;193(11):1303-10.

127. Jonuleit H, Schmitt E, Stassen M, Tuettenberg A, Knop J, Enk AH. Identification and functional characterization of human CD4(+)CD25(+) T cells with regulatory properties isolated from peripheral blood. J Exp Med. 2001;193(11):1285-94.

128. Levings MK, Sangregorio R, Roncarolo MG. Human cd25(+)cd4(+) t regulatory cells suppress naive and memory T cell proliferation and can be expanded in vitro without loss of function. J Exp Med. 2001;193(11):1295-302.

129. Ng WF, Duggan PJ, Ponchel F, Matarese G, Lombardi G, Edwards AD, et al. Human CD4(+)CD25(+) cells: a naturally occurring population of regulatory T cells. Blood. 2001;98(9):2736-44.

130. Stephens LA, Mottet C, Mason D, Powrie F. Human CD4(+)CD25(+) thymocytes and peripheral T cells have immune suppressive activity in vitro. Eur J Immunol. 2001;31(4):1247-54.

131. Taams LS, Smith J, Rustin MH, Salmon M, Poulter LW, Akbar AN. Human anergic/suppressive CD4(+)CD25(+) T cells: a highly differentiated and apoptosis-prone population. Eur J Immunol. 2001;31(4):1122-31.

132. Fontenot JD, Gavin MA, Rudensky AY. Foxp3 programs the development and function of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells. Nat Immunol. 2003;4(4):330-6.

133. Khattri R, Cox T, Yasayko SA, Ramsdell F. An essential role for Scurfin in CD4+CD25+ T regulatory cells. Nat Immunol. 2003;4(4):337-42.

134. Hori S, Nomura T, Sakaguchi S. Control of regulatory T cell development by the transcription factor Foxp3. Science. 2003;299(5609):1057-61.

135. Godfrey VL, Wilkinson JE, Russell LB. X-linked lymphoreticular disease in the scurfy (sf) mutant mouse. Am J Pathol. 1991;138(6):1379-87.

136. Powell BR, Buist NR, Stenzel P. An X-linked syndrome of diarrhea, polyendocrinopathy, and fatal infection in infancy. J Pediatr. 1982;100(5):731-7.

137. Toker A, Engelbert D, Garg G, Polansky JK, Floess S, Miyao T, et al. Active demethylation of the Foxp3 locus leads to the generation of stable regulatory T cells within the thymus. J Immunol. 2013;190(7):3180-8.

138. Liu W, Putnam AL, Xu-Yu Z, Szot GL, Lee MR, Zhu S, et al. CD127 expression inversely correlates with FoxP3 and suppressive function of human CD4+ T reg cells. J Exp Med. 2006;203(7):1701-11.

139. Abbas AK, Benoist C, Bluestone JA, Campbell DJ, Ghosh S, Hori S, et al. Regulatory T cells: recommendations to simplify the nomenclature. Nat Immunol. 2013;14(4):307-8.

140. Itoh M, Takahashi T, Sakaguchi N, Kuniyasu Y, Shimizu J, Otsuka F, et al. Thymus and autoimmunity: production of CD25+CD4+ naturally anergic and suppressive T cells as a key function of the thymus in maintaining immunologic self-tolerance. J Immunol. 1999;162(9):5317-26.

141. Hsieh CS, Lee HM, Lio CW. Selection of regulatory T cells in the thymus. Nat Rev Immunol. 2012;12(3):157-67.

142. Kretschmer K, Apostolou I, Hawiger D, Khazaie K, Nussenzweig MC, von BH. Inducing and expanding regulatory T cell populations by foreign antigen. Nat Immunol. 2005;6(12):1219-27.

143. Vignali DA, Collison LW, Workman CJ. How regulatory T cells work. Nat Rev Immunol. 2008;8(7):523-32.

144. Read S, Malmstrom V, Powrie F. Cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated antigen 4 plays an essential role in the function of CD25(+)CD4(+) regulatory cells that control intestinal inflammation. J Exp Med. 2000;192(2):295-302.

145. Takahashi T, Tagami T, Yamazaki S, Uede T, Shimizu J, Sakaguchi N, et al. Immunologic selftolerance maintained by CD25(+)CD4(+) regulatory T cells constitutively expressing cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated antigen 4. J Exp Med. 2000;192(2):303-10.

146. Bachmann MF, Kohler G, Ecabert B, Mak TW, Kopf M. Cutting edge: lymphoproliferative disease in the absence of CTLA-4 is not T cell autonomous. J Immunol. 1999;163(3):1128-31.

147. Cederbom L, Hall H, Ivars F. CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells down-regulate co-stimulatory molecules on antigen-presenting cells. Eur J Immunol. 2000;30(6):1538-43.

148. Oderup C, Cederbom L, Makowska A, Cilio CM, Ivars F. Cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen-4dependent down-modulation of costimulatory molecules on dendritic cells in CD4+ CD25+ regulatory Tcell-mediated suppression. Immunology. 2006;118(2):240-9.

149. Wing K, Onishi Y, Prieto-Martin P, Yamaguchi T, Miyara M, Fehervari Z, et al. CTLA-4 control over Foxp3+ regulatory T cell function. Science. 2008;322(5899):271-5.

150. Qureshi OS, Zheng Y, Nakamura K, Attridge K, Manzotti C, Schmidt EM, et al. Trans-endocytosis of CD80 and CD86: a molecular basis for the cell-extrinsic function of CTLA-4. Science. 2011;332(6029):600-3.

151. Tang Q, Boden EK, Henriksen KJ, Bour-Jordan H, Bi M, Bluestone JA. Distinct roles of CTLA-4 and TGF-beta in CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cell function. Eur J Immunol. 2004;34(11):2996-3005.

152. Read S, Greenwald R, Izcue A, Robinson N, Mandelbrot D, Francisco L, et al. Blockade of CTLA-4 on CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells abrogates their function in vivo. J Immunol. 2006;177(7):4376-83.

153. Asseman C, Mauze S, Leach MW, Coffman RL, Powrie F. An essential role for interleukin 10 in the function of regulatory T cells that inhibit intestinal inflammation. J Exp Med. 1999;190(7):995-1004.

154. McGeachy MJ, Anderton SM. Cytokines in the induction and resolution of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. Cytokine. 2005;32(2):81-4.

155. Kearley J, Barker JE, Robinson DS, Lloyd CM. Resolution of airway inflammation and hyperreactivity after in vivo transfer of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells is interleukin 10 dependent. J Exp Med. 2005;202(11):1539-47.

156. Piccirillo CA, Letterio JJ, Thornton AM, McHugh RS, Mamura M, Mizuhara H, et al. CD4(+)CD25(+) regulatory T cells can mediate suppressor function in the absence of transforming growth factor beta1 production and responsiveness. J Exp Med. 2002;196(2):237-46.

157. Oberle N, Eberhardt N, Falk CS, Krammer PH, Suri-Payer E. Rapid suppression of cytokine transcription in human CD4+CD25 T cells by CD4+Foxp3+ regulatory T cells: independence of IL-2 consumption, TGF-beta, and various inhibitors of TCR signaling. J Immunol. 2007;179(6):3578-87.

158. Izcue A, Coombes JL, Powrie F. Regulatory lymphocytes and intestinal inflammation. Annu Rev Immunol. 2009;27:313-38.

159. Marie JC, Letterio JJ, Gavin M, Rudensky AY. TGF-beta1 maintains suppressor function and Foxp3 expression in CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells. J Exp Med. 2005;201(7):1061-7.

160. Chaturvedi V, Collison LW, Guy CS, Workman CJ, Vignali DA. Cutting edge: Human regulatory T cells require IL-35 to mediate suppression and infectious tolerance. J Immunol. 2011;186(12):6661-6.

161. Gondek DC, Lu LF, Quezada SA, Sakaguchi S, Noelle RJ. Cutting edge: contact-mediated suppression by CD4+CD25+ regulatory cells involves a granzyme B-dependent, perforin-independent mechanism. J Immunol. 2005;174(4):1783-6.

162. Zhao DM, Thornton AM, DiPaolo RJ, Shevach EM. Activated CD4+CD25+ T cells selectively kill B lymphocytes. Blood. 2006;107(10):3925-32.

163. Cao X, Cai SF, Fehniger TA, Song J, Collins Ll, Piwnica-Worms DR, et al. Granzyme B and perforin are important for regulatory T cell-mediated suppression of tumor clearance. Immunity. 2007;27(4):635-46.

164. Thornton AM, Shevach EM. CD4+CD25+ immunoregulatory T cells suppress polyclonal T cell activation in vitro by inhibiting interleukin 2 production. J Exp Med. 1998;188(2):287-96.

165. de la Rosa M, Rutz S, Dorninger H, Scheffold A. Interleukin-2 is essential for CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cell function. Eur J Immunol. 2004;34(9):2480-8.

166. Pandiyan P, Zheng L, Ishihara S, Reed J, Lenardo MJ. CD4+CD25+Foxp3+ regulatory T cells induce cytokine deprivation-mediated apoptosis of effector CD4+ T cells. Nat Immunol. 2007;8(12):1353-62.

167. Szymczak-Workman AL, Delgoffe GM, Green DR, Vignali DA. Cutting edge: regulatory T cells do not mediate suppression via programmed cell death pathways. J Immunol. 2011;187(9):4416-20.

168. Vercoulen Y, Wehrens EJ, van Teijlingen NH, de Jager W, Beekman JM, Prakken BJ. Human regulatory T cell suppressive function is independent of apoptosis induction in activated effector T cells. PLoS One. 2009;4(9):e7183.

169. Busse M, Krech M, Meyer-Bahlburg A, Hennig C, Hansen G. ICOS mediates the generation and function of CD4+CD25+Foxp3+ regulatory T cells conveying respiratory tolerance. J Immunol. 2012;189(4):1975-82.

170. Burmeister Y, Lischke T, Dahler AC, Mages HW, Lam KP, Coyle AJ, et al. ICOS controls the pool size of effector-memory and regulatory T cells. J Immunol. 2008;180(2):774-82.

171. Zheng J, Chan PL, Liu Y, Qin G, Xiang Z, Lam KT, et al. ICOS regulates the generation and function of human CD4+ Treg in a CTLA-4 dependent manner. PLoS One. 2013;8(12):e82203.

172. Landuyt AE, Klocke BJ, Colvin TB, Schoeb TR, Maynard CL. Cutting Edge: ICOS-Deficient Regulatory T Cells Display Normal Induction of II10 but Readily Downregulate Expression of Foxp3. J Immunol. 2019;202(4):1039-44.

173. Chen Y, Shen S, Gorentla BK, Gao J, Zhong XP. Murine regulatory T cells contain hyperproliferative and death-prone subsets with differential ICOS expression. J Immunol. 2012;188(4):1698-707.

174. Smigiel KS, Richards E, Srivastava S, Thomas KR, Dudda JC, Klonowski KD, et al. CCR7 provides localized access to IL-2 and defines homeostatically distinct regulatory T cell subsets. J Exp Med. 2014;211(1):121-36.

175. Miyara M, Yoshioka Y, Kitoh A, Shima T, Wing K, Niwa A, et al. Functional delineation and differentiation dynamics of human CD4+ T cells expressing the FoxP3 transcription factor. Immunity. 2009;30(6):899-911.

176. Lohning M, Hutloff A, Kallinich T, Mages HW, Bonhagen K, Radbruch A, et al. Expression of ICOS in vivo defines CD4+ effector T cells with high inflammatory potential and a strong bias for secretion of interleukin 10. The Journal of experimental medicine. 2003;197(2):181-93.

177. Kohyama M, Sugahara D, Sugiyama S, Yagita H, Okumura K, Hozumi N. Inducible costimulatordependent IL-10 production by regulatory T cells specific for self-antigen. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2004;101(12):4192-7.

178. Ito T, Hanabuchi S, Wang YH, Park WR, Arima K, Bover L, et al. Two functional subsets of FOXP3+ regulatory T cells in human thymus and periphery. Immunity. 2008;28(6):870-80.

179. Ahmad S, Abu-Eid R, Shrimali R, Webb M, Verma V, Doroodchi A, et al. Differential PI3Kdelta Signaling in CD4(+) T-cell Subsets Enables Selective Targeting of T Regulatory Cells to Enhance Cancer Immunotherapy. Cancer Res. 2017;77(8):1892-904.

180. Zeng H, Yang K, Cloer C, Neale G, Vogel P, Chi H. mTORC1 couples immune signals and metabolic programming to establish T(reg)-cell function. Nature. 2013;499(7459):485-90.

181. Shrestha S, Yang K, Guy C, Vogel P, Neale G, Chi H. Treg cells require the phosphatase PTEN to restrain TH1 and TFH cell responses. Nat Immunol. 2015;16(2):178-87.

182. Huynh A, DuPage M, Priyadharshini B, Sage PT, Quiros J, Borges CM, et al. Control of PI(3) kinase in Treg cells maintains homeostasis and lineage stability. Nat Immunol. 2015;16(2):188-96.

183. Linterman MA, Pierson W, Lee SK, Kallies A, Kawamoto S, Rayner TF, et al. Foxp3+ follicular regulatory T cells control the germinal center response. Nat Med. 2011;17(8):975-82.

184. Chung Y, Tanaka S, Chu F, Nurieva RI, Martinez GJ, Rawal S, et al. Follicular regulatory T cells expressing Foxp3 and Bcl-6 suppress germinal center reactions. Nat Med. 2011;17(8):983-8.

185. Wollenberg I, Agua-Doce A, Hernandez A, Almeida C, Oliveira VG, Faro J, et al. Regulation of the germinal center reaction by Foxp3+ follicular regulatory T cells. J Immunol. 2011;187(9):4553-60.

186. Sayin I, Radtke AJ, Vella LA, Jin W, Wherry EJ, Buggert M, et al. Spatial distribution and function of T follicular regulatory cells in human lymph nodes. J Exp Med. 2018;215(6):1531-42.

187. Hou S, Clement RL, Diallo A, Blazar BR, Rudensky AY, Sharpe AH, et al. FoxP3 and Ezh2 regulate Tfr cell suppressive function and transcriptional program. J Exp Med. 2019;216(3):605-20.

188. Wu H, Chen Y, Liu H, Xu LL, Teuscher P, Wang S, et al. Follicular regulatory T cells repress cytokine production by follicular helper T cells and optimize IgG responses in mice. Eur J Immunol. 2016;46(5):1152-61.

189. Botta D, Fuller MJ, Marquez-Lago TT, Bachus H, Bradley JE, Weinmann AS, et al. Dynamic regulation of T follicular regulatory cell responses by interleukin 2 during influenza infection. Nat Immunol. 2017;18(11):1249-60.

190. Sage PT, Alvarez D, Godec J, von Andrian UH, Sharpe AH. Circulating T follicular regulatory and helper cells have memory-like properties. J Clin Invest. 2014:76861.

191. Maceiras AR, Almeida SCP, Mariotti-Ferrandiz E, Chaara W, Jebbawi F, Six A, et al. T follicular helper and T follicular regulatory cells have different TCR specificity. Nat Commun. 2017;8:15067.

192. Aloulou M, Carr EJ, Gador M, Bignon A, Liblau RS, Fazilleau N, et al. Follicular regulatory T cells can be specific for the immunizing antigen and derive from naive T cells. Nat Commun. 2016;7:10579.

193. Vaeth M, Muller G, Stauss D, Dietz L, Klein-Hessling S, Serfling E, et al. Follicular regulatory T cells control humoral autoimmunity via NFAT2-regulated CXCR5 expression. J Exp Med. 2014;211(3):545-61.

194. Wu X, Wang Y, Huang R, Gai Q, Liu H, Shi M, et al. SOSTDC1-producing follicular helper T cells promote regulatory follicular T cell differentiation. Science. 2020;369(6506):984-8.

195. Wing JB, Kitagawa Y, Locci M, Hume H, Tay C, Morita T, et al. A distinct subpopulation of CD25(-) T-follicular regulatory cells localizes in the germinal centers. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2017;114(31):E6400-E9.

196. Ritvo PG, Churlaud G, Quiniou V, Florez L, Brimaud F, Fourcade G, et al. Tfr cells lack IL-2Ralpha but express decoy IL-1R2 and IL-1Ra and suppress the IL-1-dependent activation of Tfh cells. Sci Immunol. 2017;2(15).

197. Sage PT, Francisco LM, Carman CV, Sharpe AH. The receptor PD-1 controls follicular regulatory T cells in the lymph nodes and blood. Nat Immunol. 2013;14(2):152-61.

198. Laidlaw BJ, Lu Y, Amezquita RA, Weinstein JS, Vander Heiden JA, Gupta NT, et al. Interleukin-10 from CD4(+) follicular regulatory T cells promotes the germinal center response. Sci Immunol. 2017;2(16).
199. Fu W, Liu X, Lin X, Feng H, Sun L, Li S, et al. Deficiency in T follicular regulatory cells promotes autoimmunity. J Exp Med. 2018.

200. Xie MM, Fang S, Chen Q, Liu H, Wan J, Dent AL. Follicular regulatory T cells inhibit the development of granzyme B-expressing follicular helper T cells. JCI Insight. 2019;4(16).

201. Li Y, Wang Z, Lin H, Wang L, Chen X, Liu Q, et al. Bcl6 Preserves the Suppressive Function of Regulatory T Cells During Tumorigenesis. Front Immunol. 2020;11:806.

202. Clement RL, Daccache J, Mohammed MT, Diallo A, Blazar BR, Kuchroo VK, et al. Follicular regulatory T cells control humoral and allergic immunity by restraining early B cell responses. Nat Immunol. 2019;20(10):1360-71.

203. Zhang M, Wu Y, Bastian D, Iamsawat S, Chang J, Daenthanasanmak A, et al. Inducible T-Cell Co-Stimulator Impacts Chronic Graft-Versus-Host Disease by Regulating Both Pathogenic and Regulatory T Cells. Front Immunol. 2018;9:1461.

204. Chang JH, Hu H, Jin J, Puebla-Osorio N, Xiao Y, Gilbert BE, et al. TRAF3 regulates the effector function of regulatory T cells and humoral immune responses. J Exp Med. 2014;211(1):137-51.

205. Essig K, Hu D, Guimaraes JC, Alterauge D, Edelmann S, Raj T, et al. Roquin Suppresses the PI3KmTOR Signaling Pathway to Inhibit T Helper Cell Differentiation and Conversion of Treg to Tfr Cells. Immunity. 2017;47(6):1067-82 e12.

206. Vaeth M, Eckstein M, Shaw PJ, Kozhaya L, Yang J, Berberich-Siebelt F, et al. Store-Operated Ca(2+) Entry in Follicular T Cells Controls Humoral Immune Responses and Autoimmunity. Immunity. 2016;44(6):1350-64.

207. Wang L, Wang FS, Gershwin ME. Human autoimmune diseases: a comprehensive update. J Intern Med. 2015;278(4):369-95.

208. Jacobson DL, Gange SJ, Rose NR, Graham NM. Epidemiology and estimated population burden of selected autoimmune diseases in the United States. Clin Immunol Immunopathol. 1997;84(3):223-43.

209. Eaton WW, Rose NR, Kalaydjian A, Pedersen MG, Mortensen PB. Epidemiology of autoimmune diseases in Denmark. J Autoimmun. 2007;29(1):1-9.

210. Bennett CL, Christie J, Ramsdell F, Brunkow ME, Ferguson PJ, Whitesell L, et al. The immune dysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, X-linked syndrome (IPEX) is caused by mutations of FOXP3. Nat Genet. 2001;27(1):20-1.

211. Finnish-German AC. An autoimmune disease, APECED, caused by mutations in a novel gene featuring two PHD-type zinc-finger domains. Nat Genet. 1997;17(4):399-403.

212. Zenewicz LA, Abraham C, Flavell RA, Cho JH. Unraveling the genetics of autoimmunity. Cell. 2010;140(6):791-7.

213. Quintero-Ronderos P, Montoya-Ortiz G. Epigenetics and autoimmune diseases. Autoimmune Dis. 2012;2012:593720.

214. Root-Bernstein R, Fairweather D. Complexities in the relationship between infection and autoimmunity. Curr Allergy Asthma Rep. 2014;14(1):407.

215. Draborg AH, Duus K, Houen G. Epstein-Barr virus in systemic autoimmune diseases. Clin Dev Immunol. 2013;2013:535738.

216. Abdelrahman HS, Selim HS, Hashish MH, Sultan LI. Epstein-Barr virus in multiple sclerosis. J Egypt Public Health Assoc. 2014;89(2):90-5.

217. Morshed SA, Nishioka M, Saito I, Komiyama K, Moro I. Increased expression of Epstein-Barr virus in primary biliary cirrhosis patients. Gastroenterol Jpn. 1992;27(6):751-8.

218. Cunningham MW. Rheumatic fever, autoimmunity, and molecular mimicry: the streptococcal connection. Int Rev Immunol. 2014;33(4):314-29.

219. Lehmann PV, Forsthuber T, Miller A, Sercarz EE. Spreading of T-cell autoimmunity to cryptic determinants of an autoantigen. Nature. 1992;358(6382):155-7.

220. Kivity S, Agmon-Levin N, Blank M, Shoenfeld Y. Infections and autoimmunity--friends or foes? Trends Immunol. 2009;30(8):409-14.

221. Mathis D, Benoist C. Microbiota and autoimmune disease: the hosted self. Cell Host Microbe. 2011;10(4):297-301.

222. Van Praet JT, Donovan E, Vanassche I, Drennan MB, Windels F, Dendooven A, et al. Commensal microbiota influence systemic autoimmune responses. EMBO J. 2015;34(4):466-74.

223. Afridi HI, Kazi TG, Talpur FN, Naher S, Brabazon D. Relationship between toxic metals exposure via cigarette smoking and rheumatoid arthritis. Clin Lab. 2014;60(10):1735-45.

224. Ekblom-Kullberg S, Kautiainen H, Alha P, Leirisalo-Repo M, Miettinen A, Julkunen H. Smoking, disease activity, permanent damage and dsDNA autoantibody production in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Rheumatol Int. 2014;34(3):341-5.

225. Arnson Y, Shoenfeld Y, Amital H. Effects of tobacco smoke on immunity, inflammation and autoimmunity. J Autoimmun. 2010;34(3):J258-65.

226. Bluestone JA, Tang Q, Sedwick CE. T regulatory cells in autoimmune diabetes: past challenges, future prospects. J Clin Immunol. 2008;28(6):677-84.

227. Damoiseaux J, Andrade LE, Fritzler MJ, Shoenfeld Y. Autoantibodies 2015: From diagnostic biomarkers toward prediction, prognosis and prevention. Autoimmun Rev. 2015;14(6):555-63.

228. Ohishi K, Kanoh M, Shinomiya H, Hitsumoto Y, Utsumi S. Complement activation by cross-linked B cell-membrane IgM. J Immunol. 1995;154(7):3173-9.

229. Vanderlugt CL, Miller SD. Epitope spreading in immune-mediated diseases: implications for immunotherapy. Nat Rev Immunol. 2002;2(2):85-95.

230. Steinman L. Immunology of relapse and remission in multiple sclerosis. Annu Rev Immunol. 2014;32:257-81.

231. Willrich MA, Murray DL, Snyder MR. Tumor necrosis factor inhibitors: clinical utility in autoimmune diseases. Transl Res. 2015;165(2):270-82.

232. Titelbaum DS, Degenhardt A, Kinkel RP. Anti-tumor necrosis factor alpha-associated multiple sclerosis. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2005;26(6):1548-50.

233. Kemanetzoglou E, Andreadou E. CNS Demyelination with TNF-alpha Blockers. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. 2017;17(4):36.

234. Maxwell LJ, Singh JA. Abatacept for rheumatoid arthritis: a Cochrane systematic review. The Journal of rheumatology. 2010;37(2):234-45.

235. Mease P, Genovese MC, Gladstein G, Kivitz AJ, Ritchlin C, Tak PP, et al. Abatacept in the treatment of patients with psoriatic arthritis: results of a six-month, multicenter, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase II trial. Arthritis Rheum. 2011;63(4):939-48.

236. Tang Q, Bluestone JA. Regulatory T-cell physiology and application to treat autoimmunity. Immunol Rev. 2006;212:217-37.

237. Allan SE, Broady R, Gregori S, Himmel ME, Locke N, Roncarolo MG, et al. CD4+ T-regulatory cells: toward therapy for human diseases. Immunol Rev. 2008;223:391-421.

238. Koreth J, Matsuoka K, Kim HT, McDonough SM, Bindra B, Alyea EP, 3rd, et al. Interleukin-2 and regulatory T cells in graft-versus-host disease. N Engl J Med. 2011;365(22):2055-66.

239. Muller S, Monneaux F, Schall N, Rashkov RK, Oparanov BA, Wiesel P, et al. Spliceosomal peptide P140 for immunotherapy of systemic lupus erythematosus: results of an early phase II clinical trial. Arthritis Rheum. 2008;58(12):3873-83.

240. Silman AJ, Pearson JE. Epidemiology and genetics of rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Res. 2002;4 Suppl 3:S265-72.

241. Myasoedova E, Crowson CS, Kremers HM, Therneau TM, Gabriel SE. Is the incidence of rheumatoid arthritis rising?: results from Olmsted County, Minnesota, 1955-2007. Arthritis Rheum. 2010;62(6):1576-82.

242. Guo Q, Wang Y, Xu D, Nossent J, Pavlos NJ, Xu J. Rheumatoid arthritis: pathological mechanisms and modern pharmacologic therapies. Bone Res. 2018;6:15.

243. Myasoedova E, Davis JM, 3rd, Crowson CS, Gabriel SE. Epidemiology of rheumatoid arthritis: rheumatoid arthritis and mortality. Curr Rheumatol Rep. 2010;12(5):379-85.

244. Feldmann M, Brennan FM, Maini RN. Rheumatoid arthritis. Cell. 1996;85(3):307-10.

245. Kurowska W, Kuca-Warnawin EH, Radzikowska A, Maslinski W. The role of anti-citrullinated protein antibodies (ACPA) in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. Cent Eur J Immunol. 2017;42(4):390-8.

246. Wang S, Wang Y. Peptidylarginine deiminases in citrullination, gene regulation, health and pathogenesis. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2013;1829(10):1126-35.

247. Raychaudhuri S, Sandor C, Stahl EA, Freudenberg J, Lee HS, Jia X, et al. Five amino acids in three HLA proteins explain most of the association between MHC and seropositive rheumatoid arthritis. Nat Genet. 2012;44(3):291-6.

248. Svendsen AJ, Kyvik KO, Houen G, Junker P, Christensen K, Christiansen L, et al. On the origin of rheumatoid arthritis: the impact of environment and genes--a population based twin study. PLoS One. 2013;8(2):e57304.

249. Stolt P, Yahya A, Bengtsson C, Kallberg H, Ronnelid J, Lundberg I, et al. Silica exposure among male current smokers is associated with a high risk of developing ACPA-positive rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2010;69(6):1072-6.

250. Klareskog L, Stolt P, Lundberg K, Kallberg H, Bengtsson C, Grunewald J, et al. A new model for an etiology of rheumatoid arthritis: smoking may trigger HLA-DR (shared epitope)-restricted immune reactions to autoantigens modified by citrullination. Arthritis Rheum. 2006;54(1):38-46.

251. Konig MF, Abusleme L, Reinholdt J, Palmer RJ, Teles RP, Sampson K, et al. Aggregatibacter actinomycetemcomitans-induced hypercitrullination links periodontal infection to autoimmunity in rheumatoid arthritis. Sci Transl Med. 2016;8(369):369ra176.

252. Wegner N, Wait R, Sroka A, Eick S, Nguyen KA, Lundberg K, et al. Peptidylarginine deiminase from Porphyromonas gingivalis citrullinates human fibrinogen and alpha-enolase: implications for autoimmunity in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 2010;62(9):2662-72.

253. Sokolove J, Zhao X, Chandra PE, Robinson WH. Immune complexes containing citrullinated fibrinogen costimulate macrophages via Toll-like receptor 4 and Fcgamma receptor. Arthritis Rheum. 2011;63(1):53-62.

254. Trouw LA, Haisma EM, Levarht EW, van der Woude D, Ioan-Facsinay A, Daha MR, et al. Anti-cyclic citrullinated peptide antibodies from rheumatoid arthritis patients activate complement via both the classical and alternative pathways. Arthritis Rheum. 2009;60(7):1923-31.

255. Li K, Mo W, Wu L, Wu X, Luo C, Xiao X, et al. Novel autoantibodies identified in ACPA-negative rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2021.

256. de Brito Rocha S, Baldo DC, Andrade LEC. Clinical and pathophysiologic relevance of autoantibodies in rheumatoid arthritis. Adv Rheumatol. 2019;59(1):2.

257. Cope AP, Schulze-Koops H, Aringer M. The central role of T cells in rheumatoid arthritis. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2007;25(5 Suppl 46):S4-11.

258. Zvaifler NJ, Steinman RM, Kaplan G, Lau LL, Rivelis M. Identification of immunostimulatory dendritic cells in the synovial effusions of patients with rheumatoid arthritis. J Clin Invest. 1985;76(2):789-800.

259. McInnes IB, Schett G. The pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med. 2011;365(23):2205-19.

260. Harre U, Georgess D, Bang H, Bozec A, Axmann R, Ossipova E, et al. Induction of osteoclastogenesis and bone loss by human autoantibodies against citrullinated vimentin. J Clin Invest. 2012;122(5):1791-802.

261. Weinblatt ME, Kaplan H, Germain BF, Merriman RC, Solomon SD, Wall B, et al. Low-dose methotrexate compared with auranofin in adult rheumatoid arthritis. A thirty-six-week, double-blind trial. Arthritis Rheum. 1990;33(3):330-8.

262. Bullock J, Rizvi SAA, Saleh AM, Ahmed SS, Do DP, Ansari RA, et al. Rheumatoid Arthritis: A Brief Overview of the Treatment. Med Princ Pract. 2018;27(6):501-7.

263. Trentham DE, Townes AS, Kang AH. Autoimmunity to type II collagen an experimental model of arthritis. J Exp Med. 1977;146(3):857-68.

264. Holmdahl R, Jansson L, Larsson E, Rubin K, Klareskog L. Homologous type II collagen induces chronic and progressive arthritis in mice. Arthritis Rheum. 1986;29(1):106-13.

265. Caplazi P, Baca M, Barck K, Carano RA, DeVoss J, Lee WP, et al. Mouse Models of Rheumatoid Arthritis. Vet Pathol. 2015;52(5):819-26.

266. Watson WC, Townes AS. Genetic susceptibility to murine collagen II autoimmune arthritis. Proposed relationship to the IgG2 autoantibody subclass response, complement C5, major histocompatibility complex (MHC) and non-MHC loci. J Exp Med. 1985;162(6):1878-91.

267. Andersson EC, Hansen BE, Jacobsen H, Madsen LS, Andersen CB, Engberg J, et al. Definition of MHC and T cell receptor contacts in the HLA-DR4restricted immunodominant epitope in type II collagen and characterization of collagen-induced arthritis in HLA-DR4 and human CD4 transgenic mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1998;95(13):7574-9.

268. Schurgers E, Billiau A, Matthys P. Collagen-induced arthritis as an animal model for rheumatoid arthritis: focus on interferon-gamma. J Interferon Cytokine Res. 2011;31(12):917-26.

269. Holmdahl R, Andersson M, Goldschmidt TJ, Gustafsson K, Jansson L, Mo JA. Type II collagen autoimmunity in animals and provocations leading to arthritis. Immunol Rev. 1990;118:193-232.

270. Seki N, Sudo Y, Yoshioka T, Sugihara S, Fujitsu T, Sakuma S, et al. Type II collagen-induced murine arthritis. I. Induction and perpetuation of arthritis require synergy between humoral and cell-mediated immunity. J Immunol. 1988;140(5):1477-84.

271. Stuart JM, Dixon FJ. Serum transfer of collagen-induced arthritis in mice. J Exp Med. 1983;158(2):378-92.

272. Wang Y, Kristan J, Hao L, Lenkoski CS, Shen Y, Matis LA. A role for complement in antibodymediated inflammation: C5-deficient DBA/1 mice are resistant to collagen-induced arthritis. J Immunol. 2000;164(8):4340-7.

273. Khachigian LM. Collagen antibody-induced arthritis. Nat Protoc. 2006;1(5):2512-6.

274. Plows D, Kontogeorgos G, Kollias G. Mice lacking mature T and B lymphocytes develop arthritic lesions after immunization with type II collagen. J Immunol. 1999;162(2):1018-23.

275. Williams RO, Mason LJ, Feldmann M, Maini RN. Synergy between anti-CD4 and anti-tumor necrosis factor in the amelioration of established collagen-induced arthritis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1994;91(7):2762-6.

276. Park MJ, Park HS, Oh HJ, Lim JY, Yoon BY, Kim HY, et al. IL-17-deficient allogeneic bone marrow transplantation prevents the induction of collagen-induced arthritis in DBA/1J mice. Exp Mol Med. 2012;44(11):694-705.

277. Boissier MC, Chiocchia G, Bessis N, Hajnal J, Garotta G, Nicoletti F, et al. Biphasic effect of interferon-gamma in murine collagen-induced arthritis. Eur J Immunol. 1995;25(5):1184-90.

278. Mauri C, Williams RO, Walmsley M, Feldmann M. Relationship between Th1/Th2 cytokine patterns and the arthritogenic response in collagen-induced arthritis. Eur J Immunol. 1996;26(7):1511-8.

279. Tada Y, Nagasawa K, Ho A, Morito F, Ushiyama O, Suzuki N, et al. CD28-deficient mice are highly resistant to collagen-induced arthritis. J Immunol. 1999;162(1):203-8.

280. Zhong MC, Veillette A. The adaptor molecule signaling lymphocytic activation molecule (SLAM)associated protein (SAP) is essential in mechanisms involving the Fyn tyrosine kinase for induction and progression of collagen-induced arthritis. J Biol Chem. 2013;288(44):31423-36.

281. Moschovakis GL, Bubke A, Friedrichsen M, Falk CS, Feederle R, Forster R. T cell specific Cxcr5 deficiency prevents rheumatoid arthritis. Sci Rep. 2017;7(1):8933.

282. Kouskoff V, Korganow AS, Duchatelle V, Degott C, Benoist C, Mathis D. Organ-specific disease provoked by systemic autoimmunity. Cell. 1996;87(5):811-22.

283. Matsumoto I, Staub A, Benoist C, Mathis D. Arthritis provoked by linked T and B cell recognition of a glycolytic enzyme. Science. 1999;286(5445):1732-5.

284. Mangialaio S, Ji H, Korganow AS, Kouskoff V, Benoist C, Mathis D. The arthritogenic T cell receptor and its ligand in a model of spontaneous arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 1999;42(12):2517-23.

285. Ji H, Gauguier D, Ohmura K, Gonzalez A, Duchatelle V, Danoy P, et al. Genetic influences on the end-stage effector phase of arthritis. J Exp Med. 2001;194(3):321-30.

286. Wipke BT, Allen PM. Essential role of neutrophils in the initiation and progression of a murine model of rheumatoid arthritis. J Immunol. 2001;167(3):1601-8.

287. Solomon S, Rajasekaran N, Jeisy-Walder E, Snapper SB, Illges H. A crucial role for macrophages in the pathology of K/B x N serum-induced arthritis. Eur J Immunol. 2005;35(10):3064-73.

288. Korganow AS, Ji H, Mangialaio S, Duchatelle V, Pelanda R, Martin T, et al. From systemic T cell selfreactivity to organ-specific autoimmune disease via immunoglobulins. Immunity. 1999;10(4):451-61.

289. Christensen AD, Haase C, Cook AD, Hamilton JA. K/BxN Serum-Transfer Arthritis as a Model for Human Inflammatory Arthritis. Front Immunol. 2016;7:213.

290. Brand DD, Latham KA, Rosloniec EF. Collagen-induced arthritis. Nat Protoc. 2007;2(5):1269-75.

291. Matsumoto I, Lee DM, Goldbach-Mansky R, Sumida T, Hitchon CA, Schur PH, et al. Low prevalence of antibodies to glucose-6-phosphate isomerase in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and a spectrum of other chronic autoimmune disorders. Arthritis Rheum. 2003;48(4):944-54.

292. Horai R, Saijo S, Tanioka H, Nakae S, Sudo K, Okahara A, et al. Development of chronic inflammatory arthropathy resembling rheumatoid arthritis in interleukin 1 receptor antagonist-deficient mice. J Exp Med. 2000;191(2):313-20.

293. Nakae S, Saijo S, Horai R, Sudo K, Mori S, Iwakura Y. IL-17 production from activated T cells is required for the spontaneous development of destructive arthritis in mice deficient in IL-1 receptor antagonist. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2003;100(10):5986-90.

294. Clark W, Jobanputra P, Barton P, Burls A. The clinical and cost-effectiveness of anakinra for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis in adults: a systematic review and economic analysis. Health Technol Assess. 2004;8(18):iii-iv, ix-x, 1-105.

295. Sakaguchi S, Sakaguchi N, Yoshitomi H, Hata H, Takahashi T, Nomura T. Spontaneous development of autoimmune arthritis due to genetic anomaly of T cell signal transduction: Part 1. Semin Immunol. 2006;18(4):199-206.

296. Kontoyiannis D, Pasparakis M, Pizarro TT, Cominelli F, Kollias G. Impaired on/off regulation of TNF biosynthesis in mice lacking TNF AU-rich elements: implications for joint and gut-associated immunopathologies. Immunity. 1999;10(3):387-98.

297. Iwai H, Kozono Y, Hirose S, Akiba H, Yagita H, Okumura K, et al. Amelioration of collagen-induced arthritis by blockade of inducible costimulator-B7 homologous protein costimulation. J Immunol. 2002;169(8):4332-9.

298. Banham-Hall E, Clatworthy MR, Okkenhaug K. The Therapeutic Potential for PI3K Inhibitors in Autoimmune Rheumatic Diseases. Open Rheumatol J. 2012;6:245-58.

299. Randis TM, Puri KD, Zhou H, Diacovo TG. Role of PI3Kdelta and PI3Kgamma in inflammatory arthritis and tissue localization of neutrophils. Eur J Immunol. 2008;38(5):1215-24.

300. Camps M, Ruckle T, Ji H, Ardissone V, Rintelen F, Shaw J, et al. Blockade of PI3Kgamma suppresses joint inflammation and damage in mouse models of rheumatoid arthritis. Nat Med. 2005;11(9):936-43.

301. Kim YO, Kim HJ, Kim SK, Chung JH, Hong SJ. Association of the CD28/CTLA4/ICOS polymorphisms with susceptibility to rheumatoid arthritis. Clin Chem Lab Med. 2010;48(3):345-53.

302. Okamoto T, Saito S, Yamanaka H, Tomatsu T, Kamatani N, Ogiuchi H, et al. Expression and function of the co-stimulator H4/ICOS on activated T cells of patients with rheumatoid arthritis. J Rheumatol. 2003;30(6):1157-63.

303. Maidhof W, Hilas O. Lupus: an overview of the disease and management options. P T. 2012;37(4):240-9.

304. Dema B, Charles N. Autoantibodies in SLE: Specificities, Isotypes and Receptors. Antibodies (Basel). 2016;5(1).

305. Weckerle CE, Niewold TB. The unexplained female predominance of systemic lupus erythematosus: clues from genetic and cytokine studies. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol. 2011;40(1):42-9.

306. Andrews BS, Eisenberg RA, Theofilopoulos AN, Izui S, Wilson CB, McConahey PJ, et al. Spontaneous murine lupus-like syndromes. Clinical and immunopathological manifestations in several strains. J Exp Med. 1978;148(5):1198-215.

307. Helyer BJ, Howie JB. Renal disease associated with positive lupus erythematosus tests in a crossbred strain of mice. Nature. 1963;197:197.

308. Rudofsky UH, Evans BD, Balaban SL, Mottironi VD, Gabrielsen AE. Differences in expression of lupus nephritis in New Zealand mixed H-2z homozygous inbred strains of mice derived from New Zealand black and New Zealand white mice. Origins and initial characterization. Lab Invest. 1993;68(4):419-26.

309. Satoh M, Reeves WH. Induction of lupus-associated autoantibodies in BALB/c mice by intraperitoneal injection of pristane. J Exp Med. 1994;180(6):2341-6.

310. Leppek K, Schott J, Reitter S, Poetz F, Hammond MC, Stoecklin G. Roquin promotes constitutive mRNA decay via a conserved class of stem-loop recognition motifs. Cell. 2013;153(4):869-81.

311. Odegard JM, DiPlacido LD, Greenwald L, Kashgarian M, Kono DH, Dong C, et al. ICOS controls effector function but not trafficking receptor expression of kidney-infiltrating effector T cells in murine lupus. J Immunol. 2009;182(7):4076-84.

312. Zeller GC, Hirahashi J, Schwarting A, Sharpe AH, Kelley VR. Inducible co-stimulator null MRL-Faslpr mice: uncoupling of autoantibodies and T cell responses in lupus. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2006;17(1):122-30.

313. Teichmann LL, Cullen JL, Kashgarian M, Dong C, Craft J, Shlomchik MJ. Local triggering of the ICOS coreceptor by CD11c(+) myeloid cells drives organ inflammation in lupus. Immunity. 2015;42(3):552-65.

314. Lownik JC, Wimberly JL, Conrad DH, Martin RK. B Cell ADAM10 Controls Murine Lupus Progression through Regulation of the ICOS: ICOS Ligand Axis. J Immunol. 2019;202(3):664-74.

315. Kawamoto M, Harigai M, Hara M, Kawaguchi Y, Tezuka K, Tanaka M, et al. Expression and function of inducible co-stimulator in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: possible involvement in excessive interferon-gamma and anti-double-stranded DNA antibody production. Arthritis Res Ther. 2006;8(3):R62.

316. Hutloff A, Buchner K, Reiter K, Baelde HJ, Odendahl M, Jacobi A, et al. Involvement of inducible costimulator in the exaggerated memory B cell and plasma cell generation in systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum. 2004;50(10):3211-20.

317. Sullivan BA, Tsuji W, Kivitz A, Peng J, Arnold GE, Boedigheimer MJ, et al. Inducible T-cell costimulator ligand (ICOSL) blockade leads to selective inhibition of anti-KLH IgG responses in subjects with systemic lupus erythematosus. Lupus Sci Med. 2016;3(1):e000146.

318. Bluestone JA, Herold K, Eisenbarth G. Genetics, pathogenesis and clinical interventions in type 1 diabetes. Nature. 2010;464(7293):1293-300.

319. Atkinson MA, Eisenbarth GS, Michels AW. Type 1 diabetes. Lancet. 2014;383(9911):69-82.

320. Bingley PJ. Clinical applications of diabetes antibody testing. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2010;95(1):25-33.

321. Ziegler AG, Bonifacio E, Group B-BS. Age-related islet autoantibody incidence in offspring of patients with type 1 diabetes. Diabetologia. 2012;55(7):1937-43.

322. Steffes MW, Sibley S, Jackson M, Thomas W. Beta-cell function and the development of diabetesrelated complications in the diabetes control and complications trial. Diabetes Care. 2003;26(3):832-6.

323. von Herrath M, Nepom GT. Animal models of human type 1 diabetes. Nat Immunol. 2009;10(2):129-32.

324. Makino S, Muraoka Y, Kishimoto Y, Hayashi Y. Genetic analysis for insulitis in NOD mice. Jikken Dobutsu. 1985;34(4):425-31.

325. Katz JD, Wang B, Haskins K, Benoist C, Mathis D. Following a diabetogenic T cell from genesis through pathogenesis. Cell. 1993;74(6):1089-100.

326. Stadinski BD, Delong T, Reisdorph N, Reisdorph R, Powell RL, Armstrong M, et al. Chromogranin A is an autoantigen in type 1 diabetes. Nat Immunol. 2010;11(3):225-31.

327. Herman AE, Freeman GJ, Mathis D, Benoist C. CD4+CD25+ T regulatory cells dependent on ICOS promote regulation of effector cells in the prediabetic lesion. J Exp Med. 2004;199(11):1479-89.

328. Hawiger D, Tran E, Du W, Booth CJ, Wen L, Dong C, et al. ICOS mediates the development of insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus in nonobese diabetic mice. J Immunol. 2008;180(5):3140-7.

329. Prevot N, Briet C, Lassmann H, Tardivel I, Roy E, Morin J, et al. Abrogation of ICOS/ICOS ligand costimulation in NOD mice results in autoimmune deviation toward the neuromuscular system. Eur J Immunol. 2010;40(8):2267-76.

330. Briet C, Bourdenet G, Rogner UC, Becourt C, Tardivel I, Drouot L, et al. The Spontaneous Autoimmune Neuromyopathy in ICOSL-/- NOD Mice Is CD4+ T-Cell and Interferon-gamma Dependent. Front Immunol. 2017;8:287.

331. Kornete M, Mason ES, Girouard J, Lafferty EI, Qureshi S, Piccirillo CA. Th1-Like ICOS+ Foxp3+ Treg Cells Preferentially Express CXCR3 and Home to beta-Islets during Pre-Diabetes in BDC2.5 NOD Mice. PLoS One. 2015;10(5):e0126311.

332. Grimbacher B, Hutloff A, Schlesier M, Glocker E, Warnatz K, Drager R, et al. Homozygous loss of ICOS is associated with adult-onset common variable immunodeficiency. Nature immunology. 2003;4(3):261-8.

333. Wikenheiser DJ, Stumhofer JS. ICOS Co-Stimulation: Friend or Foe? Front Immunol. 2016;7:304.

334. Li DY, Xiong XZ. ICOS(+) Tregs: A Functional Subset of Tregs in Immune Diseases. Front Immunol. 2020;11:2104.

335. Ding T, Niu H, Zhao X, Gao C, Li X, Wang C. T-Follicular Regulatory Cells: Potential Therapeutic Targets in Rheumatoid Arthritis. Front Immunol. 2019;10:2709.

336. Huang Y, Chen Z, Wang H, Ba X, Shen P, Lin W, et al. Follicular regulatory T cells: a novel target for immunotherapy? Clin Transl Immunology. 2020;9(2):e1106.

337. Conigliaro P, Chimenti MS, Triggianese P, Sunzini F, Novelli L, Perricone C, et al. Autoantibodies in inflammatory arthritis. Autoimmun Rev. 2016;15(7):673-83.

338. Lundy SK, Sarkar S, Tesmer LA, Fox DA. Cells of the synovium in rheumatoid arthritis. T lymphocytes. Arthritis Res Ther. 2007;9(1):202.

339. Luross JA, Williams NA. The genetic and immunopathological processes underlying collageninduced arthritis. Immunology. 2001;103(4):407-16.

340. Iwai H, Kozono Y, Hirose S, Akiba H, Yagita H, Okumura K, et al. Amelioration of collagen-induced arthritis by blockade of inducible costimulator-B7 homologous protein costimulation. Journal of immunology. 2002;169(8):4332-9.

341. Okamoto T, Saito S, Yamanaka H, Tomatsu T, Kamatani N, Ogiuchi H, et al. Expression and function of the co-stimulator H4/ICOS on activated T cells of patients with rheumatoid arthritis. The Journal of rheumatology. 2003;30(6):1157-63.

342. Sharpe AH, Freeman GJ. The B7-CD28 superfamily. Nature reviews Immunology. 2002;2(2):116-26.

343. Crotty S. T follicular helper cell differentiation, function, and roles in disease. Immunity. 2014;41(4):529-42.

344. Suh WK. Life of T follicular helper cells. Mol Cells. 2015;38(3):195-201.

345. Xu H, Li X, Liu D, Li J, Zhang X, Chen X, et al. Follicular T-helper cell recruitment governed by bystander B cells and ICOS-driven motility. Nature. 2013;496(7446):523-7.

346. Vinuesa CG, Cook MC, Angelucci C, Athanasopoulos V, Rui L, Hill KM, et al. A RING-type ubiquitin ligase family member required to repress follicular helper T cells and autoimmunity. Nature. 2005;435(7041):452-8.

347. Yu D, Tan AH, Hu X, Athanasopoulos V, Simpson N, Silva DG, et al. Roquin represses autoimmunity by limiting inducible T-cell co-stimulator messenger RNA. Nature. 2007;450(7167):299-303.

348. Bonhagen K, Liesenfeld O, Stadecker MJ, Hutloff A, Erb K, Coyle AJ, et al. ICOS+ Th cells produce distinct cytokines in different mucosal immune responses. Eur J Immunol. 2003;33(2):392-401.

349. Bauquet AT, Jin H, Paterson AM, Mitsdoerffer M, Ho IC, Sharpe AH, et al. The costimulatory molecule ICOS regulates the expression of c-Maf and IL-21 in the development of follicular T helper cells and TH-17 cells. Nature immunology. 2009;10(2):167-75.

350. Gao X, Gigoux M, Yang J, Leconte J, Yang X, Suh WK. Anti-chlamydial Th17 responses are controlled by the inducible costimulator partially through phosphoinositide 3-kinase signaling. PloS one. 2012;7(12):e52657.

351. Gigoux M, Shang J, Pak Y, Xu M, Choe J, Mak TW, et al. Inducible costimulator promotes helper Tcell differentiation through phosphoinositide 3-kinase. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2009;106(48):20371-6.

352. Gigoux M, Lovato A, Leconte J, Leung J, Sonenberg N, Suh WK. Inducible costimulator facilitates T-dependent B cell activation by augmenting IL-4 translation. Molecular immunology. 2014;59(1):46-54.

353. Li J, Heinrichs J, Leconte J, Haarberg K, Semple K, Liu C, et al. Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinaseindependent signaling pathways contribute to ICOS-mediated T cell costimulation in acute graft-versushost disease in mice. Journal of immunology. 2013;191(1):200-7.

354. Pan M, Kang I, Craft J, Yin Z. Resistance to development of collagen-induced arthritis in C57BL/6 mice is due to a defect in secondary, but not in primary, immune response. J Clin Immunol. 2004;24(5):481-91.

355. Trentham DE. Collagen arthritis as a relevant model for rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 1982;25(8):911-6.

356. Frauwirth KA, Riley JL, Harris MH, Parry RV, Rathmell JC, Plas DR, et al. The CD28 signaling pathway regulates glucose metabolism. Immunity. 2002;16(6):769-77.

357. Henderson B, Bitensky L, Chayen J. Glycolytic activity in human synovial lining cells in rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 1979;38(1):63-7.

358. Chang X, Wei C. Glycolysis and rheumatoid arthritis. Int J Rheum Dis. 2011;14(3):217-22.

359. Garcia-Carbonell R, Divakaruni AS, Lodi A, Vicente-Suarez I, Saha A, Cheroutre H, et al. Critical Role of Glucose Metabolism in Rheumatoid Arthritis Fibroblast-like Synoviocytes. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2016;68(7):1614-26.

360. Buck MD, Sowell RT, Kaech SM, Pearce EL. Metabolic Instruction of Immunity. Cell. 2017;169(4):570-86.

361. Greenwald RJ, Freeman GJ, Sharpe AH. The B7 family revisited. Annu Rev Immunol. 2005;23:515-48.

362. Williams RO, Feldmann M, Maini RN. Anti-tumor necrosis factor ameliorates joint disease in murine collagen-induced arthritis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1992;89(20):9784-8.

363. Brennan FM, McInnes IB. Evidence that cytokines play a role in rheumatoid arthritis. J Clin Invest. 2008;118(11):3537-45.

364. Lewis RS. Calcium signaling mechanisms in T lymphocytes. Annu Rev Immunol. 2001;19:497-521.

365. Ho S, Clipstone N, Timmermann L, Northrop J, Graef I, Fiorentino D, et al. The mechanism of action of cyclosporin A and FK506. Clin Immunol Immunopathol. 1996;80(3 Pt 2):S40-5.

366. Tedesco D, Haragsim L. Cyclosporine: a review. J Transplant. 2012;2012:230386.

367. Ma J, McCarl CA, Khalil S, Luthy K, Feske S. T-cell-specific deletion of STIM1 and STIM2 protects mice from EAE by impairing the effector functions of Th1 and Th17 cells. Eur J Immunol. 2010;40(11):3028-42.

368. Toyama S, Tamura N, Haruta K, Karakida T, Mori S, Watanabe T, et al. Inhibitory effects of ZSTK474, a novel phosphoinositide 3-kinase inhibitor, on osteoclasts and collagen-induced arthritis in mice. Arthritis Res Ther. 2010;12(3):R92.

369. Winkler DG, Faia KL, DiNitto JP, Ali JA, White KF, Brophy EE, et al. PI3K-delta and PI3K-gamma inhibition by IPI-145 abrogates immune responses and suppresses activity in autoimmune and inflammatory disease models. Chem Biol. 2013;20(11):1364-74.

Teichmann LL, Cullen JL, Kashgarian M, Dong C, Craft J, Shlomchik MJ. Local triggering of the ICOS coreceptor by CD11c(+) myeloid cells drives organ inflammation in lupus. Immunity. 2015;42(3):552-65.

371. Shi LZ, Wang R, Huang G, Vogel P, Neale G, Green DR, et al. HIF1alpha-dependent glycolytic pathway orchestrates a metabolic checkpoint for the differentiation of TH17 and Treg cells. J Exp Med. 2011;208(7):1367-76.

372. Nakae S, Nambu A, Sudo K, Iwakura Y. Suppression of immune induction of collagen-induced arthritis in IL-17-deficient mice. Journal of immunology. 2003;171(11):6173-7.

373. Gaffen SL. The role of interleukin-17 in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. Curr Rheumatol Rep. 2009;11(5):365-70.

374. Gong L, Wei Y, Yu X, Peng J, Leng X. 3-Bromopyruvic acid, a hexokinase II inhibitor, is an effective antitumor agent on the hepatoma cells : in vitro and in vivo findings. Anticancer Agents Med Chem. 2014;14(5):771-6.

375. Schaefer NG, Geschwind JF, Engles J, Buchanan JW, Wahl RL. Systemic administration of 3bromopyruvate in treating disseminated aggressive lymphoma. Transl Res. 2012;159(1):51-7.

376. Ko YH, Verhoeven HA, Lee MJ, Corbin DJ, Vogl TJ, Pedersen PL. A translational study "case report" on the small molecule "energy blocker" 3-bromopyruvate (3BP) as a potent anticancer agent: from bench side to bedside. J Bioenerg Biomembr. 2012;44(1):163-70.

377. Crotty S. Follicular helper CD4 T cells (TFH). Annu Rev Immunol. 2011;29:621-63.

378. Fazilleau N, Mark L, Heyzer-Williams LJ, Heyzer-Williams MG. Follicular helper T cells: lineage and location. Immunity. 2009;20;30(3):324-35.

379. Nurieva RI, Chung Y, Martinez GJ, Yang XO, Tanaka S, Matskevitch TD, et al. Bcl6 mediates the development of T follicular helper cells. Science. 2009;325(5943):1001-5.

380. Johnston RJ, Poholek AC, Ditoro D, Yusuf I, Eto D, Barnett B, et al. Bcl6 and Blimp-1 are reciprocal and antagonistic regulators of T follicular helper cell differentiation. Science. 2009;325(5943):1006-10.
381. Yu D, Rao S, Tsai LM, Lee SK, He Y, Sutcliffe EL, et al. The transcriptional repressor Bcl-6 directs T follicular helper cell lineage commitment. Immunity. 2009;31(3):457-68.

382. Reinhardt RL, Liang HE, Locksley RM. Cytokine-secreting follicular T cells shape the antibody repertoire. Nat Immunol. 2009;10(4):385-93.

383. Bryant VL, Ma CS, Avery DT, Li Y, Good KL, Corcoran LM, et al. Cytokine-mediated regulation of human B cell differentiation into Ig-secreting cells: predominant role of IL-21 produced by CXCR5+ T follicular helper cells. J Immunol. 2007;179(12):8180-90.

384. Crotty S. T Follicular Helper Cell Differentiation, Function, and Roles in Disease. Immunity. 2014;41(4):529-42.

385. Linterman MA, Rigby RJ, Wong RK, Yu D, Brink R, Cannons JL, et al. Follicular helper T cells are required for systemic autoimmunity. J Exp Med. 2009;206(3):561-76.

386. Oestreich KJ, Mohn SE, Weinmann AS. Molecular mechanisms that control the expression and activity of Bcl-6 in TH1 cells to regulate flexibility with a TFH-like gene profile. Nat Immunol. 2012;13(4):405-11.

387. Shaffer AL, Lin KI, Kuo TC, Yu X, Hurt EM, Rosenwald A, et al. Blimp-1 orchestrates plasma cell differentiation by extinguishing the mature B cell gene expression program. Immunity. 2002;17(1):51-62.
388. Xie MM, Dent AL. Unexpected Help: Follicular Regulatory T Cells in the Germinal Center. Front Immunol. 2018;9:1536.

389. Sage PT, Sharpe AH. The multifaceted functions of follicular regulatory T cells. Curr Opin Immunol. 2020;67:68-74.

390. Bossaller L, Burger J, Draeger R, Grimbacher B, Knoth R, Plebani A, et al. ICOS deficiency is associated with a severe reduction of CXCR5+CD4 germinal center Th cells. J Immunol. 2006;177(7):4927-32.

391. Takahashi N, Matsumoto K, Saito H, Nanki T, Miyasaka N, Kobata T, et al. Impaired CD4 and CD8 effector function and decreased memory T cell populations in ICOS-deficient patients. J Immunol. 2009;182(9):5515-27.

392. Warnatz K, Bossaller L, Salzer U, Skrabl-Baumgartner A, Schwinger W, van der BM, et al. Human ICOS deficiency abrogates the germinal center reaction and provides a monogenic model for common variable immunodeficiency. Blood. 2006;107(8):3045-52.

393. Haynes NM, Allen CD, Lesley R, Ansel KM, Killeen N, Cyster JG. Role of CXCR5 and CCR7 in follicular Th cell positioning and appearance of a programmed cell death gene-1high germinal center-associated subpopulation. J Immunol. 2007;179(8):5099-108.

394. Allie SR, Bradley JE, Mudunuru U, Schultz MD, Graf BA, Lund FE, et al. The establishment of resident memory B cells in the lung requires local antigen encounter. Nat Immunol. 2019;20(1):97-108.

395. Lam JH, Baumgarth N. The Multifaceted B Cell Response to Influenza Virus. J Immunol. 2019;202(2):351-9.

396. Castro C, Gourley M. Diagnostic testing and interpretation of tests for autoimmunity. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2010;125(2 Suppl 2):S238-47.

397. McIntyre TM, Klinman DR, Rothman P, Lugo M, Dasch JR, Mond JJ, et al. Transforming growth factor beta 1 selectivity stimulates immunoglobulin G2b secretion by lipopolysaccharide-activated murine B cells. J Exp Med. 1993;177(4):1031-7.

398. Hogan PG, Chen L, Nardone J, Rao A. Transcriptional regulation by calcium, calcineurin, and NFAT. Genes Dev. 2003;17(18):2205-32.

399. Beals CR, Sheridan CM, Turck CW, Gardner P, Crabtree GR. Nuclear export of NF-ATc enhanced by glycogen synthase kinase-3. Science. 1997;275(5308):1930-4.

400. Yoeli-Lerner M, Chin YR, Hansen CK, Toker A. Akt/protein kinase b and glycogen synthase kinase-3beta signaling pathway regulates cell migration through the NFAT1 transcription factor. Mol Cancer Res. 2009;7(3):425-32. 401. Xie MM, Chen Q, Liu H, Yang K, Koh B, Wu H, et al. T follicular regulatory cells and IL-10 promote food antigen-specific IgE. J Clin Invest. 2020;130(7):3820-32.

402. Sawant DV, Sehra S, Nguyen ET, Jadhav R, Englert K, Shinnakasu R, et al. Bcl6 controls the Th2 inflammatory activity of regulatory T cells by repressing Gata3 function. J Immunol. 2012;189(10):4759-69.

403. Sawant DV, Wu H, Yao W, Sehra S, Kaplan MH, Dent AL. The transcriptional repressor Bcl6 controls the stability of regulatory T cells by intrinsic and extrinsic pathways. Immunology. 2015;145(1):11-23.

404. Rubtsov YP, Rasmussen JP, Chi EY, Fontenot J, Castelli L, Ye X, et al. Regulatory T cell-derived interleukin-10 limits inflammation at environmental interfaces. Immunity. 2008;28(4):546-58.

405. Panneton V, Bagherzadeh Yazdchi S, Witalis M, Chang J, Suh W-K. ICOS Signaling Controls
Induction and Maintenance of Collagen-Induced Arthritis. The Journal of Immunology. 2018;200(9):3067.
406. Stuart T, Butler A, Hoffman P, Hafemeister C, Papalexi E, Mauck WM, 3rd, et al. Comprehensive
Integration of Single-Cell Data. Cell. 2019;177(7):1888-902 e21.

407. Waltman L, Jan van Eck, N. . A smart local moving algorithm for large-scale modularity-based community detection. arXiv. 2013;1308.6604.

408. McInnes L, Healy, J., Melville, J. UMAP: Uniform Manifold Approximation and Projection for Dimension Reduction. ArXiv. 2020;1802.03426.

409. Trapnell C, Cacchiarelli D, Grimsby J, Pokharel P, Li S, Morse M, et al. The dynamics and regulators of cell fate decisions are revealed by pseudotemporal ordering of single cells. Nat Biotechnol. 2014;32(4):381-6.

410. Angerer P, Haghverdi L, Buttner M, Theis FJ, Marr C, Buettner F. destiny: diffusion maps for large-scale single-cell data in R. Bioinformatics. 2016;32(8):1241-3.

411. Mi H, Ebert D, Muruganujan A, Mills C, Albou LP, Mushayamaha T, et al. PANTHER version 16: a revised family classification, tree-based classification tool, enhancer regions and extensive API. Nucleic Acids Res. 2021;49(D1):D394-D403.

412. Mognol GP, Carneiro FR, Robbs BK, Faget DV, Viola JP. Cell cycle and apoptosis regulation by NFAT transcription factors: new roles for an old player. Cell Death Dis. 2016;7:e2199.

413. Hermann-Kleiter N, Baier G. NFAT pulls the strings during CD4+ T helper cell effector functions. Blood. 2010;115(15):2989-97.

414. Sokolove J, Bromberg R, Deane KD, Lahey LJ, Derber LA, Chandra PE, et al. Autoantibody epitope spreading in the pre-clinical phase predicts progression to rheumatoid arthritis. PLoS One. 2012;7(5):e35296.

415. van der WD, Rantapaa-Dahlqvist S, Ioan-Facsinay A, Onnekink C, Schwarte CM, Verpoort KN, et al. Epitope spreading of the anti-citrullinated protein antibody response occurs before disease onset and is associated with the disease course of early arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2010;69(8):1554-61.

416. Brennan F, Foey A. Cytokine regulation in RA synovial tissue: role of T cell/macrophage contactdependent interactions. Arthritis Res. 2002;4 Suppl 3:S177-82.

417. Abboud G, Choi SC, Kanda N, Zeumer-Spataro L, Roopenian DC, Morel L. Inhibition of Glycolysis Reduces Disease Severity in an Autoimmune Model of Rheumatoid Arthritis. Front Immunol. 2018;9:1973.

418. Okano T, Saegusa J, Nishimura K, Takahashi S, Sendo S, Ueda Y, et al. 3-bromopyruvate ameliorate autoimmune arthritis by modulating Th17/Treg cell differentiation and suppressing dendritic cell activation. Sci Rep. 2017;7:42412.

419. Zeng QH, Wei Y, Lao XM, Chen DP, Huang CX, Lin QY, et al. B cells polarize pathogenic inflammatory T helper subsets through ICOSL-dependent glycolysis. Sci Adv. 2020;6(37).

420. Preite S, Huang B, Cannons JL, McGavern DB, Schwartzberg PL. PI3K Orchestrates T Follicular Helper Cell Differentiation in a Context Dependent Manner: Implications for Autoimmunity. Front Immunol. 2018;9:3079.

421. Ma EH, Verway MJ, Johnson RM, Roy DG, Steadman M, Hayes S, et al. Metabolic Profiling Using Stable Isotope Tracing Reveals Distinct Patterns of Glucose Utilization by Physiologically Activated CD8(+) T Cells. Immunity. 2019;51(5):856-70 e5.

422. Blagih J, Coulombe F, Vincent EE, Dupuy F, Galicia-Vazquez G, Yurchenko E, et al. The energy sensor AMPK regulates T cell metabolic adaptation and effector responses in vivo. Immunity. 2015;42(1):41-54.

423. Morita T, Shima Y, Wing JB, Sakaguchi S, Ogata A, Kumanogoh A. The Proportion of Regulatory T Cells in Patients with Rheumatoid Arthritis: A Meta-Analysis. PLoS One. 2016;11(9):e0162306.

424. Jiang Q, Yang G, Liu Q, Wang S, Cui D. Function and Role of Regulatory T Cells in Rheumatoid Arthritis. Front Immunol. 2021;12:626193.

425. Flores-Borja F, Jury EC, Mauri C, Ehrenstein MR. Defects in CTLA-4 are associated with abnormal regulatory T cell function in rheumatoid arthritis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008;105(49):19396-401.

426. Komatsu N, Okamoto K, Sawa S, Nakashima T, Oh-hora M, Kodama T, et al. Pathogenic conversion of Foxp3+ T cells into TH17 cells in autoimmune arthritis. Nat Med. 2014;20(1):62-8.

427. Dang EV, Barbi J, Yang HY, Jinasena D, Yu H, Zheng Y, et al. Control of T(H)17/T(reg) balance by hypoxia-inducible factor 1. Cell. 2011;146(5):772-84.

428. Yang ZC, Liu Y. Hypoxia-Inducible Factor-1alpha and Autoimmune Lupus, Arthritis. Inflammation. 2016;39(3):1268-73.

429. Koch MA, Tucker-Heard G, Perdue NR, Killebrew JR, Urdahl KB, Campbell DJ. The transcription factor T-bet controls regulatory T cell homeostasis and function during type 1 inflammation. Nat Immunol. 2009;10(6):595-602.

430. Tang Q, Henriksen KJ, Bi M, Finger EB, Szot G, Ye J, et al. In vitro-expanded antigen-specific regulatory T cells suppress autoimmune diabetes. J Exp Med. 2004;199(11):1455-65.

431. Tarbell KV, Yamazaki S, Olson K, Toy P, Steinman RM. CD25+ CD4+ T cells, expanded with dendritic cells presenting a single autoantigenic peptide, suppress autoimmune diabetes. J Exp Med. 2004;199(11):1467-77.

432. Vanderleyden I, Fra-Bido SC, Innocentin S, Stebegg M, Okkenhaug H, Evans-Bailey N, et al. Follicular Regulatory T Cells Can Access the Germinal Center Independently of CXCR5. Cell Rep. 2020;30(3):611-9 e4.

433. Hao H, Nakayamada S, Yamagata K, Ohkubo N, Iwata S, Inoue Y, et al. Conversion of T Follicular Helper Cells to T Follicular Regulatory Cells by Interleukin-2 Through Transcriptional Regulation in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2021;73(1):132-42.

434. Haimila KE, Partanen JA, Holopainen PM. Genetic polymorphism of the human ICOS gene. Immunogenetics. 2002;53(12):1028-32.

435. Ihara K, Ahmed S, Nakao F, Kinukawa N, Kuromaru R, Matsuura N, et al. Association studies of CTLA-4, CD28, and ICOS gene polymorphisms with type 1 diabetes in the Japanese population. Immunogenetics. 2001;53(6):447-54.

436. Kristiansen OP, Larsen ZM, Pociot F. CTLA-4 in autoimmune diseases--a general susceptibility gene to autoimmunity? Genes Immun. 2000;1(3):170-84.

437. Haimila K, Smedberg T, Mustalahti K, Maki M, Partanen J, Holopainen P. Genetic association of coeliac disease susceptibility to polymorphisms in the ICOS gene on chromosome 2q33. Genes Immun. 2004;5(2):85-92.

438. Xu F, Li D, Zhang Q, Fu Z, Zhang J, Yuan W, et al. ICOS gene polymorphisms are associated with sporadic breast cancer: a case-control study. BMC Cancer. 2011;11:392.

439. Jiang J, Tang W, Liu C, Wang Y, Zhang S, Chen Y. Association between ICOS polymorphisms and risk of colorectal cancer: a case-control study involving 2,606 subjects. Int J Clin Exp Pathol. 2018;11(5):2822-30.

440. Hu YL, Metz DP, Chung J, Siu G, Zhang M. B7RP-1 blockade ameliorates autoimmunity through regulation of follicular helper T cells. J Immunol. 2009;182(3):1421-8.

441. Frey O, Meisel J, Hutloff A, Bonhagen K, Bruns L, Kroczek RA, et al. Inducible costimulator (ICOS) blockade inhibits accumulation of polyfunctional T helper 1/T helper 17 cells and mitigates autoimmune arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2010;69(8):1495-501.

442. Solinas C, Gu-Trantien C, Willard-Gallo K. The rationale behind targeting the ICOS-ICOS ligand costimulatory pathway in cancer immunotherapy. ESMO Open. 2020;5(1).

443. Fu T, He Q, Sharma P. The ICOS/ICOSL pathway is required for optimal antitumor responses mediated by anti-CTLA-4 therapy. Cancer Res. 2011;71(16):5445-54.

444. Fan X, Quezada SA, Sepulveda MA, Sharma P, Allison JP. Engagement of the ICOS pathway markedly enhances efficacy of CTLA-4 blockade in cancer immunotherapy. J Exp Med. 2014;211(4):715-25.

445. Burris HA, Callahan MK, Tolcher AW, K. S, Falchook GS, Pachynski RK, et al. Phase 1 safety of ICOS agonist antibody JTX-2011 alone and with nivolumad (nivo) in advanced solid tumors; predicted vs observed pharmacokinetics (pK) in iconic. JCO. 2017;35:3033.

446. Hansen AR, Bauer TM, Moreno V, Maio M, Groenland S, Martin-Liberal J, et al. First-In-Human study with GSK3359609, an inducible T cell costimulator receptor agonist in patients with advanced, solid tumours: preliminary results from INDUCE-1. EMJ Oncol. 2018;6:68-71.

447. Guedan S, Chen X, Madar A, Carpenito C, McGettigan SE, Frigault MJ, et al. ICOS-based chimeric antigen receptors program bipolar TH17/TH1 cells. Blood. 2014;124(7):1070-80.

448. Guedan S, Posey AD, Jr., Shaw C, Wing A, Da T, Patel PR, et al. Enhancing CAR T cell persistence through ICOS and 4-1BB costimulation. JCI Insight. 2018;3(1).